### HUD-50075-HP

# HASBARCO

## AUTORIDAD DE VIVIENDA DEL CONDADO DE SANTA BARBARA

### CA021

Plan de la Agencia de Vivienda Pública (PHA, por sus siglas en inglés)

Ejercicio Fiscal 2023 (FY, por sus siglas en inglés)

Período de comentarios públicos:
Audiencia pública:
Aprobación de la Mesa Directiva:
Plazo de presentación al HUD:
Aprobación del HUD:

4 de julio, 2022 - 18 de agosto, 2022 18 de agosto, 2022 15 de septiembre, 2022 3 de octubre, 2022 A Determinar (TBA, por sus siglas en inglés)

### Plan Anual Simplificado de la PHA

### *(PHAs de Desempeño Alto)*

Departamento de Vivienda y Desarrollo Urbano de EE.UU. Oficina de Vivienda Pública y de Indígenas Estadounidenses Oficina de Administración y Presupuesto (OMB, por sus siglas en inglés) N° 2577-0226 Vence 31/03/2024

**Propósito.** Los Planes de 5 Años y Anuales de la PHA proporcionan una fuente rápida para que las partes interesadas ubiquen las políticas, normas y requisitos básicos de la PHA con respecto a las operaciones, programas y servicios de la PHA, incluyendo los cambios en estas políticas, e informa al HUD, a las familias atendidas por la PHA y a los miembros del público sobre la misión, las metas y los objetivos de la PHA para atender las necesidades de las familias de ingresos bajos, ingresos muy bajos e ingresos extremadamente bajos

**Aplicabilidad.** El formulario HUD-50075-HP tiene que ser completado en forma anual por las **PHAs de Desempeño Alto.** Las PHAs que cumplen con la definición de PHA Estándar, PHA con Problemas, PHA de Vales de Opción de Vivienda (HCV, por sus siglas en inglés) solamente, PHA Pequeña o PHA Calificada <u>no</u> necesitan presentar este formulario.

#### Definiciones.

- (1) PHA de Desempeño Alto Una PHA que posee o administra más de 550 unidades combinadas de vivienda pública y de vales de opción de vivienda y que fue designada como de desempeño alto tanto en la evaluación más reciente del Sistema de Evaluación de la Vivienda Pública (PHAS, por sus siglas en inglés) como en la del Programa de Evaluación de la Administración de la Sección Ocho (SEMAP, por sus siglas en inglés).
- (2) **PHA Pequeña** Una PHA que no está designada como con problemas por el PHAS o el SEMAP, y que posee o administra menos de 250 unidades de vivienda pública y cualquier número de vales donde el total de unidades combinadas excede de 550
- (3) **PHA Sólo de Vales de Opción de Vivienda (HCV)** Una PHA que administra más de 550 HCVs, que no fue designada como con problemas en su más reciente evaluación del SEMAP y que no posee ni administra vivienda pública.
- (4) PHA Estándar Una PHA que posee o administra 250 o más unidades de vivienda pública y cualquier número de vales donde el total de unidades combinadas excede de 550 y que fue designada como de desempeño estándar en las evaluaciones más recientes del PHAS o del SEMAP.
- (5) PHA con Problemas Una PHA que obtiene un puntaje general del PHAS o del SEMAP inferior al 60 por ciento.
- (6) **PHA Calificada** Una PHA con 550 o menos unidades habitacionales de vivienda pública y/o de vales de opción de vivienda combinados y que no tiene problemas según el PHAS o el SEMAP.

Α.	Información sobre la PHA.
A.1	Nombre de la PHA: _Housing Authority of the County of Santa Barbara Código de la PHA: _CA021
	Tipo de PHA: 🖂 de Desempeño Alto
	Plan de la PHA para el Ejercicio Fiscal que Comienza: (MM/YYYY): 01/2023
	Inventario de la PHA (Basado en las unidades del Contrato de Contribución Anual (ACC, por sus siglas en inglés) en el momento del inicio del Ejercicio Fiscal, arriba indicado)
	Número de Unidades de Vivienda Pública (PH, por sus siglas en inglés) 441 Número de Vales de Opción de Vivienda (HCVs 2417
	Total combinado 6858
	Tipo de Presentación del Plan de la PHA:☑ Presentación Anual☐ Presentación Anual Modificada
	Disponibilidad de la Información Además de los puntos enumerados en este formulario, las PHAs deben tener los elementos enumerados a continuación fácilmente disponibles para el público. Una PHA debe identificar el/los lugar(es) específico(s) de dónde se encuentran disponibles el Plan propuesto de la PHA, los Elementos del Plan de la PHA y toda la información pertinente a la audiencia pública y al Plan propuesto de la PHA para que sean inspeccionados por parte del público. Además, la PHA debe proporcionar información sobre cómo el público puede razonablemente obtener información adicional de las políticas de la PHA contenidas en el Plan Anual estándar pero excluidas de sus presentaciones simplificadas. Como mínimo, las PHAs deben publicar los planes de la PHA, incluyendo las actualizaciones, en cada Proyecto de Administración de Activos (AMP, por sus siglas en inglés) y en la oficina principal u oficina central de la PHA. Se recomienda encarecidamente a las PHAs que publiquen los planes completos de la PHA en su sitio web oficial. También se alienta a las PHAs a que provean una copia de sus Planes de la PHA a cada Consejo de Residentes.
	815 W. Ocean Ave. Lopoc, CA 93436 WWW.hasbarco.org
	Consorcios de la PHA: (Marcar el casillero si se presenta un Plan Conjunto de la PHA y completar la tabla a continuación)

	PHAs Participantes	Código de la PHA	Programa(s) en los Consorcios	Programa(s) no incluido(s) en los Consorcios	Nº de Unidades en Cac Programa			
				Consorcios	PH	HCV		
	PHA Principal:							
В.	Elementos del Plan							
B.1	Modificación de los Elementos Existentes del Plan de la PHA.							
	(a) ¿Modificó la PHA los sig	guientes Elem	entos del Plan de la PHA desde	su última presentación del P	lan de la PHA	Anual?		
	Sí No □ Declaración de las Necesidades de Vivienda y Estrategia para Abordar las Necesidades de Vivienda. □ Desconcentración y Otras Políticas que Rigen la Elegibilidad, la Selección y la Admisión. □ Recursos Financieros. □ Determinación del Alquiler. □ Programas de Propiedad de Vivienda □ Seguridad y Prevención de Delitos. □ Política de Mascotas. □ Desviación Sustancial. □ Desviación Significativa							
	<ul> <li>(b) Si la PHA respondió que sí a algún elemento, describir las modificaciones de cada elemento a continuación:</li> <li>Ver Adjunto.</li> </ul>							
	(c) La PHA debe presental	su Política de	e Desconcentración para Revision	ón por parte de la Oficina Loc	al.			
B.2	Nuevas Actividades.  (a) ¿Tiene la PHA la intención de emprender en el Ejercicio Fiscal actual de la PHA alguna nueva actividad relacionada con lo siguiente?  Sí No  ☐ ☑ Hope VI o Choice Neighborhoods. ☐ ☑ Modernización o Urbanización de Financiamiento Mixto. ☐ ☐ Demolición y/o Enajenación. ☐ ☑ Conversión de Vivienda Pública a Asistencia Basada en el Inquilino. ☐ ☐ Conversión de Vivienda Pública a Asistencia de Alquiler Basada en el Proyecto o Vales Basados en el Proyecto bajo Demostración de Asistencia para el Alquiler (RAD, por sus siglas en inglés). ☐ ☐ Vales Basados en el Proyecto. ☐ ☐ Unidades con Vacantes Aprobadas para Modernización. ☐ ☐ Otros Programas de Subvenciones de Capital (es decir, Subvenciones para Instalaciones Comunitarias con Fondos de Capital o Subvenciones de Seguridad y Protección de Emergencia).  (b) Si se planea alguna de estas actividades para el Ejercicio Fiscal actual, describir las actividades. Para nuevas actividades de demolición, describir todo complejo habitacional de vivienda pública o parte del mismo, propiedad de la PHA, para el cual la PHA solicitó o solicitará la aprobación de demolición y/o enajenación en virtud de la sección 18 de la Ley de 1937, según el proceso de aprobación de demolición/enajenación por separado. Si se utilizan Vales Basados en el Proyecto (PBVs, por sus siglas en inglés), proporcionar el número proyectado de unidades basadas en el proyecto y las ubicaciones generales y describir cómo el basar en el proyecto estaría en concordancia con el Plan de la PHA.							
B.3	Informe Evolutivo.							
	Proveer una descripción de	progreso de l	la PHA en el cumplimiento de su	ı Misión y Metas descritas en	el Plan de 5 añ	ios de la PHA.		
	Ver adjunto.							
B.4.			encia al Plan de Acción de 5 año (EPIC, por sus siglas en inglés)			Centro de		
	Ver adjunto.							

B.5	Auditoría del Ejercicio Fiscal Más Reciente.
	(a) ¿Hubo algún hallazgo en la Auditoría del Ejercicio Fiscal más reciente?
	Sí No □ ⊠
	(b) En caso afirmativo, describir: No Procede (N/A, por sus siglas en inglés)
C.	Requisitos de Otros Documentos y/o Certificaciones.
C.1	Comentarios de la Mesa Asesora de Residentes (RAB, por sus siglas en inglés).
	(a) ¿Tuvo/tuvieron la(s) RAB(s) comentarios sobre el Plan de la PHA?
	Sí No □ ⊠
	(b) En caso afirmativo, los comentarios deberán ser presentados por la PHA como un documento adjunto al Plan de la PHA. Las PHAs también deben incluir una narración que describa su análisis de las recomendaciones de la RAB y las decisiones tomadas sobre estas recomendaciones.
	A la RAB se le proveyó el Borrador del Plan de la PHA. Se realizaron reuniones de residentes el 10,11,12 y 16 de mayo de 2022. La RAB no hizo ninguna recomendación. Todos los comentarios realizados durante las reuniones de residentes se incluyen en el documento adjunto C.3.
C.2	Certificación Por Parte de Funcionarios Estatales o Locales.
	Formulario HUD-50077-SL, Certificación por parte de Funcionarios Estatales o Locales de la Concordancia de los Planes de la PHA con el Plan Consolidado, debe ser presentado por la PHA como un documento adjunto electrónico al Plan de la PHA.
	Ver adjunto.
C.3	Certificación de Derechos Civiles/Certificación que Enumera las Políticas y Programas que la PHA Modificó desde la Presentación de su Último Plan Anual.
	Formulario 50077-ST-HCV-HP, Certificaciones de la PHA sobre el Cumplimiento del Plan de la PHA, de los Derechos Civiles y de las Leyes y Reglamentos Relacionados incluyendo los Elementos del Plan de la PHA que Cambiaron deben ser presentados por la PHA como un documento adjunto electrónico al Plan de la PHA.
	Ver adjunto.
C.4	Elementos Impugnados. Si se impugna algún elemento del Plan de la PHA, la PHA debe incluir dicha información como un documento adjunto con una descripción de todas las objeciones a los elementos del Plan, el origen de la objeción y la respuesta de la PHA al público.
	(a) ¿El público objetó a algún elemento del Plan? Sí No □ ⊠
	En caso afirmativo, incluir los Elementos Objetados.
	N/A
D.	Promover Afirmativamente la Vivienda Justa (AFFH, por sus siglas en inglés).
D.1	Promover Afirmativamente la Vivienda Justa.  Proporcionar una declaración de las estrategias y acciones de la PHA para lograr las metas de la vivienda justa resumidas en una Evaluación de la Vivienda Justa (AFH, por sus siglas en inglés) aceptada y concordante con el Título 24 del Código de Reglamentos Federales (CFR, por sus siglas en inglés), Parte 5.154(d)(5). Utilizar la gráfica que se encuentra a continuación. (Las PHAs deben agregar tantas metas como sea necesario para superar los problemas de la vivienda justa y los factores contribuyentes). Hasta el momento en que la PHA deba presentar una AFH, la PHA no está obligada a completar esta gráfica. La PHA cumplirá, sin embargo, con los requisitos del Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(o) promulgados antes del 17 de agosto de 2015. Consultar las instrucciones para obtener más detalles sobre cómo completar este punto.  Fijar Metas de la Vivienda Justa.

Fijar metas para superar los efectos de los factores contribuyentes. Para cada meta, un participante del programa debe identificar uno o más factores contribuyentes que la meta esté diseñada para abordar, describir cómo la meta general se relaciona con la superación del/de los factor(es) contribuyente(s) identificado(s) y problemas de la vivienda justa relacionados e identificar los parámetros y avances para determinar qué resultados de la vivienda justa se lograrán. Ver Título 24 del C.F.R., Parte 5.154(d)(4). Para implementar las metas y prioridades establecidas en una AFH, se deberán incluir estrategias y acción en los Planes Consolidados, Planes de Acción Anual y Planes de la PHA de los participantes del programa (según corresponda). Ver Título 24 del C.F.R., Partes 5.152 y 5.154.

Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	Meta de la Vivienda Justa:
Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta
Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	Ver adjunto
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta  Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	Meta de la Vivienda Justa:
Ver adjunto  Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta
Meta de la Vivienda Justa:  Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	Ver adjunto
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta	
	Meta de la Vivienda Justa:
Ver adjunto	Describir estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa para lograr la meta
Ver adjunto	
	Ver adjunto

### Instrucciones para la Preparación del Formulario HUD-50075-HP Plan Anual para las PHAs de Desempeño Alto

- A. Información de la PHA. Todas las PHAs deben completar esta sección. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.4)
  - A.1 Incluir en forma completa el Nombre de la PHA, el Código de la PHA, el Tipo de PHA, el Comienzo del Ejercicio Fiscal de la PHA (MM/AAAA), el Inventario de la PHA, el Número de Unidades de Vivienda Pública y/o Vales de Elección de Vivienda (HCVs), el Tipo de Presentación del Plan de la PHA, y la Disponibilidad de Información, la(s) ubicación(es) específica(s) de toda la información pertinente a la audiencia pública y al Plan propuesto de la PHA. (<u>Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.23(4)(e)</u>)

Consorcios de la PHA: Marcar el casillero si se presenta un Plan Conjunto de la PHA y completar la tabla. (<u>Título 24 del CFR</u>, Parte 943.128(a))

#### B. Elementos del Plan.

#### B.1 Modificación de los Elementos Existentes del Plan de la PHA. Las PHAs deben:

Identificar específicamente cuáles de los elementos del plan enumerados a continuación fueron modificados por la PHA. Para especificar qué elementos se han modificado, marcar el casillero "sí". Si un elemento no ha sido modificado, marcar "no".

☑ Declaración de las Necesidades de Vivienda y Estrategia para Abordar las Necesidades de Vivienda. Proporcionar una declaración que aborde las necesidades de vivienda de las familias de ingresos bajos, ingresos muy bajos e ingresos extremadamente bajos y un breve descripción de la estrategia de la PHA para dirigirse a las necesidades de vivienda de las familias que residen en la jurisdicción atendida por la PHA y otras familias que están en las listas de espera de la vivienda pública y de la asistencia basada en el inquilino de la Sección 8. La declaración debe identificar las necesidades de vivienda de (i) las familias con ingresos inferiores al 30 por ciento de los ingresos promedio del área (ingresos extremadamente bajos); (ii) las familias de la tercera edad (iii) los hogares con personas con discapacidades y los hogares de diversas razas y grupos étnicos que residen en la jurisdicción o en las listas de espera de la vivienda pública y de la asistencia basada en el inquilino de la Sección 8 de acuerdo a la información proporcionada por el Plan Consolidado aplicable, la información proporcionada por el HUD y otros datos generalmente disponibles. La declaración de las necesidades de vivienda se basará en la información provista por el Plan Consolidado aplicable, la información facilitada por el HUD y los datos generalmente disponibles. La identificación de las necesidades de vivienda debe dirigirse a las cuestiones de asequibilidad, oferta, calidad, accesibilidad, tamaño de las unidades y ubicación. Una vez que la PHA ha presentado una Evaluación de la Vivienda Justa (AFH), que incluye una evaluación de las desproporcionadas necesidades de vivienda de acuerdo con el Título 24 del CFR, Parte 5.154(d)(2)(iv), la información sobre los hogares con individuos con discapacidades y los hogares de diversas razas y grupos étnicos que residen en la jurisdicción o en las listas de espera ya no tiene que incluirse en la Declaración de Necesidades de Vivienda y Estrategia pará Abordar las Necesidades de Vivienda. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(a).

La identificación de las necesidades de vivienda debe contemplar cuestiones de asequibilidad, oferta, calidad, accesibilidad, tamaño de las unidades y ubicación. (<u>Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(a)(2)(i)</u>) Proveer una descripción de las formas en que la PHA pretende, en la mayor medida posible, responder a esas necesidades de vivienda en el próximo año y las razones de la PHA para elegir su estrategia. (<u>Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(a)(2)(ii)</u>)

La Desconcentración y Otras Políticas que Rigen la Elegibilidad, la Selección y la Admisión. Describir la política de admisiones de la PHA para la desconcentración de la pobreza y la mezcla de ingresos de las familias de menores ingresos en la vivienda pública. La Política de la Desconcentración debe describir la política de la PHA para llevar a inquilinos de mayores ingresos a complejos habitacionales de menores ingresos y a inquilinos de menores ingresos a complejos habitacionales de mayores ingresos. Los requisitos de desconcentración se aplican a los complejos habitacionales de vivienda pública de ocupación general y familiar. Consultar Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.2(b)(2) para complejos habitacionales no sujetos a la desconcentración de la pobreza y requisitos de mezcla de ingresos. Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(b) Describir los procedimientos de la PHA para mantener las listas de espera para la admisión a la vivienda pública y describir las listas de espera basadas en el sitio. Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(b) Una declaración de las políticas de la PHA que rigen la elegibilidad, selección y admisión de los residentes o inquilinos, incluyendo las preferencias de admisión tanto para la vivienda pública como para el HCV. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(b) Describir las políticas de asignación de unidades para la vivienda pública. Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(b)

Recursos Financieros. Un informe de los recursos financieros, incluyendo un listado por categorías generales, de los recursos anticipados de la PHA, tales como los recursos operativos de la PHA, de capital y otros recursos federales anticipados disponibles para la PHA, así como los alquileres de los inquilinos y otros ingresos disponibles para apoyar la vivienda pública o la asistencia basada en el inquilino. El informe también debe incluir las fuentes no federales de los fondos que apoyan cada programa federal, e indicar el uso previsto para los recursos. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(c)

□ **Determinación del Alquiler.** Una declaración de las políticas de la PHA que rigen los alquileres que se cobran por la vivienda pública y las unidades habitacionales de HCV, incluyendo los alquileres fijos de la vivienda pública aplicables, los alquileres mínimos, las contribuciones de los alquileres de las familias con vales y las políticas de estándares de pago. (<u>Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(d)</u>

☐ **Programas de Propiedad de Vivienda**. Una descripción de todos los programas de propiedad de vivienda (incluyendo el número de proyectos y el número de unidades) administrados por la agencia o para los que la PHA solicitó o solicitará la

(Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(k) and Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.12(b). Seguridad y Prevención de Delitos [Ley de Violencia Contra la Mujer (VAWA, por sus siglas en inglés)]. Una descripción de: 1) Toda actividad, servicio o programa proporcionado u ofrecido por una agencia, ya sea directamente o en asociación con otros proveedores de servicios, a menores o adultos víctimas de violencia en el hogar, violencia de pareja, agresión sexual o acoso; 2) Toda actividad, servicio o programa proporcionado u ofrecido por una PHA que ayude a menores y adultos víctimas de violencia en el hogar, violencia de pareja, agresión sexual o acoso, a obtener o mantener una vivienda; y 3) Toda actividad, servicio o programa proporcionado u ofrecido por una agencia de vivienda pública para prevenir la violencia en el hogar, la violencia de pareja, la agresión sexual y el acoso, o para mejorar la seguridad de las víctimas en las familias asistidas. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(m)(5)) ☐ Política de Mascotas. Describir las políticas y los requisitos de la PHA relativos a la posesión de mascotas en la vivienda pública. (Título 24 del CFR. Parte 903,7(n)) Desviación Sustancial. La PHA debe proporcionar sus criterios para determinar una "desviación sustancial" de su Plan de 5 años. (Título 24 del CFR. Parte 903.7(r)(2)(i) Enmienda/Modificación Significativa. La PHA debe presentar los criterios para determinar una "Enmienda o Modificación Significativa" a su Plan de 5 Años y Anual. Para las modificaciones resultantes del programa de Demostración de la Asistencia para el Alquiler (RAD), consultar el "Modelo de Enmienda al Plan de la PHA" que se encuentra en el Aviso PIH-2012-32 REV-3, Avisos sucesores sobre la Implementación de la RAD, u otros Avisos sobre la RAD. Si alguno de los casilleros está marcado con ""sí"", describir la(s) modificación(es) de dicho(s) elemento(s) en el espacio correspondiente. Las PHAs deben presentar una Política de Desconcentración para revisión por parte de la Oficina Local. Para obtener orientación adicional sobre lo que una PHA debe hacer para desconcentrar la pobreza en su complejo habitacional y cumplir con los requisitos de la vivienda justa, consultar Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.2. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.23(b)) Nuevas Actividades. Si la PHA tiene la intención de emprender nuevas actividades relacionadas con estos elementos o políticas discrecionales en el presente Ejercicio Fiscal, marcar "sí" para esos elementos y en el espacio proporcionado describir las actividades que se emprenderán. Si la PHA no tiene previsto emprender estas actividades, marcar "no". ☐ HOPE VI. 1) Una descripción de toda vivienda (incluyendo el nombre del proyecto, el número (si se conoce) y el número de unidades) para la que la PHA solicitará HOPE VI; y 2) Un cronograma para la presentación de solicitudes o propuestas. El proceso de solicitud y aprobación de HOPE VI es un proceso separado. Consultar la guía en el sitio web del HUD en: https://www.hud.gov/program\_offices/public\_indian\_housing/programs/ph/hope6 . (Aviso PIH 2011-47) ☐ Modernización o Urbanización de Financiamiento Mixto. 1) Una descripción de toda vivienda (incluyendo el nombre, número de proyecto (si se conoce) y número de unidades) para la cual la PHA solicitará una Modernización o Urbanización de Financiamiento Mixto, y 2) Un cronograma para la presentación de solicitudes o propuestas. El proceso de solicitud y aprobación de la Modernización o Urbanización de Financiamiento Mixto es un proceso separado. Consultar la quía en el sitio web del HUD en: https://www.hud.gov/program\_offices/public\_indian\_housing/programs/ph/hope6/mfph#4 Demolición y/o Enajenación. Con respecto a la vivienda pública solamente, describir todo complejo habitacional de vivienda pública, o parte de proyectos habitacionales de vivienda pública, que sea propiedad de la PHA y que esté sujeto a los ACCs (incluyendo el número del proyecto y los números [o direcciones] de las unidades) y el número de unidades afectadas junto con sus tamaños y características de accesibilidad) para las cuales la PHA solicitará o está actualmente pendiente la aprobación para demolición o enajenación en virtud de la sección 18 de la Ley de 1937 [Título 42 del Código de EE.UU. (U.S.C. por sus siglas en inglés) 1437p]; y (2) Un cronograma para la demolición o enajenación. Este informe debe presentarse en la medida en que la demolición y/o enajenación aprobada y/o pendiente haya cambiado según lo descrito en la última presentación del Plan Anual y/o de 5 años de la PHA. El proceso de solicitud y aprobación para la demolición y/o enajenación es un proceso separado. La aprobación del Plan de la PHA no constituye la aprobación de estas actividades. Consultar la guía en el sitio web del HUD en: https://www.hud.gov/program offices/public indian housing/centers/sac/demo dispo. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(h)) ☐ Conversión de la Vivienda Pública en Virtud de los Programas de Conversión Voluntaria u Obligatoria. Describir todo edificio de vivienda pública (incluyendo el número de proyecto y el recuento de unidades) propiedad de la PHA que a la PHA se le exija convertir o que planea convertir voluntariamente a la asistencia basada en el inquilino; 2) Un análisis de los proyectos o edificios que deben convertirse; y 3) Una declaración del importe de la ayuda recibida que se utilizará para la asistencia para el alquiler u otra ayuda para la vivienda en relación con dicha conversión. Ver la guia en el sitio web del HUD en: https://www.hud.gov/program offices/public indian housing/centers/sac/conversion. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(j)) 🗵 Conversión de Vivienda Pública en Virtud del Programa de Demostración de Asistencia para el Alquiler (RAD). Describir todo edificio(s) de vivienda pública (incluyendo el número de proyecto y el recuento de unidades) propiedad de la PHA que la PHA planea voluntariamente convertir en Asistencia Basada en el Proyecto o Vales Basados en el Proyecto bajo la RAD. Consultar las orientaciones adicionales en el sitio web del HUD en: Aviso PIH 2012-32 REV-3, Avisos Sucesores sobre la Implementación de la RAD. v Otros Avisos sobre la RAD.

☑ Vales Basados en el Proyecto. Describir todos los planes para utilizar los HCVs para nuevos vales basados en el proyecto. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 983.57(b)(1)) Si se utilizan vales basados en el proyecto, indicar el número proyectado de

H-2019-09 PIH-2019-23 (HA), Rental Assistance Demonstration REV-4 – Final Implementation

aprobación. Para los años en los que también se debe presentar el Plan de 5 años de la PHA, esta información debe incluirse sólo en la medida en que la PHA participe en programas de propiedad de vivienda en virtud del artículo 8(y) de la Ley de 1937.

unidades basadas en el proyecto y las ubicaciones generales y describir cómo el basar en el proyecto estaría en concordancia con el Plan de la PHA.

- ☑ **Unidades con Vacantes Aprobadas para la Modernización.** La PHA debe incluir una declaración relativa a las unidades con vacantes aprobadas que se están modernizando de acuerdo con <u>Título 24 del CFR, Parte 990.145(a)(1)</u>.
- ☐ Otros Programas de Subvenciones de Capital (es decir, Subvenciones para Instalaciones Comunitarias con Fondos de Capital o Subvenciones de Seguridad y Protección de Emergencia).
- **B.3** Informe Evolutivo. Para todos los Planes Anuales posteriores a la presentación del primer Plan Anual, una PHA debe incluir una breve declaración del progreso de la PHA en el cumplimiento de la misión y las metas descritas en el Plan de 5 Años de la PHA. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(r)(1))
- B.4 Mejoras Capitales. Las PHAs que reciben financiación del Programa de Fondos para la Capitalización (CFP) deben completar esta sección. (<u>Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7 (g)</u>). Para cumplir con este requisito, la PHA debe hacer referencia al Plan de Acción de 5 años del Fondo Capital más reciente aprobado por el HUD en EPIC y la fecha en que fue aprobado. Las PHAs pueden hacer referencia al formulario al incluir el siguiente lenguaje en la sección de Mejoras de Capital de la Plantilla del Plan Anual o Simplificado de la PHA correspondiente: "Consultar el Plan de Acción de 5 años de Fondo de Capital en EPIC aprobado por el HUD el XX/XX/XXXX".
- B.5 Auditoría del Ejercicio Fiscal Más Reciente. Si los resultados de la auditoría del ejercicio fiscal más reciente de la PHA incluyeron algún hallazgo, marcar "sí" y describir dichos hallazgos en el espacio proporcionado. (<u>Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(p)</u>)

#### C. Otros Requisitos de Documentos y/o Certificaciones

- C.1 Comentarios de la Mesa Asesora de Residentes (RAB). Si la RAB tuvo comentarios sobre el plan anual, marcar "sí", presentar los comentarios como un documento adjunto al Plan y describir el análisis de los comentarios y la decisión de la PHA sobre estas recomendaciones. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.13(c), Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.19)
- C.2 Certificación Por Parte de Funcionarios Locales Estatales. El Formulario HUD-50077-SL, Certificación por parte de Funcionarios Estatales o Locales de la Concordancia de los Planes de la PHA con el Plan Consolidado, debe ser presentado por la PHA como un documento adjunto electrónico al Plan de la PHA. (<u>Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.15</u>). Nota: Una PHA puede solicitar cambiar su ejercicio fiscal para coordinar mejor su planificación con la planificación realizada en el marco del proceso del Plan Consolidado por funcionarios del Estado o locales, según corresponda.
- C.3 Certificación de Derechos Civiles/ Certificación que Enumera las Políticas y Programas que la PHA ha Modificado desde la Presentación de su Último Plan Anual. Presentar una certificación de que los siguientes elementos del plan fueron modificados, entregados a la RAB para comentarios antes de su implementación, aprobados por la mesa directiva de la PHA y puestos a disposición del público para su revisión e inspección. Este requisito se satisface al completar y presentar el formulario HUD-50077 ST-HCV-HP, las Certificaciones de la PHA sobre el cumplimiento del plan de la PHA, los Derechos Civiles y las Leyes y Reglamentos Relacionados, Incluyendo los Elementos del Plan de la PHA que Cambiaron. El formulario HUD-50077-ST-HCV-HP, las Certificaciones de la PHA sobre el Cumplimiento del Plan de la PHA, los Derechos Civiles y las Leyes y Reglamentos Relacionados, incluyendo los elementos del Plan de la PHA que Cambiaron, debe ser presentado por la PHA como un documento adjunto electrónico al Plan de la PHA. Se considerará que una PHA cumple con el requisito de certificación para promover afirmativamente la vivienda justa si la PHA cumple con los requisitos de las Partes 903.7(o)(1) y 903.15(d) y: (i) examina sus programas o programas propuestos; (ii) identifica cualquier problema de la vivienda justa y los factores que contribuyen dentro de esos programas, de acuerdo con el Título 24 del CFR, Parte 5.154; o el Título 24 del CFR, Parte 5.160(a)(3) según sea el caso (iii) especifica las acciones y estrategias diseñadas para abordar los factores que contribuyen, los problemas relacionados con la vivienda justa y las metas en la Evaluación de la Vivienda Justa correspondiente de acuerdo con el Título 24 del CFR, Parte 5. 154 de manera razonable en vista de los recursos disponibles; (iv) trabaja con las jurisdicciones para implementar cualquier iniciativa de la jurisdicción para promover afirmativamente la vivienda justa que requiera la participación de la PHA; (v) opera programas de una manera congruente con todo plan consolidado aplicable según el Título 24 del CFR. Parte 91, y con cualquier orden o acuerdo, para cumplir con las autoridades especificadas en el párrafo (o)(1) de esta sección; (vi) cumple con cualquier requisito de contribución o consulta con respecto a cualquier AFH relevante, de acuerdo con el Título 24 del CFR, Parte 5.150 hasta incluso 5.180; (vii) mantiene registros que reflejan estos análisis, acciones, y los resultados de estas acciones; y (viii) toma medidas aceptables para el HUD para remediar los incumplimientos conocidos en materia de vivienda justa o derechos civiles. impedimentos para la elección de la vivienda justa dentro de esos programas; atiende esos impedimentos de manera razonable en vista de los recursos disponibles; trabaja con la jurisdicción local para implementar cualquier iniciativa de la jurisdicción para promover afirmativamente la vivienda justa; y asegura que el plan anual concuerda con todo Plan Consolidado pertinente para su jurisdicción. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(o)).
- C.4 Elementos Impugnados. Si se impugna algún elemento del Plan Anual de la PHA o del Plan de 5 años de la PHA, una PHA debe incluir dicha información como un documento adjunto al Plan Anual de la PHA o al Plan de 5 años de la PHA con una descripción de todas las impugnaciones a los elementos del Plan, el origen de la impugnación y la respuesta de la PHA al público.

#### D. Promover Afirmativamente la Vivienda Justa.

#### D.1 Promover Afirmativamente la Vivienda Justa.

La PHA utilizará los bloques de respuesta en el punto D.1 para proporcionar una declaración de sus estrategias y acciones para implementar cada meta de la vivienda justa señalada en su Evaluación de la Vivienda Justa (AFH) aceptada, consistente con el Título

24 del CFR, Parte 5.154(d)(5) que establece, en la parte relevante "Para poner en práctica las metas y las prioridades en una AFH, las estrategias y las acciones se incluirán en los participantes del programa ... los planes de la PHA (incluyendo cualquier plan incorporado en él) .... Las estrategias y acciones deben promover afirmativamente la vivienda justa ...." Utilizar el diagrama provisto para especificar cada meta de la vivienda justa de la AFH de la PHA para la cual la PHA es la participante del programa responsable - ya sea que la AFH haya sido preparada únicamente por la PHA, conjuntamente con una o varias otras PHAs, o en colaboración con una jurisdicción estatal o local - y especificar las estrategias y acciones de la vivienda justa que serán implementadas por la PHA durante el período cubierto por este Plan de la PHA. Si hay más de tres metas de la vivienda justa, agregar bloques de respuesta según sea necesario.

Hasta el momento en que la PHA deba presentar una AFH, la PHA no tendrá que completar la sección D., sin embargo, la PHA encarará su obligación de promover afirmativamente la vivienda justa al cumplir con los requisitos del Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903. 7(o)(3) promulgado antes del 17 de agosto de 2015, lo que significa que examina sus propios programas o programas propuestos; identifica todos los impedimentos a la elección de la vivienda justa dentro de esos programas; aborda esos impedimentos de manera razonable en vista de los recursos disponibles; trabaja con las jurisdicciones locales para implementar cualquier iniciativa de la jurisdicción para promover afirmativamente la vivienda justa que requiera la participación de la PHA; y mantiene registros que reflejan estos análisis y acciones. Además, en virtud del Artículo 5A(d)(15) de la Ley de Vivienda de EE.UU. de 1937, en su versión enmendada, una PHA debe presentar una certificación de derechos civiles con su Plan Anual de la PHA, que se describe en el Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(o)(1), excepto en el caso de las PHAs calificadas que presentan el Formulario HUD-50077-CR como un documento independiente.

Esta recopilación de información está autorizada por el Artículo 511 de la Ley de Calidad de la Vivienda y Responsabilidad Laboral, que agregó un nuevo artículo 5A a la Ley de Vivienda de EE.UU. de 1937, en su versión enmendada, que introdujo el Plan de 5 años y el Plan Anual de la PHA. Los Planes de 5 años y Anuales de la PHA ofrecen a las partes interesadas una fuente fácil de localizar las políticas básicas de la PHA, las normas y los requisitos relativos a las operaciones, los programas y los servicios de la PHA, e informa al HUD, a las familias atendidas por la PHA y a los miembros del público sobre la misión, las metas y los objetivos de la PHA para atender las necesidades de las familias de ingresos bajos, ingresos muy bajos e ingresos extremadamente bajos.

Se estima que la carga de trabajo del público para esta recopilación de información es de un promedio de 7,02 horas por respuesta, incluyendo el tiempo para repasar las instrucciones, buscar en las fuentes de datos existentes, recopilar y mantener los datos necesarios y completar y analizar la recopilación de información. El HUD no puede recopilar esta información y los encuestados no están obligados a completar este formulario, a menos que exhiba un número de control OMB actualmente válido.

Aviso de la Ley de Privacidad. El Departamento de Vivienda y Desarrollo Urbano de los Estados Unidos está autorizado a solicitar la información requerida en este formulario conforme al Título 12 del Código de EE.UU., Artículo 1701 y siguientes, y a los reglamentos promulgados en virtud del mismo en el Título 12 del Código de Reglamentos Federales. Las respuestas a la recopilación de información son necesarias para obtener una prestación o para conservar una prestación. La información solicitada no se presta a la confidencialidad.

### MISIÓN

La Autoridad de Vivienda del Condado de Santa Barbara se basa en la convicción de que una vivienda decente, segura e higiénica es crucial para la salud física y emocional, la productividad y la autoestima de las personas a las que sirve.

Nuestra misión es proporcionar oportunidades de vivienda asequible para los hogares de bajos ingresos en el Condado de Santa Barbara en un entorno que preserva la dignidad personal y de una manera que mantiene la confianza pública.

En el cumplimiento de nuestra misión, nos comprometemos a:

- Aumentar las opciones de vivienda
- Respeto a los clientes y empleados de la HACSB
- Excelencia en la administración y las operaciones
- Dispersión de la vivienda asistida en todo el Condado de Santa Barbara
- Relaciones de trabajo cooperativas y respetuosas con el público, las organizaciones del vecindario y la comunidad y otras unidades de gobierno.

#### **B.1 ELEMENTOS DEL PLAN ANUAL**

Declaración de las Necesidades de Vivienda y Estrategia para Abordar las Necesidades de Vivienda. Proporcionar una declaración que aborde las necesidades de vivienda de las familias de ingresos bajos, ingresos muy bajos e ingresos extremadamente bajos y una breve descripción de la estrategia de la PHA para dirigirse a las necesidades de vivienda de las familias que residen en la jurisdicción atendida por la PHA. La declaración debe identificar las necesidades de vivienda de (i) las familias con ingresos inferiores al 30 por ciento de los ingresos promedio del área (ingresos extremadamente bajos); (ii) las familias de la tercera edad y familias con discapacidades y (iii) los hogares de diversas razas y grupos étnicos que residen en la jurisdicción o en lista de espera de acuerdo a la información proporcionada por el Plan Consolidado aplicable, la información proporcionada por el HUD y otros datos generalmente disponibles. La identificación de las necesidades de vivienda debe dirigirse a las cuestiones de asequibilidad, oferta, calidad, accesibilidad, tamaño de las unidades y ubicación. Proveer una descripción de la estrategia de la PHA para responder a las necesidades de vivienda de las familias en la jurisdicción y en la lista de espera en el próximo año.

El Condado de Santa Barbara es un lugar deseable para vivir y es un atractivo para una diversidad de personas. El costo de vida, los costos de alquiler y de propiedad de vivienda se encuentran entre los más altos de California. Como resultado, la necesidad de vivienda asequible en la jurisdicción de esta PHA, el condado de Santa Barbara, se refleja en el número de solicitantes en las listas de espera para el Vale de Elección de Vivienda (HCV) y la Vivienda Pública. El número combinado de solicitantes que buscan asistencia de vivienda asequible de parte de la Autoridad de Vivienda llegó a un total de 9,113 (remitirse a la tabla de necesidades de vivienda a continuación). Los datos de la lista de espera de la Autoridad de Vivienda también confirman la necesidad de ayudar a una variedad de hogares con diferentes características demográficas, incluyendo aquellos con necesidades especiales, así como las personas de la tercera edad de bajos recursos y con ingresos fijos.

El siguiente gráfico clasifica las necesidades de vivienda por categorías en una escala del 1 al 5, siendo el 1 una "necesidad baja" y el 5 una "necesidad extremadamente alta".

Nec	Necesidades de Vivienda en la Jurisdicción por Categoría							
Categoría de Hogar	Desglose de los Solicitantes	Asequibilidad	Oferta	Calidad	Accesibilidad	Tamaño	Ubicación	
Ingresos Extremadamente Bajos	5,941	5	5	5	4	4	5	
Ingresos Muy Bajos	864	5	5	5	3	3	4	
Ingresos Bajos	51	3	5	5	3	3	3	
Ancianos	842	5	5	4	4	3	3	
Con Discapacidades	2,130	5	5	3	3	3	3	
Hispano	3,761	5	5	5	3	3	3	

Estrategia para Abordar las Necesidades de Vivienda. Facilitar una descripción de la estrategia de la PHA para abordar las necesidades de vivienda de las familias en la jurisdicción y en la lista de espera en el próximo año.

- La PHA continuará comercializando y colaborando de manera positiva con agencias locales que asisten a las familias con discapacidades; y
- Seguirá alentando la adopción de políticas de apoyo y alentará a los hogares que trabajan; y
- Asesorará a los inquilinos con Vales de Elección de Vivienda (HCV) en cuanto a la ubicación de unidades fuera de las zonas de pobreza o de concentración de minorías y les ayudará a localizar esas unidades y comercializará afirmativamente a las razas/etnias que hayan demostrado tener desproporcionadas necesidades de vivienda; y
- Comercializará el programa de Vales de Elección de Vivienda (HCV) a los propietarios fuera de las áreas de concentración de pobreza/minorías; y
- Alentará a los locadores y maximizará su cumplimiento de la legislación de California recientemente promulgada, que prohíbe la discriminación contra los titulares de vales HCV; y
- Seguirá de cerca las tendencias del mercado de alquileres dentro de la jurisdicción que afecta a los clientes y solicitantes de la Autoridad de Vivienda; y
- Explorará medios adicionales para financiar la nueva urbanización y construcción de viviendas asequibles y se asociará/apoyará los esfuerzos de agencias sin beneficio de lucro y promotores privados; y
- Procurará Basar en el Proyecto hasta el porcentaje permitido por la normativa.

### **B.1(c) Informe de los Recursos Financieros**

Recursos Financieros:					
Fuentes y Usos Pro	evistos				
Fuentes	\$ Previsto	Usos Previstos			
1. Subvenciones Federales					
a) Fondo Operativo de la Vivienda Pública	744,00				
b) Fondo Capital para la Vivienda Pública	600,000				
c) Programa de Vales de Elección de Vivienda de la Sección 8	63,646,400				
d) Sección 8 Programa de Vales de Vivienda de Emergencia	1,545,700				
e) Sección 8 Programa De Vivienda Mainstream (HAP y tarifa de administración)	2,686,500				
f) Becas de Oportunidad y Autosuficiencia para Residentes	80,000				
g) Subvención para Coordinador de Autosuficiencia Familiar (FSS)	72,000				
2. Subvenciones Federales del Año Anterior (sólo fondos no comprometidos) (enumerar a continuación) -					
3. Ingresos del alquiler de viviendas públicas	1,666,300				
de vivienda	, ,				
4. Otros ingresos -PH/Sec 8 (enumerar a continuación)					
Intereses/Inversiones	4,500				
Alquiler No Relacionado con la Vivienda	121,500				
5. Fuentes No Federales	,				
Alquiler de vivienda	809,000				
Intereses/Inversiones	6,000				
Alquiler No Relacionado con la Vivienda	•				
Honorarios de Administración	3,223,000				
Honorarios de Urbanizador	1,550,000				
Ingresos de Contratista					
Total de Recursos	72,704,900				

### **B.2 - METAS Y OBJETIVOS**

Identificar las metas y objetivos cuantificables de la PHA que permitirán a la PHA servir las necesidades de las familias de ingresos bajos, ingresos muy bajos e ingresos extremadamente bajos para los próximos cinco años. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.6(b)(1)).

### Meta de la PHA: Ampliar la oferta de viviendas asistidas.

Objetivo: Aumentar las opciones de vivienda para familias e individuos.

### Meta de la PHA: Mejorar la calidad de las viviendas asistidas

Objetivo: Mantener unidades seguras, decentes y sanitarias y mejorar la calidad de vida de los residentes que viven en los complejos habitacionales de la vivienda pública.

#### Meta de la PHA: Aumentar las opciones de vivienda asistida.

Objetivo: Equilibrar la prestación de servicios en todas las zonas del mercado de la vivienda.

La HASBARCO activamente busca oportunidades para ampliar las opciones de vivienda para familias e individuos. La HASBARCO utiliza varias herramientas para ampliar estas oportunidades, incluyendo, pero sin limitarse al proceso de Demolición Enajenación, Combinación de la Sección 18/RAD para PHA Pequeña, el Programa de Crédito Fiscal para Viviendas de Bajos Ingresos (LIHTC, por sus siglas en inglés) y otras oportunidades de financiación. La excelente reputación de la HASBARCO en materia de rehabilitación y urbanización de propiedades le permite explorar un abanico más amplio de posibilidades dentro del condado de Santa Barbara. Para ello, la HASBARCO tiene múltiples proyectos previstos o en curso. Se trata de los siguientes:

1. Guadalupe Ranch Acres: A RAD/Section 18 Small PHA Blended conversion of a 52-unit Public Housing site in Guadalupe, CA. El conteo en el sitio remodelado que se conocerá como Escalante Meadows albergará 80 unidades de nueva construcción: 52 RAD / Sección 18, 25 PBV, 2 unidades de mercado y 1 unidad no residencial.

2.

- 3. West Cox Cottages: Nueva construcción de 30 unidades en Santa María, CA. Esta es la primera vez que la HASBARCO utiliza casas construidas en fábrica. Este complejo habitacional albergará a individuos y pequeñas familias que actualmente se encuentran sin hogar. Se espera que la construcción de este proyecto se completo recientemente y esta compltament ocupado.
- 4. Cypress & 7th: Este es un nuevo desarrollo propuesto de 15 unidades en Lompoc, CA y servirá a individuos y familias pequeñas que actualmente están experimentando la falta de vivienda. Este proyecto ha sido aprobado por la Ciudad de Lompoc y está solicitando créditos fiscales federales de vivienda de bajos ingresos del 9% en junio de 2022.
- 5. Central Plaza Apartments: Rehabilitación de 112 unidades familiares en Santa María, CA. Esta propiedad está al final de su período de cumplimiento de los créditos fiscales, el anterior inversor de créditos fiscales abandonó la sociedad limitada y estamos re-sindicando la propiedad. La HASBARCO recibió una adjudicación de créditos fiscales del 4% y una asignación de bonos exentos de impuestos. Las obras de rehabilitación comenzaron en junio de 2021 y estan a punto de finalizar.

- 5. Hollister Lofts: Un nuevo complejo habitacional propuesto de 33 unidades de viviendas asequibles y de apoyo permanente en Goleta, Ca.
- 6. Harry's House: Un nuevo complejo habitacional asequible propuesto de 60 unidades para personas de la tercera edad en Santa Ynez, CA. En el sitio se ofrecerán amplios servicios de apoyo, incluyendo comidas. La HASBARCO acaba de recibir una adjudicación del 9% de Créditos Fiscales Federales para Viviendas de Bajos Ingresos. La construccion esta en marcha y se espera que se complete en junio de 2023.
- 7. Evans Park: Una conversión rad de un sitio de vivienda pública de 150 unidades en Santa Maria CA utilizando la mezcla RAD / Sección 18 Small PHA como se cubre en PIH 2021-07.
- 8. Propiedad del Distrito Escolar Unificado de Carpintería. Nuevo complejo propuesto de 41 unidades de alquiler asequibles y 132 unidades de alquiler a precio de mercado.
- 9. Thompson Park Apartments: Un desarrollo de 31 unidades en Lompoc, CA. Adquirido en 2016. Planeamos solicitar un LIHTC del 4% y una asignación de bonos exentos de impuestos para completar una rehabilitación extensa.
- 10. Heritage Ridge: Propuso un nuevo desarrollo de 104 unidades de alquiler asequibles y 228 unidades de alquiler a precio de mercado en Goleta, CA.
- 11. Propiedad del Distrito Escolar Unificado de Carpintería: Se propuso un nuevo desarrollo de 41 unidades de alquiler asequibles y 128 unidades de alquiler orientadas a la fuerza laboral a precio de mercado en Carpinteria Valley, CA.
- 12. Proyecto Super 8 Homekey: Conversión y rehabilitación de un motel Super 8 de 65 unidades en 60 unidades de vivienda de apoyo permanente en Goleta, CA. Se espera que las actividades de construcción comiencen en septiembre de 2022 y se completen a finales del 1er trimestre de 2023.
- 13. Polo Village: Propuesta de nueva construcción de 49 unidades de alquiler asequibles en Buellton, CA. Planeamos solicitar una asignación de 4% de LIHTC y bonos exentos de impuestos en agosto de 2022.

Meta de la PHA: Garantizar la igualdad de oportunidades y promover

afirmativamente la vivienda justa.

Objetivo: Promover la igualdad de oportunidades en materia de vivienda.

La HASBARCO lleva a cabo en el sitio una capacitación continua en materia de vivienda justa por parte de profesionales a la que asisten todos los empleados que están en contacto directo con el público.

Otra Meta y Objetivo de la PHA: Disuadir y eliminar el fraude en los programas.

La HASBARCO inició un envío de correo masivo a todos los propietarios de viviendas con HCV y participantes en el programa que fue diseñado para educar y animar a las personas a identificar y denunciar el fraude en el programa. También se modificaron las sesiones informativas para disuadir y eliminar el fraude y fomentar la denuncia oportuna de las sospechas de abuso. La HACSB investiga todos los casos de sospecha de fraude en el programa utilizando una serie de herramientas. Se lleva a cabo una capacitación continua del personal en materia de investigación de fraudes.

Meta de la PHA: Aportar un mejor entorno de vida.

Objetivo: Mantener unidades sanitarias seguras, decentes y mejorar la calidad de vida

> de los residentes que viven en los desarrollos de viviendas de HASBARCO. Con ese fin, HASBARCO ha reiniciado las inspecciones de las unidades y ha contratado a una nueva empresa de inspección después de una pausa debido a la pandemia de COVID-19 y está realizando inspecciones periódicas de mantenimiento preventivo de las unidades propiedad y administradas por

Meta de la PHA: Reducir el riesgo de actividad delictivia que afecta a

residentes y participantes.

Objetivo: Mejorar la seguridad a través de mejoras con la prevención del delito a través

> de los principios de diseño ambiental (CPTED) de las propiedades propiedad y / o administradas por HASBARCO. Cambió el contratista que hace los

informes de antecedentes penales.

La HACSB colabora con una multitud de organizaciones para prestar muchos servicios de apoyo en el sitio a los residentes de la HACSB, incluyendo:

Cuenta	Nombre del Socio / Proveedor de Servicio	Servicio
2	Alliance for Pharmaceutical Access  Allan Hancock College	Medicamentos y equipamientos asequibles/ Recomendaciones de asistencia  Programas de Inglés como segundo idioma (ESL, por sus siglas en inglés), de certificado de equivalencia de graduación de educación secundaria/preparatoria (GED, por sus siglas en inglés) y comunitarios de educación para adultos
3	ASES (After School & Safety Program)	Programa de seguridad y de educación después de la escuela
4	Be Well (anteriormente ADMHS)	Servicios contra el Alcohol, las Drogas y para la Salud Mental
5	Boys and Girls Club of Lompoc	Liderazgo, arte, deportes, recreación, tutoría, asistencia con las tareas escolares
6	Boys and Girls Clubs of the Central Coast	Liderazgo, arte, deportes, recreación, tutoría, asistencia con las tareas escolares
7	CAC (Community Action Commission)	Programas de alimentos, programas de almuerzo para personas de la tercera edad, cuidado de niños Headstart
8	Cal Fresh - Cupones de Alimentos	Programa de asistencia alimenticia
9	CALM (Child Abuse Listening Mediation)	Terapia de consejería para menores y familias víctimas de abuso
10	CCLC (Central Coast Literacy Council)	Clases de alfabetización en inglés y de ESL
11	CET (Center for Employment Training)	GED /Educación y capacitación vocacional
12	Home for Good	Servicios colaborativos para personas sin hogar y recientemente alojadas
13	CHC (Community Health Centers)	Servicios médicos, dentales y de salud mental para personas de la tercera edad y familias
14	Iglesia Christ Lutheran Church / Trinity Lutheran Church	Salud y bienestar, nutrición, capacitación sobre técnicas - comunicación y resolución de conflictos
15	CFPB (Consumer Financial Protection Bureau)	Administración financiera, asesoramiento de crédito, preparación y capacitación para propiedad de vivienda
16	CPC (Community Partners in Caring	Servicios de transportación para la tercera edad y reclutamiento y capacitación de voluntarios
17	DVS (Domestic Violence Solutions)	Servicios de consejería, concientización y refugio para mujeres y menores
18	Econ Alliance of Northern Santa Barbara County	Talleres para la fuerza Laboral, financieros y de la iniciativa de alfabetización
19	EDD (Employment Development Department)	Listados y recursos de empleo/trabajo
20	FDIC Money Smart Live or Online	En línea o en vivo - Educación y capacitación financiera
21	FSA (Family Service Agency)	Servicios de consejería individual y familiar y clases para padres
22	Food Bank of Santa Barbara County	Alimentos nutritivos y gratuitos y programas de alimentos para residentes
23	Generations On-line	Capacitación de computación en línea para residentes de la tercera edad
24	Good Samaritan Services Inc.	Brindan servicios de apoyo a personas sin hogar y recientemente alojados
25	Goodwill Industries of Ventura and SB Counties	Oportunidades educativas y vocacionales para empleo y servicios de trabajo
26	Iglesia Light and Life Church	Noches de cine y discusiones interactivas sobre cómo forjar relaciones
27	Departamento de Bomberos de Lompoc	Preparación para emergencias y educación de seguridad
28	Departamento de Policía de Lompoc	Vigilancia vecinal y educación de seguridad
29	Lompoc Valley Medical Center	Servicios de salud comunitarios y programas para personas de la tercera edad
30	Planned Parenthood	Exámenes y servicios médicos y educación comunitaria
31	Rona Barrett Foundation - Asistencia de Alimentos	Alimentos nutritivos y gratuitos y programas de alimentos para residentes
32	Rona Barrett Foundation - Servicios a Residentes	Proporcionan servicios de apoyo y administración de casos para residentes
33	Departamento de Salud Pública del Condado de Santa Barbara	Exámenes y servicios médicos y educación comunitaria
34	Santa Barbara Neighborhood Clinics	Servicios médicos y de salud directos y evaluaciones para el cuidado de la salud
35	Departamento de Bomberos de Santa María	Preparación para emergencias y educación de seguridad
36	Departamento de Bomberos de Santa Ynez	Preparación para emergencias y educación de seguridad
37	SER Jobs for Progress, Inc.	GED /Educación y capacitación vocacional
38	SYVPHP (Santa Ynez Valley People Helping People)	Servicios de asociación para distribuciones de alimentos
39	Senior Connection Resources (HI-CAP / MediCare)	Enlace de recursos para personas de la tercera edad y conexiones para seguro médico
40	TCRC (Tri-Counties Regional Center)	Materiales de recursos de lectura para niños y familias, Pequeñas Bibliotecas Gratuitas
41	TMHA (Transitions Mental Health Association)	Servicios de salud mental - Asistencia y apoyo
42	United Way of Northern Santa Barbara County	Asistencia gratuita para la preparación de declaraciones de impuestos y servicios de AmeriCorp para veteranos y personas sin hogar
43	UCSB Writing Program	Enseñanza de computación y capacitación de conocimientos básicos - Microsoft Office Suite y conocimiento de internet
44	VCCDC (Ventura County Development Corporation	Administración financiera, asesoramiento de crédito, preparación y capacitación para propiedad de vivienda
45	VNHC (Visiting Nurse and Hospice Care)	Servicios de salud y de hospicio y préstamo de equipos médicos
46	Workforce Investment Board - WRC / WIA - KRA	Recurso de empleo y desarrollo de la fuerza laboral
47	YMCA (Islas de Canal)	Servicios de ejercicio para familias y personas de la tercera edad

Meta de la PHA: Promover la autosuficiencia y el desarrollo de activos de las

familias e individuos.

Objetivo: Crear más oportunidades de independencia económica para las familias e

individuos.

Servicios de administración de Admisión individual y derivación de servicios hacia la casos de la HASBARCO autosuficiencia

Asistencia y formación en Educación informática y formación en conocimientos básicos - Suite de Microsoft Office y manejo del Internet

Autosuficiencia familiar de la Programa de HCV y PBV de la Sección 8 de incentivos para ahorros/trabajo para la autosuficiencia

Programa de alfabetización/READ 4 LIFE de la HASBARCO Programas de alfabetización de lectura que patrocinan minibiliotecas y libros

Consejo de Residentes/Liderazgo de Voluntarios de la HASBARCO Educación y capacitación en Liderazgo para adultos

Reuniones/Capacitaciones de los residentes de la HASBARCO

Presentaciones y alcance de los servicios de apoyo con refrigerios y premios de entrada

Boletines informativos para los residentes de la HASBARCO y alcance

Boletín informativo trimestral de servicios para los residentes con artículos de colaboración y alcance

Eventos especiales y ferias de asociaciones de la HASBARCO

Actividades y alcance de enriquecimiento comunitario y vecinal

Transportación/FURGONETA de la HASBARCO transporta a los residentes a los salones comunitarios/servicios fuera del sitio

#### **B.2 NUEVAS ACTIVIDADES**

- (a) Demolición y/o Enajenación. Describir todo proyecto de vivienda pública que sea propiedad de la PHA y que esté sujeto a los ACCs (incluyendo el nombre, número del proyecto y los números [o direcciones] de las unidades) y el número de unidades afectadas junto con sus tamaños y características de accesibilidad) para las cuales la PHA solicitará o está actualmente pendiente para demolición o enajenación; y (2) Un cronograma para la demolición o enajenación. Este informe debe presentarse en la medida en que la demolición y/o enajenación aprobada y/o pendiente haya cambiado. El proceso de solicitud y aprobación para la demolición y/o enajenación es un proceso separado. Consultar la guía en el sitio web del HUD en: <a href="https://www.hud.gov/program\_offices/public\_indian\_housing/centers/sac/demo\_dispo">https://www.hud.gov/program\_offices/public\_indian\_housing/centers/sac/demo\_dispo</a>. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(h))
- (b) Si alguna de estas actividades está prevista para el presente Ejercicio Fiscal, describir las actividades. En el caso de nuevas actividades de demolición, describir todo complejo habitacional de viviendas públicas o parte del mismo, propiedad de la PHA, para el que la PHA haya solicitado o vaya a solicitar la aprobación de demolición y/o enajenación en virtud de la sección 18 de la Ley de 1937 según el proceso de aprobación de demolición/enajenación por separado.
- Guadalupe Ranch Acres: Una Demolición Enajenación, Conversión a RAD de un sitio de Vivienda Pública de 52 unidades en Guadalupe, CA, utilizando la combinación de la Sección 18/RAD para PHA Pequeña como se explica en PIH 2021-07. La demolición y reurbanización ampliará el número de unidades a 80 unidades y el sitio cambiará el nombre a Escalante Meadows.
- Evans Park: Una conversión rad de un sitio de vivienda pública de 150 unidades en Santa Maria CA utilizando la mezcla RAD / Sección 18 Small PHA como se cubre en PIH 2021-07.
- 3. Vivienda Pública: Demolición y disposición de 13 unidades de sitio disperso de viviendas públicas utilizando la Sección 18 de HUD para 9 unidades de Vivienda Pública en Lompoc, CA y 4 unidades de Vivienda Pública en Guadalupe, CA.

La HASBARCO activamente busca oportunidades para ampliar las opciones de vivienda para familias e individuos. La HASBARCO utiliza varias herramientas para ampliar estas oportunidades, incluyendo, pero sin limitarse a, la Demostración de Asistencia para el Alquiler (RAD), el proceso de Demolición Enajenación, la Combinación RAD/Sección 18 para PHA Pequeña, el Programa de Crédito Fiscal para Viviendas de Bajos Ingresos (LIHTC) y otras oportunidades de financiación según estén disponibles y sean aplicables. La excelente reputación de la HASBARCO en términos de rehabilitación y urbanización le permite explorar una gama más amplia de posibilidades dentro del condado de Santa Bárbara.

#### **B.2 NUEVAS ACTIVIDADES**

Vales Basados en el Proyecto. Describir todos los planes para utilizar HCVs para nuevos vales basados en el proyecto. (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 983.57(b)(1)) Si se utilizan vales basados en el proyecto, indicar el número proyectado de unidades basadas en el proyecto y las ubicaciones generales y describir cómo el basar en el proyecto estaría en concordancia con el Plan de la PHA.

La HACSB anticipa la construcción adicional de complejos habitacionales para necesidades especiales en las tres ubicaciones geográficas dentro de la jurisdicción de la PHA. La HACSB planea utilizar HCVs para aproximadamente 180 nuevos vales basados en el proyecto (PBV), además de basar en el proyecto 75 vales para Viviendas de Apoyo para Veteranos (VASH, por sus siglas en inglés) en lugares identificados a continuación:

- 100 vales PBV en complejos habitacionales ubicados en el sur del condado de Santa Bárbara.
- 60 vales PBV en complejos habitacionales ubicados en la Ciudad de Santa Maria.
- 50 vales PBV en complejos habitacionales ubicados en el Valle de Santa Ynez.
- 50 vales PBV en complejos habitacionales ubicados en la ciudad de Lompoc.
- 30 vales PBV en complejos habitacionales ubicados en Cuyama Valley.
- 22 vales PBV en complejos habitiacionales ubicados en la ciudad de Guadalupe.
- 20 vales VASH en complejos habitacionales ubicados en el sur del condado de Santa Barbara.
- 20 vales VASH en complejos habitacionales ubicados en el Valle de Santa Ynez.
- 20 vales VASH en complejos habitacionales ubicados en la ciudad de Santa María.
- 15 vales VASH en complejo habitacional ubicado en la ciudad de Lompoc.
- Disposición del Administrador Building bajo la Sección 18 de la NHA
- Disposición de la Parcela 3 (superficie 1.45) en Guadalupe bajo la sección 18 de la NHA

### **B.4 METAS DE LA LEY DE VIOLENCIA CONTRA LA MUJER (VAWA)**

Incluir una declaración de las metas, actividades, objetivos, políticas o programas que le permitirán a la PHA atender las necesidades de menores y adultos víctimas de violencia en el hogar, violencia de pareja, agresión sexual o acoso. (<u>Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.6(a)(3)).</u>

Seguridad y Prevención de Delitos (VAWA). Una descripción de: 1) Toda actividad, servicio o programa proporcionado u ofrecido por una agencia, ya sea directamente o en asociación con otros proveedores de servicios, a menores o adultos víctimas de violencia en el hogar, violencia de pareja, agresión sexual o acoso; 2) Toda actividad, servicio o programa proporcionado u ofrecido por una PHA que ayude a menores y adultos víctimas de violencia en el hogar, violencia de pareja, agresión sexual o acoso, a obtener o mantener una vivienda; y 3) Toda actividad, servicio o programa proporcionado u ofrecido por una agencia de vivienda pública para prevenir la violencia en el hogar, la violencia de pareja, la agresión sexual y el acoso, o para mejorar la seguridad de las víctimas en las familias asistidas (Título 24 del CFR, Parte 903.7(m)(5)).

La PHA se asocia con la agencia del orden público local para determinar las necesidades de los residentes y de la comunidad, trabajando hacia un objetivo mutuo de garantizar y mejorar la seguridad de los residentes. La PHA emprendió asociaciones con organizaciones locales para permitir que la PHA atienda a las necesidades de menores y adultos víctimas de violencia en el hogar, violencia de pareja, agresión sexual o acoso.

Las medidas adoptadas por la PHA incluyen:

- Un Memorando de Entendimiento (MOU, por sus siglas en inglés) con el Departamento de Policía de la Ciudad de Santa Maria para aportar servicios de vigilancia de seguridad
- Asociación con la agencia del orden público para analizar las estadísticas delictivas de los delitos cometidos "dentro y alrededor" de la vivienda pública a lo largo del tiempo
- Instalación de sistemas de vigilancia digital de última generación (cámaras) conectados con el Departamento de Policía de la Ciudad de Lompoc
- Asociación con Domestic Violence Solutions para comunicarse con los residentes de la PHA y aumentar el conocimiento dentro de la comunidad en las reuniones de residentes

La PHA ha desarrollado políticas y procedimientos para implementar los requisitos de la VAWA. La víctima o víctima amenazada de un incidente o incidentes de violencia en el hogar, violencia de pareja o acoso reales o amenazados no será considerada como un incumplimiento grave o reiterado del contrato de alquiler, y no será motivo suficiente para rescindir la asistencia, el inquilinato o los derechos de ocupación de la víctima de dicha violencia. La PHA puede dar por terminada la asistencia/inquilinato para desalojar a un ocupante o inquilino legal que participe en actos delictivos o amenazas de actos de violencia o acoso a los miembros de la familia o a otras personas sin terminar la asistencia o desalojar a los ocupantes legales victimizados. La PHA puede respetar las órdenes judiciales relativas a los derechos de acceso o control de la propiedad y las órdenes emitidas para proteger a la víctima y para resolver la distribución o posesión de la propiedad entre los miembros del hogar cuando la familia se "separa". No existe ninguna limitación a la capacidad de la PHA para poner fin a la asistencia por otras causas justificadas no relacionadas con el incidente o incidentes de violencia en el hogar, violencia de pareja o acoso, aparte de que la víctima no puede estar sujeta a una "norma más exigente" que los que no son víctimas. No se prohíbe a la PHA poner fin a la asistencia si "puede demostrar que existe una amenaza real e inminente para otros inquilinos o para los empleados o que prestan servicios en la propiedad si no se pone fin a la asistencia de ese inquilino (víctima)". Estas disposiciones no anulan ninguna de las protecciones previstas por la ley que otorgan una mayor protección a la víctima. La PHA podrá exigir que la víctima certifique su condición de víctima en los formularios que la PHA y/o el HUD prescriban o aprueben.

- La PHA apoya los objetivos de las Enmiendas de la VAWA y cumplirá con sus requisitos y
  continuará administrando sus programas de vivienda de manera que apoyen y protejan a los
  residentes (incluyendo a los participantes del programa de Vales de Elección de Vivienda de la
  Sección 8) y a los solicitantes que puedan ser víctimas de violencia en el hogar, violencia de
  pareja, agresión sexual o acoso.
- Un plan de transferencia de emergencia facilita una mudanza con asistencia continua, al otorgar preferencias de salud y seguridad a los participantes elegibles amenazados con un daño inminente.
- La PHA no tomará ninguna medida adversa contra un residente/participante o solicitante únicamente por el hecho de ser víctima de dicha actividad delictiva, incluyendo las amenazas de dicha actividad. "Acción adversa" en este contexto incluye la denegación o el cese de la asistencia para la vivienda.
- La PHA no someterá a una víctima de violencia en el hogar, violencia de pareja, agresión sexual
  o acoso a una norma más exigente para el cumplimiento del contrato de alquiler que a otros
  residentes.

EVANS PARK AND
GUADALUPE RANCH ACRES

### ANEXO R – DEMOSTRACIÓN DE ASISTENCIA DE ALQUILER (RAD)

La <u>Autoridad de Vivienda del Condado de Santa Bárbara (HASBARCO)</u> está modificando su <u>Plan</u> PHA anual porque fue un solicitante exitoso en la Demostración de Asistencia de Alquiler (RAD). Como resultado, <u>HASBARCO</u> convertirá Evans Park a la <u>asistencia de vales basados en proyectos de la Sección 8</u> bajo las pautas de H 2019-09 / PIH 2019-23, REV-4 y cualquier Aviso sucesor. Tras la conversión a <u>comprobantes basados en proyectos</u>, la Autoridad adoptará los derechos de los residentes, la participación, la lista de espera y los procedimientos de quejas enumerados en <u>la Sección 1.6 de H 2019-09 / PIH 2019-23, REV-4; y H-2016-17 / PIH-2016-17</u>. Estos derechos de los residentes, la participación, la lista de espera y los procedimientos de quejas se adjuntan a este Anexo. Además, el HASBARCO certifica que actualmente cumple con todos los requisitos de vivienda justa y derechos civiles,

RAD fue diseñado por HUD para ayudar a abordar las necesidades de capital de la vivienda pública al proporcionar a HASBARCO acceso a fuentes privadas de capital para reparar y preservar sus activos de vivienda asequible. Tenga en cuenta que tras la conversión, el presupuesto del Fondo de Capital de la Autoridad se reducirá en la proporción proporcional de los desarrollos de vivienda pública convertidos como parte de la Demostración, y que HASBARCO también puede pedir prestados fondos para abordar sus necesidades de capital. El HASBARCO también contribuirá con Reservas Operativas por un monto de \$0.00 Fondos de Capital por un monto de \$0.00 para la conversión y / o Fondos de Factor de Vivienda de Reemplazo (RHF) por un monto de \$0.00 para la conversión. HASBARCO actualmente tiene deuda bajo un Contrato de Desempeño Energético y trabajará con Constellation Energy Projects and Services Goup, Inc, para abordar los problemas de deuda pendientes, lo que puede resultar en reducciones adicionales de Capital o Fondos Operativos.

Los sitios de Evans Park y Guadalupe Ranch cumplen con los requisitos de selección de sitios establecidos en 24 CFR § 983.57. Los sitios son adecuados desde el punto de vista de facilitar y promover el pleno cumplimiento de las disposiciones aplicables del Título VI de la Ley de Derechos Civiles de 1964, el Título VIII de la Ley de Derechos Civiles de 1968, la Orden Ejecutiva 11063 y las regulaciones de HUD emitidas de conformidad con la misma. Al llevar a cabo su revisión de la selección de sitios para los proyectos propuestos, la PHA completó una revisión con respecto a la accesibilidad para las personas con discapacidades y los sitios propuestos son consistentes con las discapacidades y los sitios propuestos son consistentes con los estándares de accesibilidad aplicables bajo la Ley de Vivienda Justa, la Sección 504 y la ADA.

A continuación, encontrará información específica relacionada con los desarrollos de vivienda pública seleccionados para RAD:

### DESARROLLO #1

NOMBRE DEL PROYECTO DE VIVIENDA PÚBLICA	ID DE DESARROLLO DE PIC	TIPO DE CONVERSIÓN (ES DECIR, PBV O PBRA)	TRANSFERENCIA DE ASISTENCIA
EVANS PARK	CA021000003	PBV	No
TOTAL DE UNIDADES	TIPO DE UNIDAD PRE- RAD (ES DECIR, FAMILIA, SENIOR, ETC.)	TIPO DE UNIDAD POST-RAD SI ES DIFERENTE (ES DECIR, FAMILIA, SENIOR, ETC.)	ASIGNACIÓN DE DESARROLLO DEL FONDO DE CAPITAL  (Subvención anual del Fondo de Capital atribuible al Proyecto, si se conoce) O  (ASIGNACIÓN TOTAL DEL FONDO DE CAPITAL ANUAL DIVIDIDA POR EL NÚMERO TOTAL DE UNIDADES DE VIVIENDA PÚBLICA EN PHA, MULTIPLICADA POR EL NÚMERO TOTAL DE UNIDADES EN PROYECTO)
150	FAMILY	FAMILY	

Tipo de dormitorio	previas a la conversión	Número de unidades después de la conversión	Cambio en el número de unidades por tipo de habitación y por qué
Estudio/Eficiencia	150	150	0
Un dormitorio	30	30	0
Dos Dormitorios	36	36	0
Tres dormitorios	60	60	0
Cuatro dormitorios	24	24	0
Cinco dormitorios			
Seis dormitorios			

(Si se realiza una Transferencia de Asistencia): (Explique cualquier cambio en las políticas que rigen la elegibilidad,

admisión, selección y ocupación de unidades en el proyecto después de que se haya convertido)

### **DESARROLLO #2**

Nombre del Proyecto de Vivienda Pública	ID de desarrollo PIC	Tipo de conversión (es decir, PBV o PBRA)	Transferencia de asistencia
Guadalupe Ranch Acres	CA021000003	PBV	No
Total de unidades:	Tipo de unidad Pre-RAD (es decir, Familia, Senior, etc.):	Tipo de unidad post-RAD si es diferente (es decir, Familia, Senior, etc.)	Asignación de desarrollo del Fondo de Capital: (Subvención anual del Fondo de Capital atribuible al Proyecto, si se conoce) O (Asignación total del Fondo de Capital Anual dividida por el número total de unidades de vivienda pública en PHA, multiplicada por el número total de unidades en proyecto)
52	Familia	Familia	

Tipo de dormitorio	Número de unidades previas a la conversión	Número de unidades después de la conversión	Cambio en el número de unidades por tipo de habitación y por qué
Estudio/Eficiencia	52	80	Unidades de renta mixta
Un dormitorio	2	12	Unidades de renta mixta
Dos Dormitorios	16	24	Unidades de renta mixta
Tres dormitorios	22	28	Unidades de renta mixta
Cuatro dormitorios	12	16	Unidades de renta mixta

(Si realiza una Transferencia de Asistencia): (Explique cualquier cambio en las políticas que rigen la elegibilidad,

admisión, selección y ocupación de unidades en el proyecto después de que se

haya convertido)

### B.5 Enmienda o modificación significativa.

Proporcione una declaración sobre los criterios utilizados para determinar una enmienda o modificación significativa al Plan de 5 años.

HASBARCO presentará una enmienda o modificación significativa basada en los siguientes criterios:

- 1. Como parte de la Demostración de Asistencia de Alquiler (RAD), HASBARCO está redefiniendo la definición de una desviación sustancial del Plan PHA para excluir los siguientes elementos específicos de RAD:
- 2. La decisión de convertir a Project Based Voucher Assistance.
- 3. Cambios en el presupuesto del fondo de capital producidos como resultado de cada conversión de RAD aprobada, independientemente de si la conversión propuesta incluirá el uso de fondos de capital adicionales.
- 4. Cambios en el plan de construcción y rehabilitación para cada conversión RAD aprobada.
- 5. Cambios en la estructura de financiamiento para cada conversión de RAD aprobada.



## U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT Office of Public and Indian Housing Office of Housing

**Special Attention of:** Notice H 2016-17

Public Housing Agencies PIH 2016-17 (HA)

Public Housing Hub Office Directors

Public Housing Program Center Directors

Issued: November 10, 2016

Multifamily HUB Directors

Issued: November 10, 2010

Multifamily Program Center Directors Effective: November 10, 2016

Regional and Field Office Directors

Regional Administrators Expires: This Notice remains in effect until Performance Based Contract Administrators amended, superseded, or rescinded

RAD Transaction Managers

Regional Relocation Specialists

Supplements:

PIH Notice 2012-32 (HA) REV-2

Supersedes:

H 2014-09/PIH 2014-17

**SUBJECT**: Rental Assistance Demonstration (RAD) Notice Regarding Fair Housing and Civil Rights Requirements and Relocation Requirements Applicable to RAD First Component – Public Housing Conversions.<sup>1</sup>

#### **SECTION 1.** Purpose, Applicability and Major Provisions of this Notice

### 1.1. Purpose

This notice (Notice) provides PHAs,<sup>2</sup> Project Owners, and their RAD development partners with guidance regarding key fair housing and civil rights statutory and regulatory requirements, explains the situations in which HUD is requiring front-end fair housing and civil rights reviews, and provides information regarding the types of information that must be submitted to facilitate HUD's review of certain fair housing and civil rights requirements in connection with public housing conversions under the First Component of RAD. This Notice also includes guidance

<sup>1</sup> While this Notice addresses fair housing and civil rights requirements and relocation requirements, the fair housing and civil rights requirements are not limited to relocation issues.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Consistent with PIH Notice 2012-32 (HA) REV-2 (PIH 2012-32 (HA) REV-2) (the "RAD Notice"), this Notice uses the term "PHA" to refer to the owner of the project prior to the RAD conversion and "Project Owner" to refer to the owner of the project after the RAD conversion.

regarding key relocation statutory and regulatory requirements, and details relocation requirements under RAD. This Notice only applies to projects converting under the First Component of RAD; it does not apply to the Second Component of RAD.<sup>3</sup>

The RAD program was established as a tool for preserving and improving low-income housing stock. RAD is intended to facilitate reinvestment in or redevelopment of the long-term-affordable stock of HUD-assisted housing properties. RAD also provides mobility benefits for assisted residents of converted properties through the choice mobility option, allowing these households to access tenant-based Housing Choice Vouchers. In some cases, RAD can be a tool for transfer of rental assistance from distressed or poorly selected sites to new sites in high opportunity areas. In all cases, the objective is to better serve low-income residents and the broader community in complying with fair housing, other civil rights, and relocation laws.

This Notice provides PHAs and Project Owners with guidance relating to planning and implementing public housing (First Component) RAD conversions in a manner consistent with existing fair housing and other civil rights requirements, including, but not limited to, those associated with the Fair Housing Act, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Executive Order 11063, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, Titles II and III of the Americans with Disabilities Act, the Architectural Barriers Act of 1968, and their implementing regulations. Section 4 of this Notice summarizes key provisions of existing law applicable to RAD transactions.

To further compliance with these existing requirements, PIH 2012-32 (HA) REV-2, issued June 15, 2015 (the "RAD Notice") established that specific PHA decisions and activities planned to be part of a First Component RAD conversion must be reviewed by HUD prior to implementation (the "front-end" fair housing and civil rights reviews). Through a front-end review of the enumerated PHA decisions, HUD seeks to assist PHAs and Project Owners in meeting their fair housing, other civil rights, and relocation obligations. Section 5 of this Notice explains the situations in which HUD is requiring front-end fair housing, other civil rights, and relocation reviews, details the procedures for HUD's front-end review and the type of information that must be submitted for these reviews, and the timeframes for these reviews.

Finally, in Sections 6 and 7 this Notice provides PHAs and Project Owners with guidance regarding RAD program and other statutory and regulatory relocation assistance requirements when planning for or implementing resident moves as a result of a conversion of a public housing project under RAD. This guidance includes reiterated and new requirements, the corresponding required reviews, and explanation of the interaction between RAD relocation procedures and certain existing public housing requirements. PHAs and Project Owners implementing RAD transactions may be subject to (a) the requirements of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970, as amended, (URA),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Important fair housing, other civil rights, and relocation considerations apply also to the Second Component of RAD as provided in the RAD Notice. Participants in the Second Component of RAD must continue to comply with applicable fair housing, civil rights, and relocation statutes and regulations, and HUD may, at any time, initiate compliance or enforcement actions in connection with such requirements. The RAD Notice will continue as the primary source of information on fair housing and other civil rights requirements covering the Second Component of RAD without any change until further notice.

(b) the requirements of Section 104(d) of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974 (Section 104(d)) if CDBG or HOME funds are included as part of the project, (c) fair housing and other civil rights considerations implicated by relocation activities, and (d) requirements for relocating residents under the RAD Notice.

### 1.2. PHA and Project Owner Responsibilities

This Notice explains RAD's front-end fair housing and other civil rights review requirements in greater detail than was provided in the RAD Notice and this Notice restates and revises RAD's relocation requirements. However, the fair housing, other civil rights, and relocation requirements that apply to RAD conversions are neither limited to those discussed in this Notice, nor to those specifically reviewed by HUD in the front-end review.

# MEETING HUD'S PROCESS AND REVIEW REQUIREMENTS NEVER CONSTITUTES COMPLIANCE WITH SUCH LAWS. THE OBLIGATION TO COMPLY WITH APPLICABLE FAIR HOUSING, OTHER CIVIL RIGHTS, AND RELOCATION LAWS REMAINS WITH THE PHA AND PROJECT OWNER.

The fair housing and civil rights requirements that apply to RAD conversions are not limited to those discussed in this Notice. PHAs and Project Owners are responsible at all times for ensuring that their RAD activities (including those activities implemented by their agents, consultants, contractors, or other RAD team members) comply with all applicable fair housing and civil rights requirements. PHAs and Project Owners shall be accountable for all fair housing and civil rights compliance issues with respect to their RAD activities, whether those activities are undertaken directly or through agents, consultants, contractors, or other RAD team members. While HUD provides this non-exhaustive guidance to assist PHAs and Project Owners during transactions, complying with the requirements set forth in this Notice does not necessarily mean that they, or their agents or consultants, are in compliance with fair housing and civil rights requirements.<sup>4</sup>

This Notice is not intended to, and shall not be construed to, reduce or in any way limit the application of fair housing, other civil rights, and relocation laws and regulations to RAD transactions. For example, HUD's reliance on a PHA's certification that a site meets the site and neighborhood standards required by the RAD Notice is not a determination of compliance with the duty to affirmatively further fair housing or other fair housing and civil rights requirements. As another example, HUD's approval of a site for new construction does not, by itself, constitute a determination of the PHA's compliance with all provisions of Title VI and its duty to affirmatively further fair housing found in the Fair Housing Act and other fair housing and civil rights requirements, nor indicate HUD's approval of the PHA's or locality's overall housing strategy. HUD's approval of a RAD conversion after front-end review reflects only that the project may proceed through the RAD conversion process; it does not constitute a determination

3

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The PHA's or Project Owner's agents, consultants, contractors, and other RAD team members may also have fair housing and other civil rights obligations (whether under this Notice or otherwise) and the forgoing does not, in any way, limit the independent obligation of any such parties to ensure their own compliance with applicable fair housing and other civil rights laws.

that the project is in compliance with applicable fair housing, civil rights, and relocation requirements.

HUD's approval of a front-end review submission is based on limited information and is intended to assist the PHA or Project Owner in meeting their fair housing, civil rights, and relocation obligations.<sup>5</sup> The PHA is responsible for ensuring that its RAD conversion is consistent with its certification to affirmatively further fair housing and complies with applicable civil rights laws.<sup>6</sup> The front-end reviews described in this Notice shall not be construed to limit other fair housing and civil rights investigations that HUD may conduct. HUD retains all compliance and enforcement authority.

HUD's determination that the PHA or Project Owner has failed to meet submission, certification, or approval requirements with respect to fair housing, other civil rights, or relocation requirements is grounds for terminating a Commitment to enter into a Housing Assistance Payments Contract (CHAP), denying the issuance of a RAD Conversion Commitment (RCC), or denying authority to convert under RAD.

### 1.3. Applicability

The content of this Notice should not be relied upon in carrying out any other activities funded under any other HUD program, except where specifically directed by HUD.

This Notice supplements the RAD Notice with respect to fair housing and civil rights requirements applicable to public housing properties converting under RAD and with respect to all matters related to the relocation of residents as a result of RAD public housing conversions. To the extent that there is a conflict between this Notice and the RAD Notice, this Notice shall govern. This Notice replaces and supersedes Notice H 2014-09/PIH 2014-17 (issued July 14, 2014).

Upon issuance, the terms of this Notice will apply to all projects that have applied for conversion of assistance under the First Component of RAD but have not yet converted. As this Notice provides guidance, clarification, and explanation regarding fair housing and civil rights requirements that are <u>already</u> applicable to RAD conversions, this Notice shall not affect any front-end civil rights approvals provided by HUD prior to the effective date of this Notice and otherwise shall be effective with respect to front-end civil rights approvals without exception. However, with respect to relocation activities for Converting Projects under the First Component where a PHA has already submitted a Financing Plan pursuant to the RAD Notice at the time of issuance of this Notice, and provided that the Financing Plan has been accepted for full review after initial screening for completeness, the PHA may, within sixty (60) days after issuance of this Notice, request (in writing uploaded to the RAD Resource Desk) to be governed by H 2014-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> For example, the front-end review is specific to an individual site. A PHA that does not promote fair housing choice outside areas of minority concentration and continues to site affordable housing in minority concentrated areas may be in noncompliance with the duty to affirmatively further fair housing and other fair housing and civil rights obligations, even if the specific site is approved based on the information provided and pursuant to the front-end review of the PHA's site and neighborhood standards submission.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 5.105 and, as applicable, 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(b)(2) or Appendix III of the RAD Notice.

09/PIH 2014-17. For such projects and where otherwise appropriate in cases of hardship as determined by HUD, HUD may apply the terms of H 2014-09/PIH 2014-17 with respect to relocation activities, but not with respect to fair housing and civil rights requirements.

RAD projects which have been awarded Choice Neighborhoods Implementation (CNI) grants are subject to the provisions of the applicable Choice Neighborhoods Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA) and grant agreement regarding site and neighborhood standards and are not subject to the RAD front-end civil rights transaction reviews described in this Notice. For properties being redeveloped with funding under a CNI grant, the relocation requirements set forth in this Notice are superseded by guidance regarding relocation included in the CNI NOFA. Permanent involuntary displacement of public housing or Section 8 assisted residents may not occur as a result of a Choice Neighborhood project's conversion of assistance.

### 1.4. Explanation of Major Provisions

This Notice adds to and revises pre-existing guidance related to fair housing, civil rights, and relocation (as contained in the RAD Notice and H 2014-09/PIH 2014-17) with respect to RAD transactions. Among the key provisions and changes are the following:

### Fair Housing & Civil Rights

- Reaffirms the applicability of fair housing and civil rights requirements to all RAD-related activities (see, e.g., Section 3.3 and Section 4);
- Reiterates when HUD front-end civil rights review (originally outlined in the RAD Notice) is required in addition to the PHA's analysis and certification of compliance, to assist the PHA and Project Owner to comply with fair housing and civil rights requirements (see Section 5.3);
- Outlines certain conditions under which HUD will conduct a front-end review to determine whether the site is in an area of minority concentration relative to the site's housing market area (see Section 5.4(A));
- Provides guidance, for purposes of the RAD front-end civil rights review, on the concepts of "area of minority concentration" and "housing market area" that are reviewed when determining whether a site is in an area of minority concentration (see Section 5.4(B));
- borates on specific information that HUD will consider, and that PHAs should provide evidence of, in order for a proposed site to meet the existing exceptions to permit new construction in an area of minority concentration, identifies presumptions for meeting the sufficient comparable opportunities exception and describes factors that HUD may consider in evaluating the overriding housing needs exception (see Section 5.4(C) and Section 5.4(D));
- Articulates issues that HUD will consider in completing the front-end civil rights review for transfers of assistance, including, for example, accessibility and minority concentration (see Section 5.5);
- Outlines the information to be submitted for HUD's front-end civil rights review of transactions where unit reductions, unit reconfigurations, or changes in occupancy are proposed (see Section 5.6);
- Identifies the situations where front-end civil rights reviews are required when changes in the accessibility features of a site are made (see Section 5.7(B)); and

Prohibits the Project Owner of a Converted Project with a PBRA HAP contract from
initiating any new leasing or marketing activities (other than leasing and outreach to
households holding a right to return to the Covered Project), including the solicitation,
distribution or acceptance of applications or development of a waiting list, until HUD has
approved the Affirmative Fair Housing Marketing Plan ("AFHMP") (see Section 5.8).

#### Relocation

- Requires PHAs or Project Owners to prepare a written relocation plan for all transactions that involve permanent relocation or temporary relocation anticipated to exceed 12 months (see Section 6.1);
- Requires PHAs to provide residents with a RAD Information Notice (RIN) in order to ensure that residents are informed of potential project plans and of their rights in connection with RAD prior to submission of the RAD application (see Section 6.6(A));
- Clarifies that the General Information Notice (GIN), when applicable, should be provided as soon as feasible and no later than 30 days following the issuance of the CHAP (see Section 6.6(B));
- Requires Project Owners to provide a notification of Return to the Covered Project, when applicable (see Section 6.6(F));
- Moves the date before which PHAs are prohibited from beginning any physical relocation earlier in the conversion process (specifically, from the date of Closing to the later of the effective date of the RCC and the expiration of the 30- or 90-day RAD Notice of Relocation period, as applicable) (see Section 6.8);
- Clarifies the specific requirements applicable to different types of relocation (e.g., moves within a property, temporary relocation of less than 12 months, etc.) (see, e.g., Section 6.4):
- Provides enhanced guidance on the right to return requirements, any offers of alternative housing options and the documentation that must be retained when tenants choose an alternative housing option and decline their right to return (see, e.g., Section 6.2 and Section 6.10);
- Describes how HUD has administratively implemented URA requirements and URA relocation assistance and payments for displaced persons, when applicable, to residents who choose to decline the right of return and, instead, choose voluntary permanent relocation (see, e.g., Section 6.4(C) through (F) and Section 6.10);
- Requires PHAs to maintain detailed data regarding each household that will be relocated, with key dates of notices and moves (see Section 6.9); and
- Identifies key fair housing and civil rights requirements applicable during relocation (see, e.g., Section 4).

### 1.5. Request for Public Comment

HUD acknowledges the complexity of the issues addressed in this Notice. This Notice is effective immediately upon issuance, but HUD also seeks comment from the public regarding the clarity and organization of the Notice and regarding areas where the policies and procedures described are unclear or ambiguous. HUD will consider whether changes in response to comments are justified and will implement any appropriate changes in a revision of this Notice. Please submit all comments to <a href="RAD@hud.gov">RAD@hud.gov</a> within 30 days of the issuance of this Notice.

### 1.6. Paperwork Reduction Act

In accordance with the Paperwork Reduction Act (PRA), HUD may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to, a collection of information unless the collection displays a currently valid OMB control number. OMB approved information collection forms will be posted on the RAD website and the <u>Federal Register</u>.

### **SECTION 2. Table of Contents**

The contents of this Notice are divided into the following parts:

SECTIO	N 1.	Purpose, Applicability and Major Provisions of this Notice	1
1.1.	Purp	oose	1
1.2.	PHA	A and Project Owner Responsibilities	3
1.3.		olicability	
1.4.	Exp	lanation of Major Provisions	5
1.5.	Req	uest for Public Comment	6
1.6.	Pape	erwork Reduction Act	7
SECTIO	N 2.	Table of Contents	8
SECTIO	N 3.	Background	10
3.1.	RAI	D Authority	10
3.2.	Def	initions	10
3.3.	App	licable Legal Authorities	10
3.4.	Furt	her Information	11
SECTIO	N 4.	Generally Applicable Fair Housing and Civil Rights Requirements Relevant	
		Throughout the RAD Conversion Process	. 11
SECTIO	N 5.	Application of Key Fair Housing and Civil Rights Requirements to RAD	
		Transactions	
5.1.		D Eligibility Review	
5.2.		A's Proposed Site Selection and Certification	
5.3.	RAI	D Front-End Civil Rights Transaction Review	
	A)	Activities Subject to Front-End Civil Rights Review	
	B)	Fair Housing, Civil Rights, and Relocation Checklist	
	C)	Timing of Front-End Review Submissions	
	D)	Completion of HUD's Front-End Review	
5.4.		nt-End Civil Rights Review for RAD Transactions Involving New Construction	
	A)	Conditions Triggering Review	
	B)	Analysis of Areas of Minority Concentration	
	C)	The Sufficient Comparable Opportunities Exception	
	D)	The Overriding Housing Needs Exception	30
5.5.		nt-End Civil Rights Review for RAD Transactions Involving Transfer of	
	Assi	istance	
	A)	Applicable Standards	
		Analysis of Transfers of Assistance	33
5.6.		nt-End Civil Rights Review for RAD Transactions Involving Reduction in	
		nber of Units, Changes in Bedroom Distribution of Units and Changes in	
		upancy Requirements	34
	A)	Review of Reductions in the Number of Units, Reductions or Increases in the	
		Number of UFAS Accessible Units or Changes in Bedroom Distribution	
		Review of Changes in Occupancy Type	
5.7.		er Front-End Civil Rights Review for RAD Transactions	36
	A)	Conversions of Assistance in Which the Construction Schedule Indicates that	
		Relocation is Likely to Exceed 12 Months	36

	B)	Conversions of Assistance Involving New Construction or Substantial	
		Alteration, as those terms are defined by Section 504.	36
	C)	Remedial Agreements and Orders	37
5.8.	Affirmative Fair Housing Marketing Plan (AFHMP) Requirements for Projects		
	Cor	nverting to PBRA Assistance	37
SECTIO	N 6.	RELOCATION REQUIREMENTS	38
6.1.	Planning		39
6.2.	Res	ident Right to Return	41
6.3.	Adı	Admissions and Continued Occupancy Requirements	
6.4.	Types of Moves and Relocation		43
	A)	Moves within the same building or complex of buildings	43
	B)	Temporary relocation lasting one year or less	
	C)	Temporary relocation initially expected to last one year or less, but which	
		extends beyond one year	44
	D)	Temporary relocation anticipated to last more than one year	44
	E)	Permanent moves in connection with a transfer of assistance	
	F)	Voluntary permanent relocation	4 <i>6</i>
6.5.	Init	iation of Negotiations (ION) Date	
6.6.	Resident Relocation Notification (Notices)		
	A)	RAD Information Notice	
	B)	General Information Notice (49 C.F.R. § 24.203(a))	
	C)	Notice of Intent to Acquire (49 C.F.R. § 24.203(d))	
	D)	RAD Notice of Relocation	
	E)	URA Notice of Relocation Eligibility – for residents whose temporary	
	-/	relocation exceeds one year (49 C.F.R. § 24.203(b))	52
	F)	Notification of Return to the Covered Project	
6.7.	,	ocation Advisory Services	
6.8.	Initiation of Relocation		
6.9.		Records and Documentation; Resident Log	
6.10.		ernative Housing Options	
0.101		Requirements for Any Offer of Alternative Housing Options	
		Assisted Housing Options as Alternatives	
6.11.		Monetary Elements Associated With Alternative Housing Options	
		Disclosure and Agreement to Alternative Housing Options	
		np Sum Payments	
		APPLICABILITY OF HCV AND PUBLIC HOUSING REQUIREMENTS.	
7.1.		V Waiting List Administration Unrelated to the RAD Transaction	
7.2.		V Waiting List Administration Related to the RAD Transaction	
7.3.		blic Housing Transfers Unrelated to the RAD Transaction	
7.4.		ident Initiated Public Housing Transfers Related to the RAD Transaction	
7.5.		lic Housing as a Temporary Relocation Resource	
7.5. 7.6.	Terminations (Including Evictions) and End of Participation Unrelated to the		02
7.0.	RAD Transaction		63
7.7.		ht-Sizing	
1.1.	1112	11t ♥1£111⊊	0.

Appendix I – Applicable Legal Authorities Appendix II – Recommended Relocation Plan Contents

### **SECTION 3. Background**

### 3.1. RAD Authority

RAD is authorized by the Consolidated and Further Continuing Appropriations Act of 2012 (Pub. L. No. 112-55, enacted November 18, 2011), as amended by the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2014 (Public Law 113-76, enacted January 17, 2014), the Consolidated and Further Continuing Appropriations Act, 2015 (Public Law 113-235, enacted December 6, 2014), and the Division L, Title II, Section 237 of the Consolidated Appropriations Act (Public Law 114-113, enacted December 18, 2016), collectively and as it may be further amended from time to time, the "RAD Statute." RAD allows certain eligible properties to convert assistance to longterm project-based Section 8 contracts and has two separate components. The First Component allows projects funded under the public housing program to convert their assistance to long-term, project-based Section 8 rental assistance contracts. Under this component of RAD, public housing agencies (PHAs) may choose between two different Section 8 housing assistance programs: project based vouchers (PBVs) or project-based rental assistance (PBRA). The "Second Component" of RAD allows owners of projects funded under the Rent Supplement (Rent Supp), Rental Assistance Payment (RAP), and Moderate Rehabilitation programs to convert certain units to PBV or PBRA Section 8 units following certain contract expirations or terminations. The RAD Statute is implemented by the RAD Notice.

#### 3.2. Definitions

All capitalized terms defined in the RAD Notice, as amended, shall have the definitions ascribed to them therein unless otherwise specifically noted in this Notice. Pre-conversion projects whose assistance is converting from public housing to Section 8 under RAD are referred to in the RAD Notice and in this Notice as "Converting Projects." Post-conversion projects are referred to in the RAD Notice and this Notice as "Covered Projects."

#### 3.3. Applicable Legal Authorities

Appendix I to this Notice identifies key legal authorities with respect to fair housing, civil rights, and resident relocation. Part 2 of Appendix I provides greater detail regarding federal accessibility requirements set forth in three of the legal authorities described in Appendix I,

\_\_\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Many of the fair housing and civil rights concepts used throughout this Notice are terms of art that are defined in applicable statutes and regulations identified in Appendix I of this Notice, while others have been developed through judicial interpretation. PHAs and Project Owners should familiarize themselves with these terms of art and should consult 42 U.S.C. § 3602 (Fair Housing Act); 24 C.F.R. § 5.152-100.20 (Fair Housing Act); 42 U.S.C. §§ 2000d-2000d-4a (Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964); 24 C.F.R. § 1.2 (Title VI); 29 U.S.C. § 705 (Rehabilitation Act); 24 C.F.R. § 8.3 (Section 504); 42 U.S.C. §§ 12102, 12132, 12181 (Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA)); 28 C.F.R. § 35.104 (Title II of the ADA); and 28 C.F.R. § 36.104 (Title III of the ADA). In addition, many of the relocation concepts are terms of art that are defined in 42 U.S.C. § 4601 *et seq*. (Uniform Relocation Act (URA)), Section 104(d) of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974 codified at 42 U.S.C. § 5304(d), and their implementing regulations at 49 C.F.R Part 24 and 24 C.F.R. Part 42 subpart C.

Part 1. PHAs and Project Owners must be familiar with these legal authorities and must evaluate, based on the facts of their situation, which legal authorities are applicable in which situations. Failure to comply with any legal authority as applicable to the PHA's or Project Owner's actions or inactions may result in liability under such authority. Appendix I does not attempt to provide a complete and exhaustive explanation of the legal authorities, nor to fully inventory the situations in which each legal authority is applicable. Instead, Appendix I is an overview intended to serve as a general introduction or reminder for PHAs and Project Owners of these fair housing, other civil rights, and relocation authorities and to facilitate their identification of appropriate topics for further research or expert counsel. The recitation of these legal authorities neither expands nor diminishes their applicability to the PHA's and Project Owner's activities in connection with their RAD conversion.

The RAD Statute authorizes the Secretary of HUD to waive or specify alternative requirements for certain provisions of law, except for requirements related to, among others, fair housing and nondiscrimination.<sup>8</sup> In addition to the general application of various federal statutes and their implementing regulations as discussed in Appendix I, below, HUD regulations at 24 C.F.R. § 5.105 apply such authorities to all HUD programs, including RAD.

#### 3.4. Further Information

Because each RAD proposal varies in its scope, this Notice may not address each PHA's or Project Owner's specific circumstances. PHAs and Project Owners should carefully review the laws, regulations, notices, and guidance material referenced in this Notice. Any questions related to the administration of the RAD program should be referred to the appropriate RAD Transaction Manager (TM) or may be emailed to <a href="mailto:rad@hud.gov">rad@hud.gov</a>.

## SECTION 4. Generally Applicable Fair Housing and Civil Rights Requirements Relevant Throughout the RAD Conversion Process

This Section provides a summary overview of key principles regarding program implementation and an overview of generally applicable fair housing and civil rights requirements. Appendix I identifies the key legal authorities from which these principles are derived. These key principals, together and with the legal authorities identified in Appendix I, frame the PHA's efforts to implement a RAD conversion. In some cases, these requirements are particularly relevant to the process of planning the RAD conversion, while in others they have particular relevance for the structure of the RAD transaction itself, and in yet other cases, both. Elements of RAD transactions that have civil rights implications include, but are not limited to, transfers of assistance, temporary and permanent relocation, demolition, site selection, new construction, occupancy policies, changes in unit configuration, increases or reductions in units, waiting list administration policies, policies regarding return of temporarily relocated tenants, substantial rehabilitation or alteration, program accessibility, tenant selection policies and priority transfers, providing information to and communicating with persons with Limited English Proficiency (LEP) and persons with disabilities, reasonable accommodation policies, and Affirmative Fair

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See Pub. L. No. 112-55, as amended.

Housing Marketing Plans (AFHMPs). All PHAs must consider civil rights when structuring these and other elements of their RAD transaction.

RAD transactions are governed by the same civil rights authorities that govern HUD-assisted activities generally. Converting Projects are subject to civil rights and equal opportunity requirements under the public housing regulations, and Covered Projects are subject to civil rights and equal opportunity requirements under the PBV regulations or the PBRA regulations, as applicable. 10 As described further below, the Fair Housing Act prohibits discrimination in housing<sup>11</sup> and requires all federal executive departments and agencies to "administer their programs and activities relating to housing and urban development ... in a manner affirmatively to further" fair housing. 12 In addition, all programs or activities receiving Federal financial assistance are subject to Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 forbidding discrimination on the basis of race, color, and national origin<sup>13</sup> and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, which forbids discrimination on the basis of disability and requires that programs or activities receiving Federal financial assistance make such programs or activities "when viewed in its entirety" readily accessible to persons with disabilities and make reasonable accommodation to the needs of persons with disabilities. <sup>14</sup> RAD transactions are also subject, as applicable, to the requirements of Titles II and III of the Americans with Disabilities Act, Executive Order 11063, and HUD regulations at 24 C.F.R. part 107. Thus, as with the administration of all HUD programs and all HUD-assisted activities, fair housing and civil rights issues must be considered in the administration of the RAD program. PHAs must not implement actions and policies that may have a discriminatory effect on the basis of race, color, sex, national origin, religion, disability, or familial status or that may impede, obstruct, prevent, or undermine efforts to affirmatively further fair housing. <sup>15</sup> Note, in particular, the following requirements:

• Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing (AFFH): The Fair Housing Act requires that HUD administer its programs and activities in a manner that affirmatively furthers the purposes of the Fair Housing Act. The Fair Housing Act not only prohibits discrimination but, in conjunction with other statutes, directs HUD's recipients, including PHAs, to take significant actions to overcome historic patterns of segregation, achieve truly balanced and integrated living patterns, promote fair housing choice, and foster inclusive communities that are free from discrimination. Through various statutes, regulations, and executive orders, PHAs must take various actions in accordance and in conjunction with their Fair Housing Act obligation to affirmatively further fair housing. For example, under regulations implementing the United States Housing Act of 1937 (the Act), HUD recipients must, among other requirements, certify that they will affirmatively further fair housing. In addition, under HUD's Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing (AFFH) rule promulgated July 16, 2015, PHAs must periodically conduct an Assessment

<sup>9</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 5.105.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> See, e.g., 24 C.F.R. §§ 880.601, 881.601 and 983.8 for civil rights related regulations applicable to PBV and PBRA transactions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> See 42 U.S.C. §§ 3601 et seq., and HUD regulations in 24 C.F.R. part 100

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> 42 U.S.C. § 3608(d) and (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> See 42 U.S.C. §§ 2000d et. seq., and HUD regulations in 24 C.F.R. part 1.

 $<sup>^{14}</sup>$  See 29 U.S.C. §§ 701 et seq., and HUD regulations in 24 C.F.R. part 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> See 24 C.F.R. part 1 and part 100 subpart G.

of Fair Housing (AFH) as set out by the rule, either individually or in collaboration with other program participants. <sup>16</sup> Under the AFFH rule, in order to develop a successful affirmatively furthering fair housing strategy, the PHA must assess the elements and factors that cause, increase, contribute to, maintain, or perpetuate segregation, racially or ethnically concentrated areas of poverty, significant disparities in access to opportunity, and disproportionate housing needs. PHAs must ensure that their activities in connection with a RAD conversion are consistent with their AFH, including any applicable joint or regional AFH in which they are a joint participant, and with any applicable Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice (AI), Fair Housing Equity Assessment, PHA 5-Year Plan, PHA Annual Plan, Moving to Work (MTW) Plan, or related planning documents and other regulatory and programmatic requirements implementing the obligation to affirmatively further fair housing to which they are a party. <sup>17</sup>

- Nondiscriminatory Site Selection: HUD's site and neighborhood standards require that the proposed site is suitable from the standpoint of facilitating and furthering full compliance with the applicable provision of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act, the Fair Housing Act, Executive Order 11063, and Department regulations implementing these authorities. The site must meet the Section 504 site selection requirements in 24 C.F.R. § 8.4(b)(5). Additional provisions appear in 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(b) of the PBV rules and, for PBRA, in Appendix III of the RAD Notice. HUD's Title VI regulation specifically prohibits site selection that has the "purpose or effect of excluding individuals from, denying them the benefits of, or subjecting them to discrimination" on the basis of race, color, or national origin. 18 The Title VI regulations also impose an obligation on the part of an applicant or recipient of HUD financial assistance to take actions to overcome the effect of prior discrimination or conditions that limit participation by persons of a particular race, color, or national origin. <sup>19</sup> In addition, HUD's Section 504 regulation prohibits recipients from selecting sites the purpose or effect of which would (1) exclude qualified individuals with disabilities from or deny them the benefit of a program or activity, or otherwise subject them to discrimination; or (2) defeat or substantially impair the accomplishment of the objectives of the program or activity with respect to qualified individuals with disabilities.<sup>20</sup> ADA regulations likewise prohibit site selections that have the purpose or effect of excluding individuals with disabilities (including members of the public with disabilities), denying them benefits, or subjecting them to discrimination.<sup>21</sup> Finally, the Fair Housing Act prohibits discriminatory site selection, including perpetuation of segregation in transfers of assistance and new construction.
- Meaningful Access for Persons with Limited English Proficiency (LEP): The PHA or Project Owner is required to take reasonable steps to ensure (a) they provide meaningful access to programs and activities for persons who have a limited ability to read, speak, or understand English; (b) any person with LEP who will be temporarily relocated or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 5.150 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 5.150 et seq. and 24 C.F.R. §§ 91.225, 91.325, or 91.425.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 1.4(b)(3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 1.4(b)(6).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 8.4(b)(5).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> See 28 C.F.R. § 35.130(b)(4); 28 C.F.R. § 36.301.

permanently displaced has meaningful access to any public meetings regarding the project; and (c) they provide meaningful access to LEP persons to any information provided to residents including, but not limited to, any relocation notices. Generally, the PHA or Project Owner will be responsible for providing oral interpreters at meetings, including ensuring their competence, and covering any associated translation and interpretation costs.<sup>22</sup>

- Effective Communication for Persons with Disabilities: Communications and materials must be provided in a manner that is effective for persons with hearing, visual, and other communication-related disabilities consistent with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (24 C.F.R. § 8.6) and with 49 C.F.R. § 24.5, and as applicable, the Americans with Disabilities Act. This includes ensuring that, unless such actions would result in undue financial and administrative burdens or fundamental alterations, notices and resident meetings are provided in appropriate alternative formats as needed, e.g., Braille, audio, large type, accessible electronic communications, assistive listening devices, and sign language interpreters. Even in cases where the proposed actions may result in undue financial and administrative burdens or fundamental alterations, certain actions must still be taken. Specifically, appropriate auxiliary aids and services that would not result in such undue burdens or fundamental alterations must still be provided to ensure effective communication.
- Accessible Meeting Facilities for Persons with Disabilities: Pursuant to regulations implementing Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, as applicable, all programs and activities must be held in accessible locations unless doing so would result in an undue financial and administrative burden on the PHA and/or Project Owner, in which case the PHA or Project Owner must take any action that would not result in such undue burden but would nevertheless ensure that individuals with disabilities receive the benefits and services of the program or activity, e.g., briefings at an alternate accessible site or in-home briefing. Individuals with disabilities must receive services in the most integrated setting appropriate to their needs. The most integrated setting appropriate to the needs of qualified individuals with disabilities is a setting that enables individuals with disabilities to interact with persons without disabilities to the fullest extent possible.

<sup>22</sup> For more information about LEP obligations, see HUD's Limited English Proficiency (LEP) Frequently Asked Questions guidance at

http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/HUD?src=/program offices/fair housing equal opp/promotingfh/lep-faq#q26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> In selecting locations for consultation with residents, the PHA and/or Project Owner shall be guided by the goal of maximizing participation in an integrated setting so that residents with disabilities and residents without disabilities may hear and consider each other's views. Priority shall be given to using on-site accessible locations (including, e.g., TV rooms or informal gathering places), even if doing so may require multiple sessions with smaller groups of residents. In addition, Title III of the Americans with Disabilities Act requires private entities that operate places of public accommodation, including social service establishments, leasing offices of private housing developments, and certain private housing providers, to comply with certain physical accessibility requirements which are similar to the requirements under Section 504 and Title II.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> See 28 C.F.R. part 35, Appendix B.

Accessibility for Persons with Disabilities Throughout the Planning and **Implementation Process:** A number of accessibility requirements, including but not limited to site selection, apply to all RAD conversions, as they do to the PHA's activities regardless of the PHA's participation in RAD.<sup>25</sup> PHAs and Project Owners should also be aware that state or local laws, regulations, and codes may contain greater accessibility requirements. This Notice provides, in Appendix I, Part 2, an overview of accessibility requirements under existing law. The information in Appendix I, Part 2 is intended to assist with the PHA's or Project Owner's compliance with accessibility requirements. PHAs and Project Owners must review Appendix I, Part 2 early-on in planning for the RAD transaction. PHAs and Project Owners may determine that it is most efficient to address accessibility matters early in the project planning. In addition, PHAs and Project Owners must evaluate, throughout the transaction and based on the facts of their situation, which requirements are applicable in which situations to ensure they appropriately address accessibility requirements. PHAs and Project Owners are responsible for ensuring that the architectural drawings and construction comply with the PHA's and Project Owner's obligations and all Federal civil rights requirements, including accessibility requirements under the Fair Housing Act, Section 504, and the ADA.

Accessibility requirements also apply during all stages of a RAD transaction, including during relocation. Existing information (e.g., resident characteristics forms, including identification of the need for accessible unit features; records of approved reasonable accommodations; and records of the presence of accessible unit features) and the residents themselves should be consulted throughout the process of developing and implementing a RAD conversion. Related activities include, but are not limited to:

- Identifying and maintaining existing and pending reasonable accommodations, including the need for larger units to accommodate live-in aides or special equipment;
- O Determining what direct services may be needed as a reasonable accommodation (e.g., packing, moving, identification of temporary housing);
- o Identifying accessible unit features and assuring that temporary or permanent replacement housing contains comparable features;
- o Budgeting appropriately to ensure that reasonable accommodations are addressed.

For more information about compliance with accessibility requirements, the PHA or Project Owner should refer to appropriate notices concerning civil rights requirements and may contact HUD's Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity in either the Washington, D.C. or applicable field offices for more specific guidance. For additional, non-exhaustive guidance on providing relocation assistance to persons with disabilities, see Exhibit 3-1 in HUD Handbook 1378.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> For more detailed information on these laws and their requirements, see PIH Notice 2010-26, issued July 26, 2010 (available at <a href="http://www.hud.gov/offices/pih/publications/notices/10/pih2010-26.pdf">http://www.hud.gov/offices/pih/publications/notices/10/pih2010-26.pdf</a>). While this notice has an expiration date in 2011, because the notice summarizes and discusses regulatory requirements, the information in the notice provides helpful guidance.

- Reasonable Accommodations in Rules, Policies, Practices and Services: Under the Fair Housing Act, the PHA or Project Owner must make reasonable accommodations in rules, policies, practices, and services when such accommodations may be necessary to afford a person with a disability an equal opportunity to use and enjoy a dwelling.<sup>26</sup> Under Section 504, the PHA or Project Owner must also make reasonable accommodations to residents with disabilities, which may include providing and paying for structural modifications to dwelling units and public or common use areas. Titles II and III of the ADA provide similar requirements. Common examples of reasonable accommodations that may occur during relocation are permitting an individual with a disability to relocate near public transportation, providing a unit larger than otherwise permitted for a live-in aide, and making exceptions to no-animal rules for assistance and service animals. Accommodations generally need not be made where providing such an accommodation would be an undue financial and administrative burden or a fundamental alteration of the nature of the service. However, reasonable accommodations must be made to the extent the accommodation does not impose an undue financial and administrative burden or a fundamental alteration of the nature of the service. Reasonable accommodations must follow the individual with the disability throughout the RAD process, including during relocation. Furthermore, PHAs and Project Owners may be required to provide particular reasonable accommodations during relocation, such as assistance moving household items.<sup>27</sup>
- Physical Changes to Dwelling Units, Public and Common Use Areas and Other Facilities for Accessibility: Under the Fair Housing Act, the PHA or Project Owner may be required to permit reasonable modifications. A reasonable modification is a structural change made to existing premises, occupied or to be occupied by a person with a disability, in order to afford such person full enjoyment of the premises. Reasonable modifications can include structural changes to interiors and exteriors of dwellings and to common and public use areas. A request for a reasonable modification may be made at any time during the tenancy. When relocating an individual with a disability who has such modifications in their dwelling unit or public and common use areas because of the individual's disability, regardless of who made them, the PHA or Project Owner has an obligation to provide and pay for such modification in the new dwelling. When considering requests by individuals with disabilities for structural changes to units or public and common use areas, PHAs and Project Owners should take particular note that they may be required to make and pay for such structural modifications as reasonable

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> For additional information regarding reasonable accommodations under the Fair Housing Act, *see* the Joint Statement of the Department of Housing and Urban Development and the Department of Justice, Reasonable Accommodations Under the Fair Housing Act (May 17, 2004), at <a href="http://www.hud.gov/offices/fheo/library/huddojstatement.pdf">http://www.hud.gov/offices/fheo/library/huddojstatement.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> See 49 C.F.R. part 24, Appendix A, § 24.2(a)(8)(vii), which states that under the URA, "Reasonable accommodation of a displaced person with a disability at the replacement dwelling means the Agency is required to address persons with a physical impairment that substantially limits one or more of the major life activities. In these situations, reasonable accommodation should include the following at a minimum: Doors of adequate width; ramps or other assistance devices to traverse stairs and access bathtubs, shower stalls, toilets and sinks; storage cabinets, vanities, sink and mirrors at appropriate heights. Kitchen accommodations will include sinks and storage cabinets built at appropriate heights for access. The Agency shall also consider other items that may be necessary, such as physical modification to a unit, based on the displaced person's needs."

accommodations under Section 504 and because of similar requirements under the ADA even though the Fair Housing Act may only require the owner to allow such changes to be made and paid for by the individual with a disability. Before determining that they are not required to make or pay for structural changes, PHAs and Project Owners are encouraged to consider carefully their obligations under each applicable statute.

## SECTION 5. Application of Key Fair Housing and Civil Rights Requirements to RAD Transactions

The generally applicable fair housing and other civil rights requirements described above, and in Appendix I, apply throughout the planning and implementation of a RAD transaction and the PHA is responsible for ensuring compliance with these requirements. As key requirements may be misunderstood, the RAD program has established specific additional procedures to assist RAD participants to ensure they comply with the applicable requirements. Specifically, the RAD Notice established a civil rights eligibility review and criteria for front-end civil rights reviews.

This Section elaborates on these requirements from the RAD Notice. The front-end review procedures described below establish procedures and criteria for the supplemental front-end review and technical assistance, criteria which are specific to the RAD program. Criteria for this supplemental front-end review are informed by, but not the same as, fair housing or civil rights rules and policies generally.

This Section is organized to loosely follow the stages of a RAD conversion transaction, beginning with RAD eligibility and continuing through site selection, transfer of assistance, unit design requirements and marketing. In addition, this Section describes the timing and procedures for submitting data and documents to HUD so that HUD may complete its front-end review. The submission procedures are also designed to serve as a tool for PHAs to identify issues of potential concern at appropriate stages of the RAD conversion and as a tool for HUD to identify potential needs for technical assistance.

#### 5.1. RAD Eligibility Review

To be eligible for RAD, the PHA must meet all eligibility requirements set forth in Section 1.3 of the RAD Notice, including the civil rights threshold requirements found at Section 1.3.G of the RAD Notice. A PHA must not have a charge, cause determination, lawsuit, or letter of findings, referenced in Section 1.3.G of the RAD Notice, against the PHA itself, its transferees, proposed development partners, or sub-recipients that has not been resolved, or is not in the process of being resolved, to HUD's satisfaction. This determination shall be made prior to issuance of the CHAP.

The CHAP may be revoked by HUD if HUD determines that the terms of the conversion would be inconsistent with fair housing and civil rights laws or a fair housing or civil rights court order, settlement agreement, or voluntary compliance agreement. HUD may terminate a CHAP or RCC if it determines that the terms of the conversion would be inconsistent with fair housing or civil rights laws or is inconsistent with, would hinder, or would delay satisfaction of a fair housing or civil rights court order, settlement agreement, or voluntary compliance agreement.

HUD may terminate an approval to proceed with a RAD conversion if it determines that the terms of the conversion would be inconsistent with fair housing or civil rights laws or a fair housing or civil rights court order, settlement agreement, or voluntary compliance agreement.

## 5.2. PHA's Proposed Site Selection and Certification

For all RAD conversions, the PHA must comply with all applicable site selection requirements as set forth in this Notice and the RAD Notice and in accordance with any additional applicable published guidance provided by HUD. As set forth in the RAD Notice, conversions of assistance to PBV involving new construction, whether on a new site or on a current site, are subject to the site selection standards set forth in 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(a), (b), (c) and (e), but excluding 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(b)(1) and (c)(2). All other conversions to PBV, including transfers of assistance to an existing property other than the Converting Project, are subject to the standards set forth in 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(a), (b), (c) and (d), but excluding 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(b)(1) and (c)(2). Site selection requirements set forth at Appendix III of the RAD Notice apply to RAD conversions to PBRA assistance, as does the requirement not to place housing in neighborhoods with highly concentrated poverty based on the criteria formulated for transfers under Section 8(bb) of the United States Housing Act of 1937.<sup>29</sup> PBV and PBRA site selection must also be consistent with the requirements of the Fair Housing Act, Title VI, Section 504, the ADA and their implementing regulations.

It is the PHA's responsibility to ensure that the site selection complies with all applicable site selection requirements, including the requirements of this Notice and the RAD Notice. Pursuant to the RAD Notice, the PHA must certify with the submission of its Annual Plan, Significant Amendment to its Annual Plan, or MTW Plan that it complies with the applicable site selection requirements and must maintain records of its analysis and the data relied upon in making its determination of compliance. The PHA must also determine and subsequently state in the certification that the site is "suitable from the standpoint of facilitating and furthering full compliance with the applicable provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968, Executive Order 11063, and HUD regulations issued pursuant thereto." Although this Notice provides detail regarding certain civil rights-related site and neighborhood standards, PHAs must certify compliance with <u>all</u> applicable site and neighborhood standards. <sup>31</sup>

The PHA must also certify that, in conducting its review of site selection for the proposed project, the PHA completed a review with respect to accessibility for persons with disabilities and that the proposed site is consistent with applicable accessibility standards under the Fair Housing Act, Section 504, and the ADA. The site and neighborhood standards for PBV and PBRA require the site to be "suitable from the standpoint of facilitating and furthering full compliance with" the Fair Housing Act and require the site to meet the Section 504 site selection

<sup>30</sup> For RAD conversions to PBRA, the RAD Notice uses the term "the site and neighborhood is suitable," rather than "the site is suitable." *See* Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> See the provisions of Section 1.6.A.4 of the RAD Notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> 42 U.S.C. § 1437f(bb).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 983.57 and the RAD Notice at Section 1.4(A)(7)

requirements described in 24 C.F.R. § 8.4(b)(5).<sup>32</sup> The Fair Housing Act, as implemented at 24 C.F.R. § 100.205, requires "covered multifamily dwellings" built for first occupancy after March 13, 1991, to contain accessible design features. HUD's Section 504 regulations at 24 C.F.R. § 8.4(b)(5) require that, in determining the site or location of a federally assisted facility, an applicant for assistance or recipient may not make selections the purpose or effect of which would: (i) exclude qualified individuals with disabilities from, deny them the benefits of, or otherwise subject them to discrimination under, any program or activity that receives Federal financial assistance from HUD, or (ii) defeat or substantially impair the accomplishment of the objectives of the program or activity with respect to qualified individuals with disabilities. Title II of the ADA contains a similar requirement that a public entity, such as the PHA, may not, in determining the site or location of a facility, make selections (i) that have the effect of excluding individuals with disabilities from, denying them the benefits of, or otherwise subjecting them to discrimination; or (ii) that have the purpose or effect of defeating or substantially impairing the accomplishment of the objectives of the service, program, or activity with respect to individuals with disabilities.<sup>33</sup> Factors relevant to a site review under these standards may include, among others:

- Site features, such as inaccessible slopes in routes, lack of accessible sidewalks, curb ramps, accessible parking spaces, and placement of dumpsters or other physical features that would impede access to and movement within the site;
- Building features, such as inaccessible building entrances, other methods of ingress
  and egress, public and common use areas (e.g., the rental office, parking areas, mail
  areas, trash areas, community rooms, shared use toilet rooms, laundry facilities and
  walkways inside and outside that connect these public and common use areas to
  units), and barriers to access by members of the public; and
- Lack of accessible transit or para-transit and accessible public sidewalks and accessible transportation stops.

When such conditions are present at the site and would exclude individuals with disabilities from, deny them the benefits of, or otherwise subject them to discrimination, or would defeat or substantially impair the accomplishment of the objectives of the program or activity with respect to individuals with disabilities, the site must not be selected unless the proposal includes remediation of the barriers to achieve compliance with accessibility requirements (including identification and remediation of any nonconforming design and construction conditions in "covered multifamily dwellings" under the Fair Housing Act). Remediation of the barriers may include, for example, physical accessibility improvements to the site, arrangements for access to accessible supportive services, or reasonable accommodations for current or prospective residents with disabilities, including members of the public. The Financing Plan submitted to HUD must describe and document resources sufficient to pay for the remediation of accessibility barriers.<sup>34</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(b)(2) (PBV conversions); see also, Appendix III (a) of the RAD Notice (PBRA conversions).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> See 28 C.F.R. § 35.130(b)(4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> In conducting its review prior to certification, and in preparing for the certification, PHAs and Project Owners may find it useful to consult with their local or regional FHEO office, the United States Access Board, local or state

While all PHAs must certify their compliance with applicable site selection requirements as described in this Section, some RAD transactions will also be subject to a front-end review of the site selection. For transactions involving activities that present site selection issues of greater complexity, as described in Sections 5.3 through 5.5 below, front-end review will allow HUD's Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity (FHEO) to assist the PHA to consider relevant laws and regulations while completing its site selection review and certification.

#### 5.3. RAD Front-End Civil Rights Transaction Review

Fair Housing Act and other civil rights issues may arise throughout a RAD transaction. Under the Fair Housing Act, an assessment of site suitability includes an analysis of the impact that the siting of the project would have on patterns of segregation for protected classes. The Fair Housing Act is of particular importance when a RAD proposal concerns site selection for new construction or reconfiguration of housing on the original public housing site – for example, the unit size distribution (e.g., conversion of larger bedroom size units to one-bedroom units, which may have an adverse impact on housing opportunities for families with children) or a reduction in the number or distribution of accessible units (which may have an adverse impact on housing opportunities for persons with disabilities). RAD conversions involving new construction must also comply with the Fair Housing Act's accessibility requirements.

Compliance with all applicable fair housing and civil rights requirements is the responsibility of both the PHA and the Project Owner. However, to assist with compliance, HUD's Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity (FHEO) will conduct a front-end civil rights review of project proposals containing activities identified as particularly at risk of violating applicable fair housing and civil rights laws. The activities that must be submitted for front-end civil rights review are listed in Section 5.3(A), below.

#### A) Activities Subject to Front-End Civil Rights Review

All RAD conversions that include one or more of the activities listed below (Sections 5.3(A)(1) through 5.3(A)(9)) are subject to a front-end review for compliance with certain civil rights and fair housing requirements. The specific items that HUD will review in the front-end review will depend on which activities are involved in the specific transaction. A RAD conversion may not include one of the activities below without prior written approval from HUD. All Financing Plans must include evidence that the PHA has secured written approval from HUD for any of the following activities that are included in its RAD conversion:

(1) Conversions of assistance involving new construction, whether on a new site or on a current site, in an area of minority concentration. Front-end review of this activity shall be pursuant to Section 5.4(B), below and, in addition, the PHA shall

architectural access board or other accessibility authority for information on accessibility standards. Other sources of information on accessibility requirements may include protection and advocacy organizations or independent living centers. In addition, the non-HUD resources may provide advice on how to assess accessibility needs and formulate physical accessibility strategies.

- certify in its Annual Plan compliance with site and neighborhood standards applicable to new construction as described in Section 5.2.
- (2) Transfers of assistance where all or a portion of the Converting Project's assistance is transferred to a new site(s) (either new construction or to an existing project) as part of the subject transaction. Front-end review of this activity shall be pursuant to Section 5.5(B), below and, in addition, the PHA shall certify in its Annual Plan compliance with site and neighborhood standards applicable to existing housing as described in Section 5.2.
- (3) Conversions of assistance where the total number of units in the Covered Project is less than the original number of units in the Converting Project (this includes de minimis reductions). Front-end review of this activity shall be pursuant to Section 5.6.
- (4) Conversions of assistance where the Covered Project's unit configuration is different from the unit configuration of the Converting Project. Front-end review of this activity shall be pursuant to Section 5.6.
- (5) Conversions involving a change in occupancy, where the Covered Project serves a different population from the one served by the Converting Project (e.g., when a Converting Project serves families but the Covered Project is subject to an elderly preference or introduction of restrictions or preferences based on age or disability that will change the occupancy of the property). Front-end review of this activity shall be pursuant to Section 5.6.
- (6) Conversions of assistance in which the construction schedule indicates that relocation is likely to exceed 12 months. Front-end review of this activity shall be pursuant to Section 5.7(A).
- (7) Conversions of assistance involving new construction or substantial alteration,<sup>35</sup> as those terms are defined in Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973. Front-end review of this activity shall be pursuant to Section 5.7(B).
- (8) Conversions of assistance involving a Converting Project subject to a Voluntary Compliance Agreement or Conciliation Agreement with HUD or a Consent Decree or Settlement Agreement with the U.S. Department of Justice or HUD, or where the PHA is subject to such an agreement affecting its entire housing portfolio or otherwise related to the Converting Project. Front-end review of this activity shall be pursuant to Section 5.7(C).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Section 504 defines substantial alteration of a housing project as alterations where a housing project has 15 or more units, and the rehabilitation costs will be 75% or more of the replacement cost of the completed facility. *See* 24 C.F.R. § 8.23 (a).

(9) Conversions of assistance where HUD has identified potential fair housing and civil rights concerns or a history of such concerns. Front-end review of this activity shall be pursuant to Section 5.7(C).

PHAs should note that a proposed RAD conversion may trigger front-end review regarding more than one of the activities listed in subsections (1) through (9) of this Section. For example, depending on the details of the proposal, a new construction on-site project could require review under subsections (1), (3), (4), (5), (6), and (7), or could require review under only subsections (1) and (7).

As part of HUD's review of these elements of the RAD conversion plans, HUD may require that PHAs that are carrying out portfolio or multi-phased conversions provide information on their conversion plans for other projects or subsequent phases to ensure that the overall plans for RAD conversion are consistent with civil rights and fair housing.

## B) Fair Housing, Civil Rights, and Relocation Checklist

In connection with HUD's front-end fair housing and civil rights and relocation reviews described in this Section 5 and in Section 6, HUD is requiring submission of a Fair Housing, Civil Rights, and Relocation Checklist (the "Checklist"). The Checklist will facilitate the PHAs' and Project Owners' submission of necessary information to complete these reviews. HUD anticipates that a revised Checklist, when available following Paperwork Reduction Act approval, will be separated into parts which can be submitted incrementally as the PHA and Project Owner develop the RAD transaction plans, with different elements of the Checklist applicable at different stages of the transaction planning process. For example, submissions regarding site selection for a RAD transaction involving new construction may occur well before submissions regarding a proposal to change the unit configuration.

The Checklist will outline the minimum information or documentation which HUD will need in order to review each part of the Checklist. After HUD's initial review of any portion of the Checklist, HUD may determine that the data provided in the Checklist is insufficient for HUD to complete its review, in which case HUD may require the PHA or Project Owner to provide supplemental information. The PHA should submit each part as early as possible once the information covered in the applicable part is known. All information specified in the applicable

being revised to fully capture the submission requirements described in this Notice. The revised Checklist will be subject to Paperwork Reduction Act approval and will be posted at the website listed above when available for use.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> The Checklist is available at <a href="www.hud.gov/rad">www.hud.gov/rad</a>. As of the publication of this Notice, references to the Checklist refer to the existing FHEO Accessibility and Relocation Plan Checklist under OMB Approval 2577-0276. The PHA shall use the existing Checklist to provide information related to demonstrating compliance with fair housing, other civil rights, and relocation requirements (including accessibility requirements) and, as necessary, may require additional materials for HUD to complete its review, which the PHA may provide in such form as the PHA determines appropriate. Also at <a href="www.hud.gov/rad">www.hud.gov/rad</a>, HUD has provided a listing of information that, depending on the circumstances, HUD may require to complete different components of its front-end review. The Checklist is

part of the Checklist must be submitted to HUD for HUD to begin its civil rights review – partial submissions of any applicable part of the Checklist will not be accepted.<sup>37</sup>

#### C) Timing of Front-End Review Submissions

PHAs and Project Owners are encouraged to submit applicable portions of the Checklist and information associated with a particular activity subject to front-end review as early as possible in the development of their plans. The PHA must ensure that HUD has approved all applicable parts of the Checklist prior to submission of the Financing Plan. Upon request from the PHA, HUD may, at HUD's sole discretion, permit submission of the Financing Plan prior to receipt of approval of the applicable parts of the Checklist and conditioned upon subsequent receipt of such approvals, in which event the PHA and Project Owner may proceed at their own risk.

Early approval of the site of the Covered Project is critical for RAD transaction proposals subject to front-end civil rights review involving site selection standards, specifically new construction in areas of minority concentration (see Section 5.3(A)(1)) and transfers of assistance (see Section 5.3(A)(2)). The PHA must conduct its own assessment of the site during the early stages of planning its RAD transaction. The guidance in this Notice and the Checklist are tools intended to assist the PHA in conducting its own assessment of the site.

The PHA must provide HUD with the Checklist and backup information sufficient for HUD to review the site with respect to the applicable standards. The site selection information should be provided to HUD no later than ninety (90) days following the issuance of the CHAP or, if the CHAP has already been issued as of the publication of this Notice, within ninety (90) days following publication of this Notice. In the event of a change in plans for the Converting Project that would require a front-end review of the site selection standards, the PHA must provide the Checklist and backup documentation within sixty (60) days of the change in plans. PHAs are strongly encouraged to provide front-end review submissions and secure HUD approval prior to applying for LIHTCs or taking action the reversal of which (in the event of non-approval of the site) would be detrimental to the PHA or the Project Owner. PHAs are also encouraged to contact FHEO for technical assistance prior to submission of these materials.

All PHAs shall submit a certification consistent with the requirements of Section 5.2, above. This certification may be prepared specifically in connection with the Checklist or as part of the PHA Annual Plan or Significant Amendment. However, HUD will not consider a submission complete for front-end civil rights review without this certification. All RAD conversions must submit the PHA certification described in Section 5.2 no later than at the time of submission of the Financing Plan.

#### D) Completion of HUD's Front-End Review

HUD will not approve a RAD conversion if HUD determines that the conversion would operate to discriminate in violation of applicable fair housing and civil rights laws. HUD will not approve proposals that have the purpose, intent, or effect of discriminating on the basis of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> The Checklist refers to the existing FHEO Accessibility and Relocation Checklist until a revised Checklist is approved for use pursuant to the Paperwork Reduction Act.

protected class (*i.e.*, race, color, national origin, religion, sex, disability, and familial status). If HUD does not approve a proposed activity based on a front-end review, then it will provide a written description of concerns or deficiencies. The PHA may resubmit the front-end review materials with a changed proposal and/or with additional information addressing HUD's concerns and any deficiencies in the proposal or the submission.

In some circumstances, a special condition to the transaction's RCC will be necessary to ensure that a RAD transaction conforms to fair housing and civil rights requirements. Special conditions to the RCC reflect the conditions necessary in order to complete the RAD conversion. For example, if there is an outstanding remedial agreement or order requiring particular development activities or operating policies to correct a violation of a fair housing or other civil rights requirement, the RCC generally will condition participation in RAD upon agreement by the PHA or the Project Owner, as applicable, to comply with the provisions of such agreements or orders after conversion.

#### 5.4. Front-End Civil Rights Review for RAD Transactions Involving New Construction

A) Conditions Triggering Review

If the proposed project is located in an area of minority concentration, the new site may be approved only if it falls under a permitted exception and meets the other site selection requirements described in Section 5.2. Under the PBV and PBRA site and neighborhood standards, HUD may approve new construction in an area of minority concentration, consistent with the regulatory requirements cited above, only if:

- a. Sufficient, comparable housing opportunities for minority families in the income range to be served by the proposed project exist outside areas of minority concentration; or
- b. The project is necessary to meet overriding housing needs that cannot be met in that housing market area.<sup>38</sup>

As described in the RAD Notice and in Section 5.3(A) of this Notice, above, HUD will conduct a front-end civil rights review of the PHA's proposed site in certain circumstances. This Notice specifies that for conversions of assistance involving new construction where there are indications that the site may be located in an area of minority concentration per the criteria in subsections (i), (ii), or (iii), below (whether the construction is located on the existing public housing site or on a new site), HUD will conduct a front-end civil rights review of the site to determine whether the site is in an area of minority concentration and, if so, whether it meets one of the exceptions that would allow for new construction in an area of minority concentration.

The PHA shall submit for HUD front-end review the PHA's findings, together with backup documentation, regarding site selection when the site meets any of the following criteria:

i. The PHA self-identifies the area of the site as an area of minority concentration,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3) and Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e).

- ii. The census tract of the site meets the extent of minority concentration described in Section 5.4(B)(1), below, or
- iii. An area comprised of the census tract of the site together with all adjacent census tracts, analyzed as a whole, meets the extent of minority concentration described in Section 5.4(B)(1), below.

If any of these three criteria is applicable, HUD will conduct a review to determine whether the site is in an area of minority concentration and, if applicable, whether the proposed site fits one of the exceptions permitting new construction in an area of minority concentration described in this Section 5.4. A proposed RAD transaction which does not meet one of these triggers must still be evaluated by the PHA and the PHA must certify compliance with the site selection requirements as described in Section 5.2, above.

A PHA seeking to undertake new construction must receive written approval from HUD of any site selection subject to front-end review prior to entering into any construction contract for that new construction.

B) Analysis of Areas of Minority Concentration

This Section sets forth the methodology that HUD will use in the analysis of the extent of minority concentration, the area of the site, and the housing market area for purposes of the RAD front-end civil rights review. As noted below, this analysis is fact specific and PHAs may submit documentation to inform HUD's analysis in cases where there is strong evidence that an alternative methodology would be more appropriate.

- (1) For purposes of RAD, a site is considered to be in an area of minority concentration when either (i) the percentage of persons of a particular racial or ethnic minority within the area of the site is at least 20 percentage points higher than the percentage of that minority group in the housing market area as a whole or (ii) the total percentage of minority persons within the area of the site is at least 20 points higher than the total percentage of minorities in the housing market area as a whole.39
- (2) For purposes of RAD, the analysis of an area of minority concentration will use census tracts to approximate the "area" of the site but the analysis may consider alternate proposed geographies instead of the census tract in instances where there is strong evidence that such geography is more appropriate. Strong evidence that an alternative geography is more appropriate includes: (i) that the site is close to the edge of the census tract, (ii) that the population of the census tract is heavily influenced by the size of the Converting Project, or (iii) that the local community

<sup>39</sup> The percentage of minorities shall be calculated by subtracting the percentage of White Non-Hispanic persons in the relevant area from 100%. The analysis shall be based on the most recently available decennial census data found at http://factfinder.census.gov/faces/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?pid=DEC 10 DP DPDP1&src=pt. However, if such data is more than five years old, and if either the PHA or HUD requests the use of more recent data

based on such party's awareness of significant and material shifts in the demographics of the relevant area in the intervening years, the analysis shall be based on the most recent American Communities Survey data.

understanding of the immediate neighborhood dictates a different boundary. Local community understanding of the immediate neighborhood is often informed by factors such as patterns of housing stock (such as different residential densities in different areas or differential housing prices for similar properties), community facilities and amenities (such as schools and commercial areas) or major geographic barriers (such as rivers or interstate highways), among other factors. HUD will determine the site's "area" using the best available evidence and following the legal standards set forth in applicable case law.

(3) For purposes of the RAD analysis under this Section 5.4, a "housing market area" is the geographic region from which it is likely that residents of housing at the proposed site would be drawn for a given multifamily housing project. A housing market area generally corresponds to, as applicable: (i) the Metropolitan Statistical Area (MetroSA); (ii) the Micropolitan Statistical Area (MicroSA); or (iii) if the site is in neither a MetroSA nor a MicroSA, either (x) the county or statistically equivalent area, or (y) the PHA's service area, whichever is larger. The analysis may consider a larger or smaller housing market area in instances where there is strong evidence that such housing market area is more appropriate. Strong evidence that an alternative housing market area is more appropriate may include factors such as regional employment centers and commuting patterns serving such employment centers. A PHA seeking to use an alternative housing market area must consult with HUD and establish to HUD's satisfaction that the methodology for identifying and documenting the alternative housing market area is warranted and sound.

#### C) The Sufficient Comparable Opportunities Exception

As required by the RAD Notice and noted in Section 5.4(A), one of the exceptions under which the site and neighborhood standards permit new construction in areas of minority concentration is if sufficient, comparable housing opportunities for low-income minority families exist outside areas of minority concentration. This section clarifies HUD's procedures for assessing comparable housing opportunities and evaluating how the proposed new construction will impact the balance of housing choices within and outside areas of minority concentration. It also includes a list of the information PHAs should submit to inform HUD's assessment of relevant factors, and key considerations guiding HUD's analysis of each factor.

Under the governing PBV and PBRA requirements, units are considered comparable opportunities if they are the same household type (e.g., elderly, disabled, family, large family), tenure type (owner, renter), require approximately the same total tenant payment toward rent,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> For further explanation, see, e.g., King v. Harris, 464 F.Supp.827, 839-41 (E.D.N.Y. 1979).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Items (i) and (ii) are consistent with a Core Based Statistical Area as defined by the Office of Management and Budget. For reference, a Core Based Statistical Area consists of the county or counties or equivalent entities associated with at least one core (urbanized area or urban cluster) of at least 10,000 population, plus adjacent counties having a high degree of social and economic integration with the core as measured through commuting ties with the counties associated with the core.

serve the same income group, are located in the same housing market area, and are in standard condition. 42

It is important to note that the sufficient comparable housing opportunities exception "does not require that in every locality there be an equal number of assisted units within and outside of areas of minority concentration. Rather, application of this standard should produce a reasonable distribution of assisted units each year, that, over a period of several years, will approach an appropriate balance of housing choices within and outside areas of minority concentration. An appropriate balance in any jurisdiction must be determined in light of local conditions affecting the range of housing choices available for low-income minority families and in relation to the racial mix of the locality's population."<sup>43</sup>

HUD will assess "the overall impact of HUD-assisted housing on the availability of housing choices for low-income minority families in and outside areas of minority concentration, and must take into account the extent to which the following factors are present, along with other factors relevant to housing choice." <sup>44</sup> Under this exception, it is not sufficient for one factor to be present, nor is it required that all factors be present, as the analysis must consider all relevant facts and evaluate the totality of the circumstances.

- "A significant number of assisted housing units are available outside areas of minority concentration."<sup>45</sup> While HUD must consider all factors relevant to housing choice, 30% or more of deeply subsidized housing units for very low-income persons would be a significant number. To facilitate HUD's consideration of this factor, a PHA should provide the number, occupancy type, and location of all comparable assisted units.<sup>46</sup>
- "There is significant integration of assisted housing projects constructed or rehabilitated in the past 10 years, relative to the racial mix of the eligible population." To facilitate HUD's consideration of this factor, a PHA should provide the name and location of assisted housing projects constructed or rehabilitated in the PHA's jurisdiction in the past 10 years and the demographic characteristics of the residents of each of these projects:
- "There are racially integrated neighborhoods in the locality." To facilitate HUD's consideration of this factor, a PHA should provide the name and census tracts where these racially integrated neighborhoods are located. In general, HUD will consider a neighborhood racially integrated if the neighborhood does not have a high concentration of persons of a particular race or ethnicity when compared to the housing market area in which the neighborhood is located.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3)(iv) and Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e)(1)(A).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3)(iii); see also Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e)(1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3)(v); see also Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e)(1)(B).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3)(v)(A) and Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e)(1)(B)(i).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Note that this factor is in reference to comparable assisted units that may or may not be in the PHA's portfolio. The presumption stated at the end of this Section (i.e., that sufficient comparable opportunities exist if at least 50% of the comparable hard units in the PHA's portfolio, including PBV developments using the PHA's subsidy, are outside areas of minority concentration) is focused on units within the PHA's portfolio.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3)(v)(B) and Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e)(1)(B)(ii).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3)(v)(C) and Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e)(1)(B)(iii).

- "Programs are operated by the locality to assist minority families that wish to find housing outside areas of minority concentration." Such programs may include measures such as increasing payment standards in excess of 110% of FMR or the use of Small Area FMRs, including in setting exception rents, or reservation of a percentage of HCVs dedicated to support choice mobility selections or implementation of proven mobility counseling and supports for residents, provided the PHA provides sufficient evidence that it will continue such measures. To facilitate HUD's consideration of this factor, a PHA should provide the names of the applicable program(s); the entity responsible for implementing the program(s) (e.g., city, county, state government); and any information demonstrating that the program(s) has been successful or predictably will achieve success in assisting persons who wish to move to non-concentrated areas.
- "Minority families have benefited from local activities (e.g., acquisition and writedown of sites, tax relief programs for homeowners, acquisitions of units for use as assisted housing units) undertaken to expand choice for minority families outside of areas of minority concentration."<sup>50</sup> To facilitate HUD's consideration of this factor, a PHA should provide the names of the applicable activity(s); the entity responsible for implementing the activity(s) (e.g., city, county, state government); and any information demonstrating that the activity(s) has been successful in expanding choice for minority families outside of areas of minority concentration;
- "A significant proportion of minority households has been successful in finding units in non-minority areas under the tenant-based assistance programs" (e.g., the Housing Choice Voucher programs). To facilitate HUD's consideration of this factor, a PHA should provide the number of minority households receiving Housing Choice Vouchers; the number of minority households using HCVs in non-minority areas; and the non-minority census tracts where the HCVs are being used. While each local situation is distinct and HUD must consider all factors relevant to housing choice, 30% or more of new leases signed by minority heads of household using HCVs located in non-minority areas over a period greater than three years prior to the date of HUD's analysis would be a significant proportion.
- "Comparable housing opportunities have been made available outside areas of minority concentration through other programs."<sup>52</sup> To facilitate HUD's consideration of this factor, a PHA should describe the opportunities that have been made available, the location of those opportunities, and the number of minority families that have benefitted from the program in recent years. Such programs could include choice mobility strategies, acquisition strategies to acquire and add to the PHA's portfolio existing apartments in high opportunity areas and transfers of assistance to high opportunity areas.

HUD may consider evidence based on a reliable housing market analysis in evaluating the foregoing factors, along with other factors relevant to housing choice. In the event HUD

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3)(v)(D); see also Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e)(1)(B)(iv).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3)(v)(E); see also Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e)(1)(B)(v).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3)(v)(F); see also Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e)(1)(B)(vi).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3)(v)(G) and Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e)(1)(B)(vii).

determines such an analysis would assist in this evaluation, HUD will consult with appropriate parties to establish or accept an appropriate methodology for such an analysis to address HUD's civil rights concerns and to ensure appropriate independence between the analyst and the PHA or Project Owner commissioning and paying for the study.

Absent information to the contrary, for purposes of HUD's front-end review of the PHA's analysis, HUD will apply a presumption that sufficient comparable opportunities exist if at least 50% of the comparable hard units in the PHA's portfolio, including PBV developments using the PHA's subsidy, are outside areas of minority concentration. The PHA's portfolio includes all public housing, PBV and PBRA hard units (including those developed under HOPE VI or Choice Neighborhoods) controlled by the PHA and its instrumentalities or funded using PHA-controlled subsidy. Upon adequate documentation of this presumption, the PHA need not provide additional documentation for HUD's front-end review of the sufficient comparable opportunities exception. This presumption may be rebutted by information to the contrary, including information regarding the preceding factors. In assessing whether sufficient comparable opportunities exist when the presumption does not apply, HUD will consider the factors listed above.

Absent information to the contrary, for purposes of HUD's front-end review of the PHA's analysis, HUD will apply a presumption that sufficient comparable opportunities exist if a set of RAD conversions from a single public housing property, individually or in a combination of transactions, will result in the creation of as many similarly-affordable housing units outside areas of minority concentration as are constructed on the original public housing site. To evaluate the creation of similarly-affordable units, HUD will compare (i) the number of affordable units that will be redeveloped on site, to (ii) the number of similarly-affordable housing units that will be created through new construction, imposition of new long-term affordability restrictions or transfer of RAD assistance to one or more sites outside areas of minority concentration.<sup>54</sup> Similarly-affordable shall mean RAD units compared to RAD units and LIHTC/non-RAD units compared to LIHTC/non-RAD units. The newly created similarlyaffordable units must be owned, controlled, sponsored, under common ownership, control or sponsorship, or financially supported by the PHA or by an entity with a managing ownership interest in the Project Owner. When a PHA seeks to claim this exception, HUD prefers that the transaction creating the similarly-affordable units on the site outside areas of minority concentration close (with an immediate or delayed HAP effective date, if applicable) prior to the closing of the RAD conversion in the area of minority concentration. However, if the PHA determines that such a sequence is not reasonably possible, unless otherwise approved by HUD the PHA must provide evidence to HUD that the transfer of assistance to a site outside areas of

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> When determining the percentage of units outside of areas of minority concentration, the PHA must include the number of units planned at the proposed site in its calculations. While not required, PHAs or Project Owners may assist HUD in consideration of this presumption by submitting to HUD a map produced by the Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing Data and Mapping Tool ("AFFH-T"), as may be available on the HUD website from time to time, showing the location of publicly assisted housing.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> For example, if the PHA proposes to build 25 RAD units, 20 non-RAD LIHTC units and 15 unrestricted units onsite, such a plan could be acceptable if paired with creation of 15 RAD units at one site and 10 RAD units plus 20 non-RAD LIHTC units at a second site. The 15 unrestricted units in the minority concentrated area are not part of the analysis as they are not affordable units.

minority concentration is highly likely to occur and the PHA must contractually agree with HUD to create such units. Evidence that the transfer is highly likely to occur must include:

- The project name and property address of the site of the similarly-affordable units to be created,
- The census tract and data to confirm that it is not in an area of minority concentration,
- Evidence of site control,
- Evidence of zoning to permit construction of the similarly-affordable units if the affordable units are to be created through new construction,
- A reasonable and feasible sources and uses statement for the transaction, and
- Evidence of financing commitments exceeding 90% of the necessary sources to complete the transaction. Evidence of financing commitments must include an LIHTC allocation if the use of LIHTCs is projected.

#### D) The Overriding Housing Needs Exception

As noted in Section 5.4(A), the second exception under which the site and neighborhood standards permit new construction in areas of minority concentration is if the project is necessary to meet overriding housing needs that cannot be met in that housing market area. The new construction site selection standards under RAD<sup>55</sup> outline two examples of circumstances, consistent with fair housing and other civil rights objectives, that would permit the application of the overriding housing needs exception: (1) when the site is "an integral part of an overall local strategy for the preservation or restoration of the immediate neighborhood;" or (2) when the site is "located in a neighborhood experiencing significant private investment that is demonstrably improving the economic character of the area (a "revitalizing area")."<sup>56</sup>

(1) Establishing that a Site is an Integral Part of an Overall Local Strategy for the Preservation or Restoration of the Immediate Neighborhood

To establish that a site is an integral part of an overall local strategy for the preservation or restoration of the immediate neighborhood, a PHA must document that the locality has a demonstrated commitment to revitalization that includes or is in addition to the RAD conversion, as demonstrated by the following:

- i. The site is located in a defined geographic area that is the subject of an official, currently operational and realistically achievable plan for the improvement or revitalization of the immediate neighborhood (which plan may include areas beyond the immediate neighborhood); and
- ii. The Covered Project conforms to, and the site is integral to, the goals, strategies, and objectives of the improvement or revitalization plan.

<sup>56</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3)(vi); *see also* Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e)(1)(B)(viii)(2). In demonstrating an overriding housing need, the "neighborhood" is determined in each situation based on the overall facts and circumstances and cannot be mechanically determined. The "immediate neighborhood" is generally a smaller geographic area than the "neighborhood."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(2) for PBV transactions and paragraph (e) of Appendix III of the RAD Notice for PBRA transactions.

In determining whether such an official, currently operational and realistically achievable plan for the improvement or revitalization of the area exists, HUD will consider relevant factors including, for example, whether:

- The strategy itself, or a plan supporting the strategy, has been enacted, adopted, or ratified by a municipal, county, or state legislative body;
- There has been progress to implement the plan, or the strategy as a whole.<sup>57</sup>
- The plan or strategy as a whole, or the elements applicable to the Covered Project, are consistent with the jurisdiction's land use or zoning code, development regulations, or other official body of laws or rules;
- Strategies or activities under the plan are incorporated in current public, quasipublic agency or major institutional work plans;
- The plan, or the strategy as a whole, includes objectives and initiatives related to the preservation or restoration of a geography larger than the Converting Project and any associated public housing site;
- A jurisdiction has published solicitations or incentives for development projects in the improvement or revitalization area;
- The plan is incorporated in the applicable jurisdiction's Consolidated Plan or other comprehensive community development plan;
- A jurisdiction has explicitly designated the geographic area for improvement or revitalization (e.g., Business Improvement District; Enterprise Zone designation; Promise Zone designation; Choice Neighborhoods designation);
- An implementing agency has retained a construction firm to break ground on the improvement or revitalization; and/or
- An implementing agency has secured financing, such as the issuance of bonds or final approval for tax increment financing.
- (2) Establishing that the Site is Located in a "Revitalizing Area"

Evidence that the site is located in a revitalizing area experiencing significant private investment that is demonstrably improving the economic character of the area is also an example of a site which meets an overriding housing need. HUD will consider all relevant factors in making a determination that the site is located in a "revitalizing area" but in particular will consider whether:

i. The neighborhood has demonstrated signs of revitalization, through indicators such as low or declining census tract poverty rates, low or declining violent crime rates or evidence of high or increased educational opportunity, high or increasing median

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Indicators of progress should be appropriate to the amount of time since the plan or strategy was developed and there must be a reasonable, supportable expectation that the plan will continue to be implemented. For example, if a plan was launched 3-4 years prior and the initial steps of the plan required implementation of an initiative (such as real estate development) which has a long pre-development planning period, HUD may consider whether there has been activity to seek land development approvals or to develop construction drawings or to secure funding commitments or other activities providing evidence that one or more material elements of the plan or strategy are actually being implemented.

- household income, high or increasing homeownership rates and/or high or increased employment; and
- ii. There is high private and public investment in retail, commercial, or housing development that has occurred or will imminently occur in the area which may include, among other considerations:
  - Evidence of new or improved retail centers, grocery stores, pharmacies, healthcare facilities, community centers, educational and recreational facilities, municipal services, and transportation serving the neighborhood;
  - Evidence of private and public investment or housing development that has occurred or will imminently occur in the area;
  - Evidence of economic conditions that are impacting the preservation of affordable housing in the neighborhood, including indicators of gentrification such as housing costs rising more sharply in the neighborhood than in the jurisdiction overall, accelerated rates of homeownership in the neighborhood, and disproportionate depletion of larger dwellings for families with children.
  - (3) Circumstances in Which an Overriding Housing Needs Exception Does Not Apply

A PHA cannot establish that a site meets the overriding housing needs exception if the only reason the need cannot otherwise be feasibly met is that discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age, familial status, or disability renders sites outside areas of minority concentration unavailable or if the use of this standard in recent years has had the effect of circumventing the obligation to provide housing choice.<sup>58</sup> For example, the overriding housing needs exception may not be applied if the reason that the project cannot be sited outside of an area of minority concentration is due to community opposition to the project based on the actual or perceived protected characteristics of the residents or prospective residents of the project. In addition, a recipient may not exclusively rely on this exception as a means of siting projects without creating housing opportunities outside of areas of minority concentration or without preserving existing housing outside of areas of minority concentration.

#### 5.5. Front-End Civil Rights Review for RAD Transactions Involving Transfer of **Assistance**

#### A)Applicable Standards

Transfers of assistance are subject to the site selection standards for existing or rehabilitated housing set forth in 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(a)-(d), with the exception of 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(b)(1) and (c)(2), for PBV conversions and Appendix III of the RAD Notice for PBRA conversions. All transfers of assistance to a new site(s) are subject to front-end review by HUD, as required by the RAD Notice and noted in Section 5.3(A)(2) of this Notice. Conversions involving a transfer of assistance may also involve one or more of the other activities which trigger front-end review as described in Section 5.3(A). In transfers of assistance involving any of these activities, HUD

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3)(vi) and Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e)(2). The PBRA site and neighborhood standards use the phrase "on the basis of race, color, creed, sex or national origin." See Appendix III of the RAD Notice.

will conduct a front-end review based on the requirements applicable to each activity. A PHA must submit documentation for the front-end civil rights review of each specific activity as required by the relevant sections of this Notice.

#### B) Analysis of Transfers of Assistance

Through the front-end review of transfers of assistance by FHEO, HUD seeks to assist the PHA in avoiding discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin, religion, sex, disability or familial status. The front-end review of transfers of assistance will apply the site selection standards for existing/rehabilitated housing.<sup>59</sup> This review shall consider:

- (1) The accessibility of the proposed site for persons with disabilities;
- (2) The ability of the RAD conversion to remediate accessibility concerns;
- (3) Whether the transfer of assistance would result in assisted units being located in an area where the total percentage of minority persons is significantly higher than the total percentage of minority persons in the area of the original public housing site or in an area where the percentage of persons of a particular racial or ethnic minority is significantly higher than the percentage of that minority group in the area of the original public housing site.<sup>60</sup> For purposes of this analysis, HUD will examine the minority concentration of:
  - (a) the census tract of the original public housing site compared to the census tract of the proposed site; and
  - (b) an area comprised of the census tract of the original public housing site together with all adjacent census tracts compared to an area comprised of the census tract of the proposed site together with all adjacent census tracts.
- (4) Whether the site selection has the purpose or effect of:
  - (a) Excluding individuals from, denying them the benefits of, or subjecting them to discrimination under the RAD program or the applicable rental assistance program;
  - (b) Excluding qualified individuals with disabilities from or denying them the benefit of the RAD program or the applicable rental assistance program, or otherwise subjecting them to discrimination;
  - (c) Defeating or substantially impairing the accomplishment of the objectives of the RAD program or the applicable rental assistance program with respect to qualified individuals with disabilities; and

<sup>60</sup> While this review is not explicitly called out in 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(d) and Appendix III of the RAD Notice, it is derived from HUD's and the PHA's obligations to comply with civil rights laws and regulations, including those referenced in 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(b)(2) and Appendix III of the RAD Notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(d) and Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraphs (a) through (d). The site selection standards for existing/rehabilitated housing do not apply the minority concentration test used for new construction found at 24 C.F.R. § 983.57(e)(3) and Appendix III of the RAD Notice, paragraph (e).

(d) Excluding individuals with disabilities (including members of the public with disabilities), denying them benefits or subjecting them to discrimination.

Under the RAD Notice, there are other standards for review of a transfer of assistance which are not examined as part of the front-end civil rights review but are examined as part of the RAD Financing Plan review (e.g., criteria formulated for transfers under Section 8(bb) of the United States Housing Act of 1937 regarding neighborhoods with highly concentrated poverty). Identification of considerations for the front-end review do not preclude review by HUD of all standards referenced in the RAD Notice.

# 5.6. Front-End Civil Rights Review for RAD Transactions Involving Reduction in Number of Units, Changes in Bedroom Distribution of Units and Changes in Occupancy Requirements

The RAD Notice allows PHAs to reduce the number of units, change the bedroom distribution of units, or change the occupancy of projects as part of their RAD conversion. However, the RAD Notice also provides that such changes (including de minimis changes) must undergo a front-end civil rights review and receive approval from HUD prior to submission of the Financing Plan. The Checklist will require data for review along with an explanation, backed by sufficient evidence, of how the PHA determined that that the proposed change will not result in discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin, religion, sex, disability, familial status, actual or perceived sexual orientation, gender identity or marital status.

A) Review of Reductions in the Number of Units, Reductions or Increases in the Number of UFAS Accessible Units or Changes in Bedroom Distribution

This Section describes the considerations relevant to a front-end review of reductions in units, changes in the number of UFAS accessible units or changes in bedroom distribution. Such changes must not be the result of an intentional effort to discriminate against members of a protected class. For example, reductions or changes, including reductions in UFAS accessible units or which would impede residents with disabilities from having live-in aides, that intended to exclude persons with disabilities would be unlawful discrimination because of a disability.

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> See Sections 1.4.A.4 and 1.4.A.10 of the RAD Notice.

<sup>62</sup> Reductions in the number of units, changes in the bedroom distribution of units, or changes in occupancy violate the Fair Housing Act (the Act) if they have a discriminatory effect on the basis of race, color, national origin, religion, sex, disability, or familial status. Unlawful housing discrimination may be established by a policy's or practice's discriminatory intent or by its discriminatory effect, even if not motivated by discriminatory intent, consistent with the standards outlined in 24 C.F.R. § 100.500. A policy or practice can have an unjustified discriminatory effect, even when the provider had no intent to discriminate. Under this standard, a facially-neutral policy or practice that has a discriminatory effect violates the Act if it is not supported by a legally sufficient justification. In addition, the policy or practice violates the Act if the housing developer or provider intentionally discriminates, including for example, by reducing the number of bedrooms with the intent of limiting families with children. Furthermore, the policy or practice may also violate the Act where it creates, increases, reinforces, or perpetuates segregated housing patterns because of race, color, religion, sex, handicap, familial status, or national origin. In addition, any changes must conform with the Equal Access rule requirement that determinations of eligibility for housing that is assisted by HUD or subject to a mortgage insured by the FHA shall be made in accordance with program eligibility requirements, and the housing must be made available, without regard to actual or perceived sexual orientation, gender identity or marital status. 24 C.F.R. § 5.105(a)(2).

Similarly, replacing larger units with smaller units so as to exclude families with children would be unlawful discrimination because of familial status.

Additionally, reductions in units or changes in bedroom distribution must not have an unjustified discriminatory effect on members of a protected class. For example, a reduction in units could have a discriminatory impact if it excludes members of a particular race or religion. Reductions or changes that have a disparate impact on a protected class are unlawful under the Fair Housing Act if they are not necessary to achieve a substantial, legitimate, nondiscriminatory interest of the developer or housing provider, or if such interest could be served by another practice that has a less discriminatory effect.

The RAD Notice allows for a de minimis reduction in units at Converting Projects, which includes both a small number of units as well as the reduction of certain units that have been vacant for 24 months prior to application, that are being or will be used for social service delivery, or efficiencies that will be reconfigured to one-bedroom units. <sup>63</sup> In addition, a PHA converting multiple properties can consolidate the de minimis reductions derived from multiple properties at a small number of sites. The RAD Notice also allows for changes in bedroom distribution. Such de minimis reductions are still subject to front end civil rights review and applicable fair housing and civil rights laws.

HUD shall conduct a front-end civil rights review if the plan for a Converting Project results in:

- A reduction in the number of dwelling units in any of the following categories: (i) units with two bedrooms, (ii) units with three bedrooms or (iii) units with four or more bedrooms.
- A reduction in the number of UFAS accessible units;
- An increase in the number of UFAS accessible units for persons with mobility impairments beyond 10% of the units in the Covered Project or 1 unit, whichever is greater.
- An increase in the number of UFAS accessible units for persons with vision and hearing impairments beyond 4% of the units in the Covered Project or 1 unit, whichever is greater.

When a Converting Project is subject to a front-end civil rights review under this subsection, the PHA shall submit to HUD the relevant part of the Checklist together with a justification which must demonstrate that the changes are not the result of discriminatory intent and will not have a discriminatory effect on members of protected classes, particularly families with children and individuals with disabilities. Relevant data for this analysis of the proposed change at the project may include the PHA's overall affordable housing stock, the demand for affordable housing in the market as evidenced by information such as the overall jurisdiction and regional demographic data available from the AFFH Data and Mapping Tool (e.g., both basic demographic and disproportionate housing needs data), the PHA's waiting list or a reliable market study of households seeking assisted housing, compared to the relative proportions of

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> See Section 1.4.A.4 of the RAD Notice.

units serving any particular household type in the proposed project, the PHA's total housing stock or all assisted housing in the area.

For any increase in UFAS units subject to front-end review, HUD will assess indicators of local need (see Section 5.7(B), below) and whether the change would operate to concentrate individuals with disabilities in a particular property or to exclude individuals with certain types of disabilities from a particular property.

#### B) Review of Changes in Occupancy Type

RAD conversions that result in the implementation of an admissions preference (e.g., residency preferences or restrictions) at the Covered Project that would alter the occupancy of the property (e.g., family units converting to elderly units, elderly/disabled units converting to elderly only units) are subject to a front-end civil rights review by HUD pursuant to the RAD Notice and Section 5.3(A). A PHA must demonstrate that the proposed change in occupancy type is consistent with the demand for affordable housing in its jurisdiction as demonstrated by factors such as the demographics of its current occupancy, the demographics of its waiting list or a market study. Such preferences, restrictions, or geographic residency preferences must be reflected in a PBRA project's Affirmative Fair Housing Marketing Plan (AFHMP) or, for a PBV project, the PHA's Administrative Plan.

#### 5.7. Other Front-End Civil Rights Review for RAD Transactions

A) Conversions of Assistance in Which the Construction Schedule Indicates that Relocation is Likely to Exceed 12 Months.

The front end civil rights review shall focus on whether the relocation will result in discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin, religion, sex, disability, and familial status, based primarily, but not exclusively, on the data required in the Checklist.

B) Conversions of Assistance Involving New Construction or Substantial Alteration, as those terms are defined by Section 504.

While the PHA is responsible for compliance with all requirements described in Section 4, above and in this subsection, the front-end review will be conducted based on a review of the Checklist and shall include confirming the provision of any required accessible units and confirming the PHA is applying the appropriate accessibility standards. HUD will require the PHA to provide information regarding the provision of at least the minimum number of units accessible for persons with mobility impairments and units accessible for persons with hearing and vision impairments as required by applicable law (generally 5% of units accessible for persons with mobility impairments and an additional 2% of units accessible for persons with hearing and vision impairments). For purposes of establishing an upper threshold of accessible units below which RAD front-end review will not be required, HUD will accept that up to 10% of units accessible for persons with mobility impairments and up to 4% of units accessible for persons with hearing and vision impairments is consistent with local need, without further review, absent information to the contrary. HUD will consider a PHA's request for higher percentages based, to HUD's satisfaction, on reliable indicators of local need, such as census data or other available current data. HUD is available to assist PHAs in determining appropriate indicators of local

need for units with accessible features. The RAD conversion scope of work submitted with the Financing Plan must reflect the construction or retrofitting of residential units and public and common use areas to comply with all applicable accessibility requirements.

## *C)* Remedial Agreements and Orders.

Front-end review in situations where the Converting Project or PHA is subject to enforcement actions or binding voluntary compliance agreements, settlement agreements, conciliation agreements, or consent decrees or orders of the nature described in Sections 5.3(A)(8) and 5.3(A)(9) shall be conducted on a case-by-case basis as appropriate to the specific situation.

# **5.8.** Affirmative Fair Housing Marketing Plan (AFHMP) Requirements for Projects Converting to PBRA Assistance

For all projects converting to PBRA assistance, a PHA or Project Owner must complete form HUD-935.2A, the Affirmative Fair Housing Marketing Plan (AFHMP) - Multifamily Housing, and submit it to HUD for approval with the RAD Financing Plan. Affirmative Fair Housing Marketing requirements are designed to achieve a condition in which individuals of similar income levels in the same housing market area have similar housing choices available to them regardless of their race, color, national origin, religion, sex, disability, or familial status. They are also a means to carry out the mandate of Section 808(e)(5) of the Fair Housing Act that HUD administer its programs and activities in a manner to affirmatively further fair housing. These requirements mandate that PHAs or Project Owners identify groups that are least likely to apply for upcoming housing opportunities and to implement special marketing and outreach activities to ensure that these groups are aware of these opportunities.

The AFHMP must be submitted to HUD with the Financing Plan. A separate AFHMP is required for each distinct PBRA HAP contract. The PHA must submit an AFHMP even if the project has an existing waiting list and is not accepting new applicants. The PHA or Project Owner should consult the instructions in the form HUD 935.2A and HUD's Implementing Affirmative Fair Housing Marketing Requirements Handbook (HUD Handbook 8025.1) for guidance on completing the AFHMP and carrying out an affirmative marketing program. The Handbook provides a detailed resource on the content of the AFHMP, which includes marketing activities, residency preferences, and staff training.

When submitting an AFHMP for HUD approval, the PHA or Project Owner must ensure that the occupancy designation and any residency preferences are consistent with the PHA Plan or Significant Amendment to the PHA Plan, that such designation and preferences are consistent with the Checklist submitted to HUD and that the AFHMP includes affirmative marketing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> The most recent version of the AFHMP is HUD Form 935.2A, OMB Approval Number 2529-0013. *See* 24 C.F.R. § 880.601(a)(2) and 24 C.F.R. § 200.615; *see also* Section 10.8 of the Multifamily Accelerated Processing (MAP) Guide. The PHA or its management agent should consult the instructions in the form HUD 935.2A and HUD's Implementing Affirmative Fair Housing Marketing Requirements Handbook (HUD Handbook 8025.1) for guidance on completing the AFHMP and carrying out an affirmative marketing program. The Handbook provides a detailed resource on the content of the AFHMP, which includes marketing activities, residency preferences, and staff training.

<sup>65</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 200.610.

activities that are consistent with its occupancy designation and the populations identified as least likely to apply. Any subsequent changes to occupancy designation or residency preferences shall be proposed, submitted and reviewed in accordance with standard PBRA requirements. If a PHA or Project Owner plans to adopt any local or residency preferences, the Project Owner must submit its Tenant Selection Plan along with the AFHMP (see HUD Handbook 4350.3, page 4-4).

The Multifamily Housing Office of Asset Management and Portfolio Oversight and the Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity ("FHEO") review the AFHMP. FHEO issues HUD's official letter of approval or disapproval. Disapproval letters will specify the reason a plan was rejected and the revisions required. The PHA or Project Owner must make the required changes and resubmit a corrected plan to HUD for approval.

The PBRA contract becomes effective on the first day of a month, following closing. Approval of the AFHMP is not a condition to closing of the RAD conversion. When the project is preparing to accept applications, it must follow its approved AFHMP to ensure that groups least likely to apply are aware of the housing opportunities. The Project Owner is responsible for ensuring that the AFHMP is in place throughout the life of any FHA mortgage or PBRA contract. The Project Owner may not market or lease any unit not occupied by a household exercising its right to remain in or return to the Covered Project prior to approval of the AFHMP. Marketing or leasing includes the solicitation, distribution or acceptance of applications or development of a waiting list.

#### **SECTION 6. RELOCATION REQUIREMENTS**

In some cases, as explained in this Section, the activities associated with the RAD transaction may require the relocation of residents. In the event of acquisition, demolition, construction or rehabilitation activities performed in connection with a RAD conversion, the PHA and/or Project Owner<sup>66</sup> should plan such activities to reasonably minimize any disruption to residents' lives, to ensure that residents are not exposed to unsafe living conditions and to comply with applicable relocation, fair housing and civil rights requirements. As discussed in Section 6.1, below, a written relocation plan is required in some circumstances and strongly encouraged for any conversion resulting in resident moves or relocation. Further, the obligations due to relocating residents under RAD are broader than URA relocation assistance and payments and RAD specifies requirements which are more protective of residents than standard URA requirements, including additional notices (see Section 6.6) and a right to return (see Section 6.2). This Notice requires that certain information be provided to all households, beginning prior to submission of the RAD application.

Any resident who moves as a direct result of acquisition, rehabilitation or demolition for an activity or series of activities associated with a RAD conversion may, depending on the circumstances and length of time of the relocation, be eligible for relocation assistance and payments under the URA. Additionally, Section 104(d) relocation and one-for-one replacement

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Under the URA, the term "displacing agency" refers to the agency or person that carries out a program or project which will cause a resident to become a displaced person. Projects vary and, for any specific task described in this Notice, the displacing agency may be either the PHA or the Project Owner, as determined by the allocation of roles and responsibilities between the PHA and Project Owner.

housing requirements may also apply when CDBG- or HOME-funds are used in connection with a RAD conversion. The applicability of the URA or Section 104(d) to RAD conversions is fact-specific, which must be determined in accordance with the applicable URA and Section 104(d) regulations.<sup>67</sup>

Eligibility for specific protections under this Notice applies to any person residing in a Converting Project who is legally on the public housing lease, has submitted an application to be added to an existing lease, or is otherwise in lawful occupancy at the time of the issuance of the CHAP and at any time thereafter until conversion of assistance under RAD. All such residents of a Converting Project have a right to return and are eligible for relocation protections and assistance as provided by this Notice. The eligibility criteria set forth in this paragraph apply to the protections under this Notice regardless of whether residents or household members meet the statutory and regulatory requirements for eligibility under URA.<sup>68</sup>

#### 6.1. Planning

If there is a possibility that residents will be relocated as a result of acquisition, demolition, or rehabilitation for a Converting Project, PHAs must undertake a planning process in conformance with the URA statutory and regulatory requirements in order to minimize the adverse impact of relocation (*see* 49 § C.F.R. 24.205). PHAs must also ensure that their relocation planning is conducted in compliance with applicable fair housing and civil rights requirements.

The PHA shall prepare a written relocation plan if the RAD conversion involves permanent relocation (including, without limitation, a move in connection with a transfer of assistance) or temporary relocation anticipated to last longer than one year. While a written relocation plan is not required for temporary relocation lasting one year or less, HUD strongly encourages PHAs, in consultation with any applicable Project Owners, to prepare a written relocation plan for all RAD conversions to establish their relocation process clearly and in sufficient detail to permit consistent implementation of the relocation process and accurate communication to the residents. Appendix II contains recommended elements of a relocation plan.

During the planning stages of a RAD transaction and based on the results of this planning process, a PHA must submit applicable portions of the Checklist described in Section 5.3(B) to HUD, together with any required backup documentation, as early as possible once the information covered in the applicable part is known.<sup>69</sup> All parts of the Checklist must be submitted to HUD prior to submission of the Financing Plan. The Checklist will allow HUD to assist the PHA to comply, and to evaluate the PHA's compliance, with relocation requirements, including civil rights requirements related to relocation.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> 42 U.S.C. § 4601 *et seq.*, 42 U.S.C. § 5304(d), and their implementing regulations at 49 C.F.R Part 24 and 24 C.F.R. Part 42 subpart C.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> A nonexclusive listing of persons who do not qualify as displaced persons under URA is at 49 C.F.R. 24.2(a)(9)(ii). See also, Paragraph 1-4(J) of HUD Handbook 1378. See Section 6.5 of this Notice for discussion of the date of "initiation of negotiations."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> The Checklist refers to the existing FHEO Accessibility and Relocation Checklist until a revised Checklist is approved for use pursuant to the Paperwork Reduction Act.

The following presents a general sequencing of relocation planning activities within the RAD conversion process for informational and planning purposes only. Specific requirements are set forth in the provisions of this Notice.

Stage	Activities
Prior to submission of RAD application	<ul> <li>Determine potential need for relocation in connection with proposed conversion plans.</li> <li>Meet with residents to discuss proposed conversion plans, communicate right to return, and solicit feedback.</li> <li>Provide the <i>RAD Information Notice</i> (RIN) to residents as described in Section 6.6(A) of this Notice.</li> </ul>
2. After submission of RAD application	<ul> <li>Assess the need for relocation planning in connection with proposed conversion plans. Determine if technical assistance would be beneficial to ensuring compliance with relocation requirements.</li> <li>Survey residents to inform relocation planning and relocation process.</li> <li>Develop a relocation plan (see Appendix II for recommended content).</li> <li>Prepare Significant Amendment to PHA Plan and engage with the Resident Advisory Board, residents and the public regarding Plan amendment.<sup>70</sup></li> </ul>
3. Following issuance of the CHAP, or earlier if warranted	• Provide the <i>General Information Notice</i> (GIN) to residents when the project involves acquisition, rehabilitation, or demolition as described in Section 6.6(B) of this Notice and relocation may be required.
4. While preparing Financing Plan	<ul> <li>Discuss the outlines of the conversion plans and their impact on relocation with the HUD transaction manager.</li> <li>Refine the plan for relocation and integrate the construction schedule into the relocation strategy; seek to minimize offsite or disruptive relocation activities.</li> <li>Identify relocation housing options.</li> <li>Budget for relocation expenses and for compliance with accessibility requirements.</li> <li>Submit the Checklist and, where applicable, the relocation plan.</li> <li>If the conversion involves acquisition, at the discretion of the Project Owner issue Notice of Intent to Acquire (NOIA).</li> <li>If a NOIA is issued, at the discretion of the Project Owner provide residents with appropriate relocation notices as</li> </ul>

\_\_\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Alternatively, the PHA may submit a new PHA Five-Year or Annual Plan, especially if it is on schedule to do so. Under any scenario, the PHA must consult with the Resident Advisory Board and undertake the community participation process.

Stage	Activities
	described in Section 6.6(C) through 6.6(E) of this Notice at
	this time.
5. From RAD Conversion	Meet with residents to describe approved conversion plans
Commitment (RCC) to	and discuss required relocation.
Closing	The effective date of the RCC marks the date of "Initiation"
	of Negotiations" (ION), as defined in the URA (49 § C.F.R.
	24.2(a)(15)).
	If no NOIA was provided while preparing the Financing
	Plan, provide residents with appropriate relocation notices
	as described in Section 6.6(C) through 6.6(E) of this
	Notice.
	Resident relocation may begin following the effective date
	of the RCC, subject to applicable notice requirements.
6. Post-Closing	Ongoing implementation of relocation
	Notify the residents regarding return to the Covered Project
	as described in Section 6.6(F) of this Notice
	Implementation of the residents' right to return

#### 6.2. Resident Right to Return

Any public housing or Section 8 assisted resident that may need to be relocated temporarily to facilitate rehabilitation or construction has a right to return to an assisted unit at the Covered Project once rehabilitation or construction is complete. Permanent involuntary displacement of public housing or Section 8 assisted residents may not occur as a result of a project's conversion of assistance. The Project Owner satisfies the RAD right to return to a Covered Project if the Project Owner offers the resident household either: a) a unit in the Covered Project in which the household is not under-housed; or b) a unit in the Covered Project which provides the same major features as the resident's unit in the Converting Project prior to the implementation of the RAD conversion. In the case of a transfer of assistance to a new site, residents of the Converting Project have the right to reside in an assisted unit meeting the requirements set forth in this paragraph at the Covered Project (the new site) once the Covered Project is ready for occupancy in accordance with applicable PBV or PBRA requirements.

If proposed plans for a Converting Project would preclude a resident from returning to the Covered Project, the resident must be given an opportunity to comment and/or object to such plans. Examples of project plans that may preclude a resident from returning to the Covered Project include, but are not limited to:

• Changes in bedroom distribution which decrease the size of units such that the resident would be under-housed;<sup>72</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> The right to return is not a right to any specific unit in the Covered Project. Tenancies other than public housing or Section 8 assisted residents (such as commercial tenants) do not hold a right to return and are subject to standard relocation requirements applicable to such tenants under the URA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> See the RAD Notice for a description of the procedures that must be undertaken if a resident is over-housed.

- Where a) the PHA is reducing the number of assisted units at a property (if authorized to do so under Section 1.5.B of the RAD Notice) and b) the resident cannot be accommodated in the remaining assisted units;
- The imposition of income eligibility requirements, such as those associated with LIHTC or other program financing, under which the current resident may not be eligible;<sup>73</sup> and
- Failure to provide reasonable accommodation to an individual with disabilities, in violation of applicable law, which reasonable accommodation may include installation of accessibility features that are needed by the individual with disabilities.<sup>74</sup>

If the resident who would be precluded from returning to the Covered Project objects to such plans, the PHA must alter the project plans to accommodate the resident's right to return to the Covered Project.

If the resident who would be precluded from returning to the Covered Project prefers to voluntarily and permanently relocate rather than object to the project plans, the PHA must secure informed, written consent to a voluntary permanent relocation in lieu of returning to the Covered Project and must otherwise comply with all the provisions of Section 6.10, below, regarding alternative housing options. The PHA cannot employ any tactics to pressure residents into relinquishing their right to return or accepting alternative housing options. A PHA may not terminate a resident's lease if the PHA fails to obtain the resident's consent and the resident seeks to exercise the right to return.

In the case of a multi-phase transaction, the resident has a right to return to the Covered Project or to other converted phases of the property which have converted and are available for occupancy at the time the resident is eligible to exercise the right to return. A relocated resident should get the benefit of improvements facilitated by the resident's relocation and conversion and completion of future phases cannot be assured. In most cases, this means that the resident's right to return must be accommodated within the Covered Project associated with resident's original unit. However, in those cases where improvements to multiple phases of a site are occurring simultaneously, the PHA or Project Owner may treat multiple Covered Projects on the same site as one for purposes of the right to return. If the PHA or Project Owner seeks to have the resident exercise the right of return at a future phase, the PHA or Project Owner would need to secure the resident's consent to such plan as an alternative housing option pursuant to Section 6.10, below.

In implementing the right of return, the Project Owner shall comply with all applicable fair housing laws and implementing regulations, including, but not limited to, the Fair Housing Act,

<sup>74</sup> Refer to the Joint Statement of the Department of Housing and Urban Development and the Department of Justice, Reasonable Modifications Under the Fair Housing Act (March 5, 2008), at <a href="http://www.hud.gov/offices/fheo/disabilities/reasonable\_modifications\_mar08.pdf">http://www.hud.gov/offices/fheo/disabilities/reasonable\_modifications\_mar08.pdf</a> for additional detail regarding applicable standards for reasonable accommodations and accessibility features which must be provided. If the resident has paid for installation of accessibility features in the resident's prior unit, the PHA or Project Owner shall pay for the installation of comparable features in the new unit. Violations of law may also result in other sanctions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> In these cases, a PHA may elect to exclude some units from the applicable financing program, for example, claiming LIHTC for a subset of the units and not claiming tax credits in connection with the units occupied by households over the LIHTC maximum eligibility of 60% of AMI.

Title VI of the Civil Rights Act, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, and Titles II and III of the Americans with Disabilities Act.

#### 6.3. Admissions and Continued Occupancy Requirements

Resident households may not be denied relocation housing or the right to return based on rescreening, income eligibility, or income targeting. PHAs may only offer housing options with screening, income eligibility or income targeting requirements if the impacted residents meet the admission and occupancy policies applicable to such housing. However, whether or not in a temporary relocation situation, the household remains subject to the applicable program policies regarding continued occupancy of an assisted unit by an incumbent resident of the unit.

#### **6.4.** Types of Moves and Relocation

Any time project plans require a resident to move from their current unit, the resident is eligible for assistance as described in this Notice. Assistance may vary depending on the options provided to residents, whether the relocation is temporary or permanent and, if applicable, the length of time the resident is in temporary accommodations.<sup>75</sup> In all circumstances, the move or relocation must be in compliance with applicable requirements of this Notice and consistent with applicable fair housing and civil rights requirements. Each type of move is discussed below.

*A)* Moves within the same building or complex of buildings<sup>76</sup>

Temporary or permanent moves within the same building or complex of buildings may be appropriate given the extent of work to be completed to permit phasing of rehabilitation or construction. Moves within the same building or complex of buildings are not considered relocation under RAD and a tenant generally does not become displaced under the URA. Whether permanent (i.e., the tenant will move to and remain in an alternative unit) or temporary (i.e., the tenant will move to another unit and return to their original unit), the PHA or Project Owner must reimburse residents for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with any move and all other terms and conditions of the move(s) must be reasonable.<sup>77</sup> The final move must be to a unit which satisfies the right to return requirements specified in Section 6.2 of this Notice.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> PHAs should note that the definitions of "permanent" vary between the URA and RAD. For example, "permanent displacement" under the URA includes moves from the original building or complex of buildings lasting more than one year. The RAD Notice, meanwhile, considers "permanent relocation" to be separation from the RAD-assisted unit upon completion of the conversion and any associated rehabilitation and construction. The duration of a temporary move may exceed one year. In the case of a transfer of assistance, it is not permanent relocation under RAD when the resident must move from the original complex of buildings to the destination site in order to retain occupancy of the RAD-assisted unit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> An example of relocation within the same building or complex of buildings would be if one floor of a multi-story building is vacant, and the PHA is moving residents from another floor to the vacant units.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Failure to reimburse residents for moving or other out-of-pocket expenses and any other terms and conditions of the move which may be unreasonable may result in the resident becoming a displaced person under the URA if the resident subsequently moves from the property.

#### *B) Temporary relocation lasting one year or less*

If a resident is required to relocate temporarily, to a unit not in the same building or complex of buildings, for a period not expected to exceed one year in connection with the RAD conversion, the resident's temporarily occupied housing must be decent, safe, and sanitary and the resident must be reimbursed for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with the temporary relocation. These expenses include, but are not limited to, moving expenses, increased housing costs (e.g., rent and utilities), meals if the temporary housing lacks cooking facilities (e.g., during a short hotel stay, whether or not on an emergency basis) and other applicable expenses.<sup>78</sup>

C) Temporary relocation initially expected to last one year or less, but which extends beyond one year

In the event that a resident has been temporarily relocated, to a unit not in the same building or complex of buildings, for a period which was anticipated to last one year or less but the temporary relocation in fact exceeds one year, the resident qualifies as a "displaced person" under the URA and as a result immediately becomes eligible for all permanent relocation assistance and payments as a "displaced person" under the URA, including notice pursuant to Section 6.6(E). This assistance would be in addition to any assistance the person has already received for temporary relocation, and may not be reduced by the amount of any temporary relocation assistance.

In such event, the PHA or Project Owner shall offer the resident the opportunity to choose to voluntarily permanently relocate with the offered URA assistance or to choose to remain temporarily relocated based on updated information from the PHA or Project Owner about when they can return to the completed RAD unit. The PHA or Project Owner must present this opportunity to the resident when the temporary relocation extends beyond one year and each time thereafter that the temporary relocation extends beyond the previously anticipated duration. In presenting such opportunity, the PHA or Project Owner must inform the resident in writing that his or her acceptance of voluntary permanent relocation, with the associated assistance, would terminate the resident's right to return to the Covered Project. The PHA or Project Owner must provide the resident with at least 30 days to decide whether to remain in temporary relocation status or to voluntarily relocate permanently.

#### D) Temporary relocation anticipated to last more than one year

When the PHA anticipates that the temporary relocation, to a unit not in the same building or complex of buildings, will last more than one year, but the resident is retaining the resident's right to return to the Covered Project, the resident is considered temporarily relocated under RAD and is eligible to receive applicable temporary relocation assistance and payments. Under the URA, the resident becomes eligible to receive applicable relocation assistance and payments as a "displaced person" when the temporary relocation period exceeds one year and each time thereafter that the temporary relocation extends beyond the previously anticipated duration, at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> HUD Handbook 1378, Chapter 2, Section 2-7 governs activities subject to URA requirements and informs, but is not binding upon, any RAD activities not governed by the URA. PHAs may also refer to HUD Form 40030.

which time the PHA or Project Owner shall offer the resident the opportunity to choose to voluntarily permanently relocate or to remain temporarily relocated, as described in Section 6.4(C), above.

In order to allow residents to make the election earlier than required under the URA (thereby avoiding a year in temporary relocation housing prior to electing voluntary permanent relocation), if the PHA or Project Owner anticipates that temporary relocation will last more than one year, the PHA or Project Owner shall provide the resident with an initial option to (a) be temporarily relocated, retain the right to return to the Covered Project when a unit becomes available and receive assistance, including temporary housing and reimbursement for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses associated with the temporary relocation, or (b) accept RAD voluntary permanent relocation assistance and payments equivalent to what a "displaced person" would receive under the URA. The PHA or Project Owner must inform the resident in writing that his or her acceptance of voluntary permanent relocation, with the associated assistance, would terminate the resident's right to return to the Covered Project. The PHA or Project Owner must provide the resident with at least 30 days to decide whether to remain in temporary relocation status or to voluntarily relocate permanently.

#### E) Permanent moves in connection with a transfer of assistance

In cases solely involving a transfer of assistance to a new site, resident relocation from the Converting Project to the Covered Project is not, by itself, generally considered involuntary permanent relocation under RAD. However, the URA and/or Section 104(d) is likely to apply in most cases. In cases of a transfer of assistance to a new site where it has also been determined that the URA and/or Section 104(d) apply to the transfer of assistance, residents may be eligible for all permanent relocation assistance and payments for eligible displaced persons under the URA and/or Section 104(d). If the URA applies to a move of this type, the PHA or Project Owner must make available at least one, and when possible, three or more comparable replacement dwellings pursuant to 49 C.F.R. § 24.204(a). However, provided the transfer of assistance unit meets the URA definition of a comparable replacement dwelling pursuant to 49 C.F.R. § 24.2(a)(6), that unit could in fact represent the most comparable replacement dwelling as determined by the agency for purposes of calculating a replacement housing payment, if any, under 49 C.F.R. § 24.402.

Whether or not the URA and/or Section 104(d) apply, under RAD the residents are entitled to relocation assistance and payments, including counseling in preparation for the relocation, written notices of the relocation (including a 90-day RAD Notice of Relocation), and reimbursement for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses, including moving expenses, incurred in connection with the move. It should be noted that the RAD relocation assistance and payments provided to transferring residents in this paragraph differ from those required under the URA and/or Section 104(d) as described above. Where both frameworks apply, the residents must receive the more extensive protections offered under either framework.

If HUD determines that the distance from the Converting Project to the site of the Covered Project is significant and the resident could not reasonably be required to move to the new site, then HUD will require the PHA to adjust project plans to accommodate the resident in an assisted unit (e.g., a public housing unit, some other project-based Section 8 unit or a market unit

with a housing choice voucher) within a reasonable distance of the site of the Converting Project. HUD will evaluate whether this requirement applies on a case by case basis, considering whether the distance would impose a significant burden on residents' access to existing employment, transportation options, schooling or other critical services. Accommodating the resident may also be satisfied by the resident's consent to an alternative housing option pursuant to Section 6.10. The requirement set forth in this paragraph is in addition to all protections, including, for example, the offer of comparable replacement dwellings, which are required in all instances where a transfer of assistance is subject to the URA and/or Section 104(d).

#### *F) Voluntary permanent relocation*

A resident may elect to relinquish their right of return and consent to voluntary permanent relocation pursuant to an alternative housing option offered and accepted according to the procedures described in Section 6.10, which Section specifies protections to ensure the resident's decision is fully informed. By selecting voluntary permanent relocation, the resident is electing to receive RAD permanent relocation assistance and payments which are equivalent to the relocation payments and assistance required to be provided to a "displaced person" pursuant to the regulations implementing the URA.

#### 6.5. Initiation of Negotiations (ION) Date

Eligibility for URA relocation assistance is effective on the date of initiation of negotiations (ION) (49 C.F.R. § 24.2(a)(15)). For Converting Projects, the ION date is the effective date of the RCC. The ION date is also typically the date when PHAs can begin to issue RAD Notices of Relocation (except in the case of acquisitions when the PHA can issue a Notice of Intent to Acquire and RAD Notices of Relocation prior to the ION date). Any person who is in lawful occupancy on the ION date is presumed to be entitled to relocation payments and other assistance.

PHAs and Project Owners should note that prior to the ION date, a resident may be eligible as a displaced person for permanent relocation assistance and payments under the URA if HUD determines, after analyzing the facts, that the resident's move was a direct result of the project. However, resident moves taken contrary to specific instructions from the PHA or Project Owner (for example, contrary to instructions not to move if contained in a General Information Notice) are generally not eligible as a displaced person under the URA.

#### **6.6.** Resident Relocation Notification (Notices)

PHAs and Project Owners are encouraged to communicate regularly with the residents regarding project plans and, if applicable, the resulting plans for relocation. When residents may be relocated for any time period (including, without limitation, a move in connection with a transfer of assistance), written notice must be provided to the resident heads of households, including the notices listed below as applicable.<sup>79</sup> PHAs and Project Owners are also encouraged to provide

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> The notices required under Sections 6.6(B) through 6.6(E) must be delivered in accordance with URA resident notification requirements, including the requirement that the notice be personally served or delivered by certified or registered first class mail return receipt requested. All notices must be delivered to each household (i.e., posting in

additional relocation notices and updates for the residents' benefit as appropriate for the specific situation.

To ensure that all residents understand their rights and responsibilities and the assistance available to them, consistent with URA requirements at 49 C.F.R. § 24.5 and civil rights requirements, PHAs and Project Owners must ensure effective communication with individuals with disabilities, including through the provision of appropriate auxiliary aids and services, such as interpreters and alternative format materials. Similarly, PHAs and Project Owners are required to take reasonable steps to ensure meaningful access for LEP persons in written and oral materials. Each notice shall indicate the name and telephone number of a person to contact with questions or for other needed help and shall include the number for the telecommunication device for the deaf (TDD) or other appropriate communication device, if applicable, pursuant to 24 C.F.R. §8.6(a)(2).

The purpose of these notifications is to ensure that residents are informed of their potential rights and, if they are to be relocated, of the relocation assistance available to them. Two initial notices launch this effort and provide critical information regarding residents' rights. The first, the RAD Information Notice, is to be provided at the very beginning of the RAD conversion planning process in order to ensure residents understand their rights, to provide basic program information and to facilitate residents' engagement with the PHA regarding project plans. The GIN, meanwhile, provides information specifically related to protections the URA provides to impacted residents. Subsequent notices provide more detailed information regarding relocation activities specific to the household, including tailored information regarding eligibility and timelines for relocation.

PHAs should note that a resident move undertaken as a direct result of the project may be eligible to receive relocation assistance and payments under the URA even though the PHA has not yet issued notices to them. Sample notices which may be used as-is or modified to fit the peculiarities of each situation are provided on the RAD website at <a href="https://www.hud.gov/rad">www.hud.gov/rad</a>.

### A) RAD Information Notice

The RAD Information Notice is to be provided to residents at the very beginning of the RAD conversion planning process in order to convey general written information on potential project plans and residents' basic rights under RAD, and to facilitate residents' engagement with the PHA regarding the proposed RAD conversion. The PHA shall provide a RAD Information Notice to all residents of a Converting Project prior to the first of the two meetings with residents required by the RAD Notice, Section 1.8.2, and before submitting a RAD Application. This RAD Information Notice shall be provided without regard to whether the PHA anticipates any relocation of residents in connection with the RAD conversion. The RAD Information Notice must do the following:

common areas is insufficient) and methods of delivery (e.g., certified mail, U.S. mail, or hand delivery) must be documented in the PHA's or Project Owner's files.

47

- Provide a general description of the conversion transaction (e.g., the Converting Project, whether the PHA anticipates any new construction or transfer of assistance, whether the PHA anticipates partnering with a developer or other entity to implement the transaction);
- Inform the resident that the early conceptual plans are likely to change as the PHA gathers more information, including, among other items, resident opinions, analysis of the capital needs of the property and financing options;
- Inform the resident that the household has a right to remain in the unit or, if any relocation is required, a right to return to an assisted unit in the Covered Project (which may be at the new site in the case of a transfer of assistance);
- Inform the resident that they will not be subject to any rescreening as a result of the conversion:
- Inform the resident that the household cannot be required to move permanently without the resident's consent, except in the case of a transfer of assistance when the resident may be required to move a reasonable distance, as determined by HUD, in order to follow the assisted unit;
- Inform the resident that if any relocation is involved in the transaction, the resident is entitled to relocation protections under the requirements of the RAD program and, in some circumstances, the requirements of the URA, which protections may include advance written notice of any move, advisory services, payment(s) and other assistance as applicable to the situation;
- Inform the resident that any resident-initiated move from the Converting Project could put any future relocation payment(s) and assistance at risk and instruct the resident not to move from the Converting Project; and
- Inform the resident that the RAD transaction will be completed consistent with fair housing and civil rights requirements, and provide contact information to process reasonable accommodation requests for residents with disabilities during the relocation.

### *B)* General Information Notice (49 C.F.R. § 24.203(a))

The purpose of the General Information Notice (GIN) is to provide information about URA protections to individuals who may be displaced as a result of federally-assisted projects involving acquisition, rehabilitation or demolition. A GIN provides a general description of the project, the activities planned, and the relocation assistance that may become available.

A GIN shall be provided to any person scheduled to be displaced *as soon as feasible* based on the facts of the situation. In certain instances, such as when the PHA knows that a project will involve acquisition, rehabilitation or demolition, "as soon as feasible" may be simultaneous with issuance of the RAD Information Notice. For any RAD conversion involving acquisition, rehabilitation or demolition, "as soon as feasible" shall be no later than 30 days following the issuance of the CHAP. In instances where acquisition, rehabilitation or demolition is not anticipated at the time of the CHAP but project plans change to include such activities, pursuant to this Notice the PHA shall provide the GIN as soon as feasible following the change in project plans.

For RAD, the GIN must do at least the following:

- Inform the resident that he or she may be displaced for the project and generally describe the relocation payment(s) for which the resident may be eligible, the basic conditions of eligibility, and the procedures for obtaining the payment(s);
- Inform the resident that, if he or she qualifies for relocation assistance as a displaced person under the URA, he or she will be given reasonable relocation advisory services, including referrals to replacement properties, help in filing payment claims, and other necessary assistance to help the displaced resident successfully relocate;
- Inform the resident that, if he or she qualifies for relocation assistance as a displaced person under the URA, he or she will not be required to move without 90 days advance written notice;
- Inform the resident that, if he or she qualifies for relocation assistance as a displaced person under the URA, he or she cannot be required to move permanently unless at least one comparable replacement dwelling has been made available;
- Inform the resident that any person who is an alien not lawfully present in the United States is ineligible for relocation advisory services and relocation payments, unless such ineligibility would result in exceptional and extremely unusual hardship to a qualifying spouse, parent, or child (see 49 C.F.R. § 24.208(h) for additional information);
- Describe the resident's right to appeal the PHA's determination as to a resident's eligibility for URA assistance; and
- Inform the resident that the RAD transaction will be completed consistent with fair housing and civil rights requirements, and provide contact information to process reasonable accommodation requests for residents with disabilities during the relocation.

Because of the potential confusion caused by evolving policy directions in the RAD program regarding delivery of the GIN, for actions taken prior to the issuance of this Notice, HUD will consider the facts and circumstances of each conversion, with emphasis on the underlying URA requirements, in monitoring and enforcing a PHA's compliance with this requirement.

### C) Notice of Intent to Acquire (49 C.F.R. § 24.203(d))

For conversions involving acquisition, the Project Owner (the "acquiring agency") may provide to residents of the Converting Project a Notice of Intent to Acquire (NOIA).<sup>80</sup> The NOIA may be provided no earlier than 90 days prior to the PHA's reasonable estimate of the date of submission of a complete Financing Plan. While eligibility for URA relocation assistance is generally effective on the effective date of the RCC (the ION date), a prior issuance of a NOIA establishes a resident's eligibility for relocation assistance and payments on the date of issuance of the NOIA and prior to the ION date.

### D) RAD Notice of Relocation

If a resident will be relocated to facilitate the RAD conversion, the PHA shall provide written notice of such relocation by means of a RAD Notice of Relocation. The RAD Notice of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Acquisition includes a new ownership entity's purchase of the Covered Project from the PHA, such as a purchase by a single purpose entity, an affiliate or a low-income housing tax credit ownership entity.

Relocation may not be issued until: 1) the effective date of the RCC (the ION date) if the conversion does not involve acquisition; or 2) the earlier of the issuance of the Notice of Intent to Acquire (see Section 6.6(C)) or the effective date of the RCC (the ION date) if the conversion involves acquisition. Prior to issuance of the RAD Notice of Relocation, PHAs and Project Owners should meet with each resident household to provide preliminary relocation advisory services and to determine their needs and preferences.<sup>81</sup>

A RAD Notice of Relocation is not required for residents who will not be relocated. As a best practice, PHAs or Project Owners should notify residents that they are not being relocated once that determination has been made if they were previously informed by the GIN and/or by other methods that relocation was a possibility.<sup>82</sup>

A RAD Notice of Relocation shall provide either: 1) 30-days' notice to residents who will be relocated for twelve months or less; or 2) 90-days' notice to residents who will be relocated for more than twelve months.<sup>83</sup> The RAD Notice of Relocation must conform to the following requirements:

- (1) The notice must state the anticipated duration of the resident's relocation.
- (2) The notice must specify which entity (the PHA or the Project Owner) is primarily responsible for management of the resident's relocation and for compliance with the relocation obligations during different periods of time (i.e., before vs. after Closing).
- (3) For residents who will be relocated for twelve months or less:
  - The PHA or Project Owner must provide this notice a minimum of 30 days prior to relocation. 84 PHAs or Project Owners may deem it appropriate to provide longer notice periods for persons who will be temporarily relocated

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> PHAs and Project Owners should note the URA relocation advisory services requirement for personal interviews. *See* Section 6.7 of this Notice. In sequencing the RAD Notice of Relocation, PHAs and Project Owners wishing to offer alternative housing options pursuant to Section 6.10 should also note the additional complexity in the timeline of notices. Pursuant to Section 6.10(D), the resident can consent to an alternative housing option only after issuance of the NOIA or the effective date of the RCC and 30 days after presentation of the alternative housing options. In some cases, for example, when the resident would not otherwise be relocated for over twelve months, the RAD Notice of Relocation must include both the information described in Section 6.6(D)(3) and the information in Section 6.6(D)(4). The PHA or Project Owner should consider discussing the alternative housing options prior to issuing the RAD Notice of Relocation so that the RAD Notice of Relocation can be tailored to the resident's situation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> The RAD program does not require a "notice of non-displacement," which HUD relocation policy generally uses for this purpose.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> The 90-day notice is required for residents relocated for more than twelve months, whether or not they intend to return to the Covered Project and whether or not they are eligible for assistance and payments as a displaced person under URA. Recipients of the 90-day notice would include those residents who have voluntarily accepted a permanent relocation option as well as those residents who are relocated within the same building or complex of buildings.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Note that residents may elect to move to the relocation housing before the 30 days have elapsed. However, a PHA may not require a resident to move prior to this time.

- for an extended period of time (over 6 months), or if necessary due to personal needs or circumstances.
- The notice must explain that the PHA or Project Owner will reimburse the resident for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with any temporary move (including, but not limited to, increased housing costs and moving costs).
- The notice must explain the reasonable terms and conditions under which the resident may exercise the right to return to lease and occupy a unit in the Covered Project.
- (4) For residents who will be relocated for more than twelve months, including for residents who may wish to voluntarily accept a permanent relocation option:
  - The PHA or Project Owner must provide this notice a minimum of 90 days prior to relocation of residents.<sup>85</sup>
  - The notice must offer the choice to be temporarily relocated, thereby preserving the resident's right to return, or the choice to be voluntarily permanently relocated pursuant to the procedures set forth in Section 6.10, together with guidance that the resident has at least thirty (30) days to consider the choice.
  - For residents who voluntarily elect to be permanently relocated, the 90-day notice period may only begin once the PHA or Project Owner has made available at least one comparable replacement dwelling consistent with 49 C.F.R. § 24.204(a).
  - The notice must describe the available relocation assistance, the estimated amount of assistance based on the individual circumstances and needs, and the procedures for obtaining the assistance. The notice must be specific to the resident and his or her situation so that the resident will have a clear understanding of the type and amount of payments and/or other assistance the resident household may be entitled to claim.
  - The notice must comply with all requirements for a URA Notice of Relocation Eligibility as described in 49 C.F.R. § 24.203(b).
- (5) The notice must inform the resident that the relocation will be completed consistent with fair housing and civil rights requirements, and it must provide contact information to process reasonable accommodation requests for residents with disabilities during the relocation.

For short-term relocations, the RAD Notice of Relocation may also contain the information required in the Notice of Return to the Covered Project (see Section 6.6(F)).

<sup>86</sup> PHAs should note that URA regulations also require, where possible, that three or more comparable replacement dwellings be made available before a resident is required to move from his or her unit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Note that residents may elect to move to the relocation housing before the 90 days have elapsed. However, a PHA may not compel a resident to move prior to this time.

E) URA Notice of Relocation Eligibility – for residents whose temporary relocation exceeds one year (49 C.F.R. § 24.203(b))

After a resident has been temporarily relocated for one year, notwithstanding a prior issuance of a RAD Notice of Relocation, the PHA or Project Owner must provide an additional notice: the notice of relocation eligibility in accordance with URA requirements ("URA Notice of Relocation Eligibility"). The URA Notice of Relocation Eligibility is not required if the resident has already accepted permanent relocation assistance.<sup>87</sup>

The URA Notice of Relocation Eligibility must conform to URA requirements as set forth in 49 C.F.R. part 24 and shall:

- Provide current information as to when it is anticipated that the resident will be able to return to the Covered Project.
- Give the resident the choice to remain temporarily relocated based upon the updated information or to accept permanent URA relocation assistance at that time instead of exercising the right to return at a later time.

If the resident chooses to accept permanent URA relocation assistance and this choice requires the resident to move out of their temporary relocation housing, the URA requires that the PHA or Project Owner make available at least one, and when possible, three or more comparable replacement dwellings pursuant to 49 C.F.R. § 24.204(a), which comparability analysis is in reference to the resident's original unit. The URA further requires that the resident receive 90 days' advance written notice of the earliest date they will be required to move pursuant to 49 C.F.R. § 24.203(c).

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> To illustrate, consider the following examples.

<sup>•</sup> Example 1: The household is expected to be relocated for 11 months. The resident would receive a RAD Notice of Relocation offering only temporary relocation. Construction delays result in the extension of the relocation such that, in fact, it exceeds 12 months. When the temporary relocation exceeds 12 months, the resident must receive a URA Notice of Relocation Eligibility offering a choice between continuation in temporary relocation status and permanent relocation.

<sup>•</sup> Example 2: The household is expected to be relocated for 14 months. The resident would receive a RAD Notice of Relocation offering a choice between temporary relocation status and permanent relocation. If the household elects temporary relocation, the URA Notice of Relocation Eligibility is required as an additional notice following twelve months in temporary relocation status.

<sup>•</sup> Example 3: The household is expected to be relocated for 14 months. The resident would receive a RAD Notice of Relocation offering a choice between temporary relocation status and permanent relocation. If the household elects <u>permanent</u> relocation, the URA Notice of Relocation Eligibility is not required.

<sup>•</sup> Example 4: The household can be accommodated with temporary relocation of 3 months, but has been offered and seeks to accept permanent relocation pursuant to an alternative housing option. This resident would receive a RAD Notice of Relocation under Section 6.6(D)(4) offering a choice between temporary relocation status (the default option) and permanent relocation (the alternative housing option), instead of the RAD Notice of Relocation under Section 6.6(D)(3) which would be expected absent a permanent relocation option. The URA Notice of Relocation Eligibility is not required in either case because a temporary relocation exceeding 12 months was never anticipated nor experienced.

### F) Notification of Return to the Covered Project

With respect to all temporary relocations, the PHA or Project Owner must notify the resident in writing reasonably in advance of the resident's expected return to the Covered Project, informing the resident of:

- The entity (the PHA or the Project Owner) with primary responsibility for managing the resident's relocation;
- The address of the resident's assigned unit in the Covered Project and, if different from the resident's original unit, information regarding the size and amenities of the unit;
- The date of the resident's return to the Covered Project or, if the precise date is not available, a reasonable estimate of the date which shall be supplemented with reasonable additional notice providing the precise date;
- That the PHA or Project Owner will reimburse the resident for all reasonable out-ofpocket expenses incurred in connection with the return relocation; and
- The resident's options and the implications of those options if the resident determines that he or she does not want to return to the Covered Project and wants to decline the right of return.<sup>88</sup>

Reasonable advance notice shall be 15% of the duration of the resident's temporary relocation or 90 days, whichever is less. For short-term relocations, the PHA or Project Owner may include this information within the RAD Notice of Relocation.

### 6.7. Relocation Advisory Services

Throughout the relocation planning process, the PHA and Project Owner should be in communication with the residents regarding the evolving plans for relocation. Notwithstanding this best practice, certain relocation advisory services, described below, are required by the URA.

The URA regulations require the PHA or Project Owner to carry out a relocation assistance advisory program that includes specific services determined to be appropriate to residential or nonresidential displacements. The specific advisory services to be provided, as determined to be appropriate, are outlined at 49 C.F.R. § 24.205(c). For residential displacement under the URA, a personal interview is required for each displaced resident household to determine the relocation needs and preferences of each resident to be displaced. The resident household shall be provided an explanation of the relocation payments and other assistance for which the resident may be eligible, the related eligibility requirements, and the procedures for obtaining such assistance. Advisory counseling must also inform residents of their fair housing rights and be carried out in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> If the resident declines to return to the Covered Project upon completion of the period of temporary relocation, the resident shall be considered to have voluntarily moved out of the property, without the benefit of further relocation assistance. For example, a PHA or Project Owner may have rented a market-rate apartment as a temporary relocation resource for a six-month period. In such a situation, the resident may decline to return to the Covered Project and choose to remain in the market-rate apartment at the expiration of the six-month period, but shall not be eligible for any further relocation assistance and payments (including rent differential payments) under this Notice, the URA or Section 104(d), if applicable, in connection with the resident's decision to remain in the temporary housing and not return to the Covered Project.

a manner that satisfies the requirements of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, the Fair Housing Act, and Executive Order 11063 (49 C.F.R. § 24.205(c)(1)). Such advisory services under the URA may include counseling to ensure that residents affected by the project understand their rights and responsibilities and the assistance available to them (49 C.F.R. § 24.205(c)). In addition, the PHA or Project Owner should inform residents that if they believe they have experienced unlawful discrimination, they may contact HUD at 1-800-669-9777 (Voice) or 1-800-927-9275 (TDD) or at <a href="http://www.hud.gov">http://www.hud.gov</a>.

### **6.8.** Initiation of Relocation

PHAs and Project Owners may not initiate any involuntary physical relocation until both the RCC is in effect and the applicable RAD Notice of Relocation period has expired (i.e., after either 30 or 90 days' notice as applicable depending on nature of the relocation, as described above). This prohibition applies to all types of RAD transactions, regardless of whether the RAD Notice of Relocation is provided after issuance of a NOIA (for conversions involving acquisition) or following the effective date of the RCC (for all other conversions). PHAs are advised to account for the required 30-day or 90-day written notice periods in their planning process, to ensure that notices which satisfy all applicable requirements are issued prior to taking any action to initiate relocation.

Neither involuntary nor voluntary relocation for the project shall take place prior to the effective date of the RCC, unless moves are authorized under Section 7, below ("Applicability of HCV and Public Housing Requirements") or unless HUD provides explicit approval which will only be provided in extraordinary circumstances. The PHA must wait until the RAD Notice of Relocation period has expired before it may initiate any involuntary relocation. However, a resident may request to move voluntarily, and the PHA may honor a resident's request to move, before the applicable 30-day or 90-day period has elapsed, provided that the PHA may not take any action to encourage or coerce a resident to make such a request. If a resident has elected an alternative housing option, PHAs are advised to ensure that any consent to voluntary permanent relocation does not expire prior to the date of the relocation, as described in Section 6.10.

HUD may use administrative data to identify and investigate projects where relocation may be occurring prior to RCC.

### 6.9. Records and Documentation; Resident Log

HUD may request from the PHA or Project Owner written records and documentation in order to evidence the PHA's and/or Project Owner's compliance, as applicable, with this Notice and the URA.<sup>90</sup> HUD may request to review some or all of such records in the event of compliance

<sup>89</sup> For example, under fair housing and civil rights laws, the PHA and Project Owner may be required to inform residents about and provide reasonable accommodations for individuals with disabilities, such as search assistance; take appropriate steps to ensure effective communication with individuals with disabilities, such as through the provision of auxiliary aids and services, such as interpreters and alternate format documents; provide advisory counseling services in accessible locations and in an accessible manner for individuals with disabilities; and take reasonable steps to ensure meaningful access for LEP persons. See Section 4 of this Notice for more information on these requirements.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Chapter 6 of HUD Handbook 1378 includes guidance on URA recordkeeping requirements.

concerns, in the event a project is identified for additional review based on administrative data, in the event of audits for purposes of monitoring the RAD program as a whole, upon selection of a random sample of projects and/or at other times at HUD's sole discretion. The records shall include resident files for all households relocated in connection with RAD and a resident log as described in this Section.

As part of such written record, the PHA or Project Owner must maintain data sufficient to deliver to HUD a resident log of every household that resides at the Converting Project at the time of the first required resident meeting on the proposed conversion pursuant to Section 1.8 of the RAD Notice (the "First Resident Meeting") and of every household that moves into the Converting Project after the First Resident Meeting and before the conversion of assistance under RAD. If any relocation is required, the log shall track resident status through completion of rehabilitation and construction, including re-occupancy after relocation. The resident log must include, but need not be limited to, the following information:

- Name of head of household
- PHA's resident identification number and/or the last four digits of the head-of-household's Social Security Number
- The head of household's race and ethnicity as reported on the HUD Form 50058 or the HUD Form 50058 MTW (the "Form 50058"). For purposes of the resident log, all references to the Form 50058 shall be to the form most recently prepared at the time of the First Resident Meeting or, for residents who moved in after the First Resident Meeting, the form most prepared at the time of the resident's initial occupancy.
- A Yes/No indication if there is any household member reported as having a disability on the Form 50058.
- A Yes/No indication if there is any household member reported as under the age of 18 on the effective date of action of the Form 50058;
- The household's relevant unit address, unit size and household size at the following times:
  - o The time of the First Resident Meeting or the time of a resident's initial occupancy if after the First Resident Meeting
  - The time of the issuance of the CHAP or the time of a resident's initial occupancy if after the issuance of the CHAP
  - Proximate and prior to the PHA or Project Owner having authority to initiate involuntary relocation activities (i.e., at the time of issuance of the RCC unless otherwise approved by HUD upon extraordinary circumstances)
  - Completion of the relocation process following construction or rehabilitation and with return of all households exercising the right of return
- The household's residence status at the time of issuance of the RCC (e.g., in residence at the Converting Project, transferred to other public housing, moved out, evicted or other with explanation)
- The household's residence status upon completion of re-occupancy (e.g., in residence at the Covered Project/never relocated, in residence at the Covered Project/temporarily relocated and returned, transferred to other public housing, moved out, evicted, permanently relocated or other with explanation)
- The following dates for each resident household, as applicable:
  - Date of the RAD Information Notice

- o Date of the GIN
- Date of the CHAP
- o Date of NOIA
- o Date of RAD Notice of Relocation
- Date of URA Notice of Relocation Eligibility
- Date of most recent consent to voluntary permanent relocation<sup>91</sup>
- o Date of relocation away from the Converting Project or Covered Project
- o Dates of any intermediate relocation moves
- O Date of return to the Covered Project or to the household's post-closing permanent address. 92
- The following information for each resident household, as applicable:
  - o The type of move (e.g., the types identified in Section 6.4, above)
  - The form of any temporary relocation housing (e.g., hotel, assisted housing, market-rate housing)
  - o The address and unit size of any temporary relocation housing
  - Whether alternative housing options were offered consistent with Section 6.10, below
  - o Any material terms of any selected alternative housing options
  - o The type and amount of any payments for
    - Moving expenses to residents and to third parties
    - Residents' out-of-pocket expenses
    - Rent differential payments or other payments for temporary or permanent rental assistance, together with the rent and utilities (if applicable) that were the basis for the calculations
    - Any other relocation-related compensation or assistance

### **6.10.** Alternative Housing Options

Under the RAD Notice, "involuntary permanent relocation" is prohibited and each resident must be able to exercise his or her right of return to the Covered Project. A PHA or Project Owner is permitted to offer a resident alternative housing options when a resident is considering his or her future housing plans, provided that at all times prior to the resident's decision, the PHA and Project Owner preserve the resident's ability to exercise his or her right of return to the Covered Project.

### A) Requirements for Any Offer of Alternative Housing Options

All residents who are similarly situated must be given the same offer of alternative housing options. If the PHA or Project Owner seeks to limit the number of households that accept the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> The most recent consent must be within 180 days of the actual relocation date, as discussed in Section 6.10(D).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> In the case of voluntary permanent relocation, the date of "return" may be the same as the date of relocation away from the Converting Project.

offer of alternative housing options, the PHA or Project Owner shall determine a fair and reasonable method for selection among similarly situated residents. <sup>93</sup>

In connection with any offer and acceptance of alternative housing options, the PHA or Project Owner must ensure that the residents' decisions are: 1) fully informed; 2) voluntary; and 3) carefully documented. Any alternative housing option must include, at a minimum, all relocation assistance and payments required under this Notice, the URA and Section 104(d), as applicable, and may include other elements. Funds administered by HUD may not be used to pay any monetary elements not required under this Notice, the URA or Section 104(d).

Acceptance of an alternative housing option is considered voluntary permanent relocation and the accompanying RAD relocation assistance and payments for which the resident may be eligible must be administered in accordance with all requirements for an eligible displaced person under the URA and its implementing regulations and, where applicable, Section 104(d) and its implementing regulations.

PHAs may not propose or request that a displaced person waive rights or entitlements to relocation assistance under the URA or Section 104(d). The PHA must provide a written notice of URA or Section 104(d) relocation assistance and payments for which the resident may be eligible so that the resident may make an informed housing choice. The resident must be provided at least thirty (30) days to consider the offer of voluntary permanent relocation and the resident's acceptance of the PHA's offer of voluntary permanent relocation must be in writing signed by the head of the household for that unit.

### B) Assisted Housing Options as Alternatives

Alternative housing option packages may include a variety of housing options and PHAs and Project Owners shall take particular care to ensure program compliance with the regulations applicable to the alternative housing options. Examples of alternative housing options may include:

Transfers to public housing

 Admission to other affordable housing properties subject to the program rules applicable to such properties

• Housing Choice Vouchers (HCVs) subject to standard HCV program administration requirements. PHAs must operate their HCV programs, including any HCVs offered as an alternative housing option, in accordance with their approved policies as documented in their Section 8 Administrative Plan and HUD regulations at 24 C.F.R. part 982. Any offer of an HCV as an alternative housing option must be made consistent with the

\_\_\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> For example, if the RAD conversion is financed by LIHTC and a few residents would not meet LIHTC program requirements, the PHA and Project Owner may want to offer these household alternative voluntary permanent relocation options. However, they must offer the same alternative housing options to all such households. As a second example, if the PHA and Project Owner seek to create two on-site vacancies of a particular unit size in order to facilitate temporary relocation on-site, the PHA may offer an alternative housing option of a housing choice voucher to <u>all</u> residents of applicably sized units (assuming that to do so is consistent with the PHA's voucher administration policies), and conduct a lottery to select the two households which will receive the vouchers.

PHA's admission preferences and other applicable policies and procedures set forth in the Section 8 Administrative Plan.

- Homeownership programs subject to the applicable program rules
- Other options as may be identified by the PHA and/or Project Owner

### C) Monetary Elements Associated With Alternative Housing Options

A PHA or a Project Owner may include a monetary element in an alternative housing option package, provided that:

- Any monetary element associated with the alternative housing option shall be completely
  distinct from and in addition to any required RAD, URA or Section 104(d) relocation
  payments and benefits for which the resident is eligible ("Required Relocation
  Payments").
- No funds administered by HUD may be used to pay for any monetary element associated with the alternative housing option other than Required Relocation Payments.
- Any monetary element associated with the alternative housing option other than Required Relocation Payments must be the same amount offered to all similarly situated households.<sup>94</sup>
- Any alternative housing option package must comply fully with the disclosure and agreement provisions of this Notice.

### D) Disclosure and Agreement to Alternative Housing Options

In providing an offer of alternative housing options to a resident, the PHA or Project Owner must inform the resident in writing of: a) his or her right to return; <sup>95</sup> b) his or her right to comment on and/or object to plans which would preclude the resident from returning to the Covered Project; c) the requirement that if the resident objects to such plans, the PHA or Project Owner must alter the project plans to accommodate the resident in the Covered Project; and d) a description of both the housing option(s) and benefits associated with the right of return and the alternative housing options and benefits being offered. In the description of the available housing options and benefits, the PHA or Project Owner shall include a description of any temporary housing options associated exercising the right of return and a description of any permanent alternative housing options as well as a reasonable estimate of the financial implications of all temporary and permanent options on the resident long-term.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Monetary payments other than Required Relocation Payments are considered "temporary, nonrecurring or sporadic income" pursuant to 24 C.F.R. § 5.609(c)(9) and consequently are excluded from income for purposes of eligibility and assistance calculations under certain HUD programs. Residents should be reminded that monetary payments other than URA relocation payments may be taxable under the Internal Revenue Code, that monetary payments, including required relocation payments, may affect residents' eligibility for other assistance programs and that the resident should seek knowledgeable guidance on these matters, including guidance on the taxation of monetary payments under state law.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> In the case of a transfer of assistance to a new site a significant distance from the Converting Project as described in Section 6.4(E), the resident shall be informed of the resident's right to return to the Covered Project at the new site and of the resident's right to an assisted unit within a reasonable distance of the site of the Converting Project, as described in Section 6.4(E).

The written notification may request written consent from the resident to exercise the alternative housing option and receive permanent relocation assistance and payments pursuant to RAD, the URA and/or Section 104(d), as applicable, in addition to any benefits associated with the alternative housing option. As part of any voluntary consent, the resident head of household must acknowledge in writing that acceptance of such assistance terminates the resident's right to return to the Covered Project. In order to ensure that the resident has sufficient time to seek advice and consider the alternative housing options, any consent to an alternative housing option executed within 30 days of the written presentation of the options shall be invalid.

Any offer of alternative housing options must be made in writing and the acceptance of the alternative must be voluntary and in writing. The offer of an alternative housing option must contain the following elements:

- The resident is informed of his or her right to return to the Covered Project and that neither the PHA nor the Project Owner can compel the resident to relinquish his or her right to return. The offer of alternative housing options must clearly state that acceptance of any alternative would relinquish the resident's right to return to the Covered Project.
- The offer of an alternative housing option must be accompanied by identification of comparable housing units which the resident may use to understand the nature of housing options available to them and the rent and estimated utility costs associated with such housing options. This information must also be accompanied by a reasonable estimate of any replacement housing payment or "gap payment" for which the resident may be eligible.
- The offer of an alternative housing option must be accompanied by information regarding moving payments and assistance that would be available if the resident exercises the right of return and if the resident accepts the alternative housing option.
- Residents must be offered advisory assistance to consider their options.
- To be fully informed, the offer must outline the implications and benefits of each alternative housing option being made available (i.e., of accepting each alternative housing option as compared to exercising his or her right to return) as well as a reasonable estimate of when the resident's relocation might occur. Implications and benefits include payment amounts, differences in rent calculations, differences in program rules, housing location, and potential long-term implications such as household housing expenses multiple years in the future.
- To be fully voluntary, the resident must have at least thirty (30) days following delivery of the written offer to consider their options. LEP persons must be provided a written translation of the offer and oral interpretation of any meetings or counseling in the appropriate language. In addition, PHAs must comply with their obligation to ensure effective communication with persons with disabilities.
- The resident cannot be asked to make a decision which will be implemented at a distant future time. Consequently, the resident may not provide written consent to an alternative housing option (and consequently, consent to voluntary permanent relocation) until after

the earlier of issuance of the NOIA or the effective date of the RCC. <sup>96</sup> If a resident signs a written consent to accept an alternative housing option, that written consent is valid for 180 days. If relocation (after the applicable notice periods) has not occurred within this 180 day period, then the PHA or Project Owner must secure a new consent to accept an alternative housing option. New relocation notices are generally not required.

- The acceptance must be in writing signed by the resident head of household, including a certification of facts to document that the household is relinquishing its right to return and that the decision and the acceptance of the alternative housing option was fully informed and voluntary.
- Residents accepting alternative housing options to relinquish their right to return will be considered to have voluntarily and permanently relocated. Such residents are to be provided applicable RAD, URA and/or Section 104(d) relocation assistance and payments.

The information included with the offer of alternative housing options is to aid the resident in making decisions regarding the desirability of the alternative housing options and neither satisfies nor replaces the relocation notices and information required to be provided to residents pursuant to this Notice, the URA or Section 104(d).

While HUD does not require PHAs to submit documentation of alternative housing options offered to residents or the residents' elections, PHAs must keep auditable written records of such consultation and decisions. HUD may request this documentation at any time, including as part of a review of the Checklist or if relocation concerns arise.

### **6.11.** Lump Sum Payments

PHAs and Project Owners should note that certain relocation payments to displaced residential tenants may be subject to 42 USC § 3537c ("Prohibition of Lump-Sum Payments") and must be disbursed in installments. The PHA or Project Owner may determine the frequency of the disbursements which must be made in installments. Handbook 1378, Chapter 3-7(D) provides guidance on the manner and frequency of disbursing payments subject to this requirement.

Any monetary element beyond Required Relocation Payments which may be associated with an alternative housing option described in Section 6.10, above, is not relocation assistance and is therefore not subject to the requirements regarding lump sum payments.

### SECTION 7. APPLICABILITY OF HCV AND PUBLIC HOUSING REQUIREMENTS

### 7.1. HCV Waiting List Administration Unrelated to the RAD Transaction

From time to time, a resident of a Converting Project may place themselves on the PHA's waiting list for HCVs independent of any planned RAD transaction. With respect to residents of a Converting Project prior to the effective date of the HAP contract, PHAs should continue to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> The PHA and Project Owner should note that securing resident consent to an alternative housing option may delay the issuance of the RAD Notice of Relocation. The RAD Notice of Relocation must be specific to whether the resident will be temporarily or permanently relocated.

administer their HCV waiting list in accordance with their Section 8 Administrative Plans. Residents who rise to the top of the HCV waiting list independent of any preference for relocating RAD residents or other RAD provisions and accept an HCV are not considered to be relocated as a result of the RAD conversion. Standard administration of the PHA's HCV waiting list is not considered relocation.

#### 7.2. **HCV Waiting List Administration Related to the RAD Transaction**

From time to time, a PHA may wish to use HCV resources as a relocation option in connection with a RAD transaction. In order to do so, a PHA must modify its Section 8 Administrative Plan to provide a preference for relocating RAD residents and the PHA is subject to Section 6.8 of this Notice relating to initiation of relocation. Further, if a PHA provides a preference for relocating RAD residents, the PHA must be explicit regarding the nature of the HCV as a relocation resource. If the PHA anticipates using the HCV as a temporary relocation resource, the PHA must recognize that it cannot rescind an HCV once issued to the resident (i.e., the family would have to voluntarily relinquish their voucher and may choose to remain in the HCV program indefinitely). The PHA must also provide a preference for admission to the Covered Project in order to satisfy the right to return. Alternatively, if the PHA anticipates using the HCV as a voluntary permanent relocation resources, the PHA must comply with the alternative housing options provisions of Section 6.10.<sup>97</sup>

#### 7.3. **Public Housing Transfers Unrelated to the RAD Transaction**

From time to time, a resident of a Converting Project may request a transfer to another public housing property independent of any planned RAD transaction. With respect to residents of a Converting Project prior to the effective date of the HAP contract, PHAs must continue to administer their admissions and occupancy procedures as adopted. Any prohibitions in this Notice on implementing relocation do not apply to residents requesting public housing transfers, moves pursuant to the Violence Against Women Act (VAWA)<sup>98</sup> or reasonable accommodation moves. Standard administration of the PHA's admissions and occupancy policy is not considered relocation.<sup>99</sup> Transfers not undertaken for the RAD project are not subject to URA. However, it is recommended that the PHA document the transfer carefully, including an acknowledgement by the resident that the transfer is not undertaken for the RAD project, is not

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> PHAs and Project Owners should note that while in most cases, there is no rent differential between the tenant paid rent in a public housing unit and in an HCV, there are some situations (such as flat rent households) where a difference does exist. Rental assistance payments under the URA are required if there is a difference between these two amounts.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Title IV, section 40001-40703.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Standard administration of the PHA's admissions and occupancy policy is permitted. However, HUD is sensitive to concerns that discussion of the planned RAD conversion and construction activities may cause residents to perceive a pressure to transfer without the counseling and moving assistance which would be available were the household to wait until relocation. If relocation at the Converting Project is planned, PHAs are strongly advised to document any such transfers carefully and to provide any households moving under standard admissions and occupancy policies with additional notices referencing the assistance and payments which would be available if the household were to remain in place until the relocation plan is implemented.

subject to URA requirements and that the resident is moving notwithstanding the guidance in the GIN or other relocation guidance from the PHA.

### 7.4. Resident Initiated Public Housing Transfers Related to the RAD Transaction

Pursuant to Section 1.8 of the RAD Notice, households in the Converting Project who do not want to transition to the Section 8 program may be offered, if available, the opportunity to move to other public housing owned by the PHA. Such move shall be implemented as a transfer and shall be prioritized equivalent to a "demolition, disposition, revitalization or rehabilitation transfer" as described in Section 11.2 of the applicable Public Housing Occupancy Guidebook. Transfers for this purpose do not require any modification to the PHA's admissions and occupancy policy and may occur at any time pursuant to the PHA's admissions and occupancy policy. Transfers for this purpose, while initiated by the resident, are the result of the PHAinitiated RAD transaction and the PHA must bear the reasonable costs of transfer. The reasonable cost of the transfer includes not just the cost of packing, moving, and unloading, but also the cost of disconnecting and reconnecting any existing resident-paid services such as telephone and cable television. The PHA must also document that the resident's transfer request is fully informed and fully voluntary, which documentation must include an acknowledgement by the resident that the transfer is not undertaken at the request of the PHA or under pressure from the PHA, that the resident is moving notwithstanding the guidance in the GIN or other relocation guidance from the PHA and that the resident is withdrawing from participation in the RAD program and consequently losing rights, including the right to return, which accrue to residents participating in the RAD program. A public housing resident who voluntarily seeks a public housing transfer is generally not considered to be displaced under the URA or Section 104(d), where applicable.

### 7.5. Public Housing as a Temporary Relocation Resource

PHAs and Project Owners may wish to mitigate the relocation budget associated with the RAD conversion by using units within the PHA's portfolio as relocation resources. In light of its mission to serve as many low-income households as possible, including its need to accommodate emergency transfers (such as moves pursuant to VAWA), the PHA should minimize the use of the public housing units not converting under RAD for temporary relocation of RAD impacted residents. HUD has a strong preference that the PHA use the units within the PHA's Converting Projects as a temporary relocation resource prior to using units in the remainder of the PHA's public housing portfolio. PHAs may elect not to lease units within the Converting Projects or, if necessary, the remainder of its portfolio, for this purpose only to the extent reasonably necessary to facilitate construction or rehabilitation.

Upon the effective date of the HAP contract (usually also the effective date of the RAD conversion), each resident of a Covered Project becomes a participant in the Section 8 program and is no longer part of the public housing program. A PHA may use public housing as a temporary relocation resource if approved by HUD, which approval shall depend on the proposed structure. PHAs wishing to use public housing units as a temporary relocation resource must consult with HUD's Office of Public and Indian Housing (PIH) prior to the formal request for HUD approval. It is unlikely that HUD would approve a request to use public housing units

as a relocation resource for a period exceeding one year after the effective date of the HAP contract.

If HUD grants approval, HUD shall provide alternative requirements regarding PIH Information Center (PIC) documentation of the occupancy of these temporary relocation resources. PHAs must follow any guidance or instructions regarding treatment of the public housing units in HUD's data systems as may be provided from time to time.

PHAs and Project Owners should note that, absent written approval, if a resident seeks to occupy a public housing unit after the effective date of the HAP contract, the resident would need to be readmitted to public housing in a manner consistent with the waitlist and admissions policies and must exit the Section 8 program.

# 7.6. Terminations (Including Evictions) and End of Participation Unrelated to the RAD Transaction

Public housing program requirements related to continued occupancy and termination, including rules on grievances and related hearings, remain in effect until the effective date of a new PBV or PBRA HAP contract. If a resident is evicted in accordance with applicable state and local law and the eviction is not undertaken for the purpose of evading the obligation to make available RAD relocation and URA payments and other assistance, the resident is generally not entitled to relocation assistance and payments under this Notice or the URA (49 C.F.R. § 24.206). If a resident voluntarily ends his or her participation in the public housing program, in the absence of evidence that the end of participation was induced by the PHA for the purpose of evading the obligation to make available RAD relocation and URA payments and other assistance, the resident is generally not entitled to relocation assistance and payments under this Notice or the URA.

### 7.7. Right-Sizing

Public housing, PBV and PBRA requirements mandate that, upon the availability of a unit which is appropriate for the household size, the PHA or Project Owner must transfer a household that is under- or over-housed into the unit appropriate to the household's size. However, accommodating all residents pursuant to the right of return has primacy over right-sizing requirements and may, in some cases, require temporarily over-housing households. In such circumstances, the PHA or Project Owner shall subsequently transfer the household to an appropriate size unit when available, as is required by the applicable program regulation. Such actions shall be governed by the applicable program regulation and shall not be considered relocation under this Notice.

Lourdes Castro-Ramirez
Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary for
Public and Indian Housing

Edward L. Golding
Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary for
Housing

**APPENDIX I: Applicable Legal Authorities** 

**APPENDIX II: Recommended Relocation Plan Contents** 

### **APPENDIX I: Applicable Legal Authorities**

### <u>Part 1</u>

This Appendix to the Notice identifies key legal authorities with respect to fair housing, civil rights, and resident relocation. This Appendix is not exhaustive of applicable legal authorities, which authorities may also include other Federal statutes, regulations and Executive Orders, and civil rights provisions related to other programs (including funding programs) associated with the RAD transaction.

### Fair Housing Act (Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968, as amended)

The Fair Housing Act, 42 U.S.C. § 3601 et seq., and its implementing regulations, 24 C.F.R. part 100, prohibit discrimination in the sale, rental, and financing of dwellings, and in other housing-related transactions, based on race, color, national origin, religion, sex, disability, or familial status. The Fair Housing Act applies to for-sale and rental housing, whether the housing is privately or publicly funded, including housing supported by tax credits. Single family homes, condominiums, apartment buildings, time-shares, dormitories, transitional housing, homeless shelters that are used as a residence, student housing, assisted living housing, and other types of housing are all covered by the Fair Housing Act.

Among its substantive provisions, the Fair Housing Act requires "covered multifamily dwellings," designed and constructed for first occupancy after March 13, 1991, to be readily accessible to and usable by persons with disabilities. In buildings with four or more dwelling units and at least one elevator, all dwelling units and all public and common use areas are subject to the Act's design and construction requirements. In buildings with four or more dwelling units and no elevator, all ground floor units and public and common use areas are subject to the Act's design and construction requirements. <sup>100</sup> In addition, the Fair Housing Act requires that housing providers make reasonable accommodations in rules, policies, and services, when such accommodations may be necessary to afford a person with a disability equal opportunity to use and enjoy a dwelling unit, including public and common use areas, and that housing providers permit reasonable modifications of existing premises for persons with disabilities.

The Fair Housing Act also requires HUD to administer HUD programs and activities in a manner that affirmatively furthers fair housing (42 U.S.C. § 3608(e)(5). HUD's affirmatively furthering fair housing ("AFFH") rule in 24 C.F.R. §§ 5.150-5.180 will apply to PHAs (except for qualified PHAs) for the PHA's fiscal year that begins on or after January 1, 2018 for which a new 5-year plan is due, as provided in 24 C.F.R. § 903.5. The affirmatively furthering fair housing regulations will apply to qualified PHAs, for the PHA's fiscal year that begins on or after January 1, 2019 for which a new 5-year plan is due, as provided in 24 C.F.R. § 903.5. <sup>101</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> See 42 U.S.C. § 3604(f)(3)(c) and 24 C.F.R. § 100.205.

<sup>100</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> For purposes of the AFFH rule, "[a]ffirmatively furthering fair housing means taking meaningful actions, in addition to combating discrimination, that overcome patterns of segregation and foster inclusive communities free from barriers that restrict access to opportunity based on protected characteristics. Specifically, affirmatively furthering fair housing under the AFFH rule means taking meaningful actions that, taken together, address

Additional detail and discussion of the interplay between the Fair Housing Act, Section 504, and Titles II or III of the Americans with Disabilities Act as these authorities relate to accessibility requirements is described in Part 2 of this Appendix.

### United States Housing Act of 1937 (1937 Act)

The United States Housing Act of 1937 (1937 Act) (42 U.S.C. § 1437c-1(d)(15)) requires PHAs to submit a 5-year plan and an Annual Plan. Pursuant to HUD regulations, the Annual Plan includes a certification by the PHA that the PHA will affirmatively further fair housing.

### Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964

Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 U.S.C. § 2000d *et seq.*) and HUD's implementing regulation (24 C.F.R. part 1) prohibit recipients of Federal financial assistance from discriminating, excluding from participation, or denying benefits to, any person on the basis of race, color, or national origin. In addition, Title VI regulations prohibit HUD recipients of Federal financial assistance from utilizing criteria or methods of administration which have the effect of subjecting individuals to discrimination because of their race, color, or national origin (24 C.F.R. § 1.4(b)(2)(i)). When determining the site or location of housing, recipients may not make selections with the purpose or effect of excluding individuals from, denying them the benefits of, or subjecting them to discrimination on the ground of race, color, or national origin (24 C.F.R. § 1.4(b)(3)). An applicant or recipient of HUD financial assistance also has an obligation to take reasonable action to remove or overcome the consequences of prior discriminatory practices regardless of whether the recipient engaged in discriminatory conduct (24 C.F.R. § 1.4(b)(6)).

Recipients of Federal financial assistance are required to take reasonable steps to ensure meaningful access to their programs and activities for persons who have limited ability to read, speak, or understand English – i.e., individuals who have limited English proficiency (LEP). This includes oral and written communications during relocation and throughout a RAD transaction. Such language assistance may include, but is not limited to, providing written translation of notices regarding the plans for the project and relocation and oral interpretation at meetings. Otherwise, LEP persons may be denied participation in, and the benefit of, the recipients' program or activity. On January 22, 2007, HUD issued "Final Guidance to Federal Financial Assistance Recipients Regarding Title VI Prohibition Against National Origin Discrimination Affecting Limited English Proficient Persons" (LEP Guidance), available at: <a href="http://www.lep.gov/guidance/HUD\_guidance\_Jan07.pdf">http://www.lep.gov/guidance/HUD\_guidance\_Jan07.pdf</a>. <sup>102</sup>

significant disparities in housing needs and in access to opportunity, replacing segregated living patterns with truly integrated and balanced living patterns, transforming racially and ethnically concentrated areas of poverty into areas of opportunity, and fostering and maintaining compliance with civil rights and fair housing laws." 24 C.F.R. § 5.150. Meaningful actions means significant actions that are designed and can be reasonably expected to achieve a material positive change that affirmatively furthers fair housing by, for example, increasing fair housing choice or decreasing disparities in access to opportunity. See 24 C.F.R. § 5.152.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> See also Executive Order 13166, Improving Access to Services for Persons with Limited English Proficiency, which requires recipients of Federal financial assistance to take reasonable steps to provide meaningful access to

### Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973

Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 provides: "No otherwise qualified individual with a disability in the United States ... shall, solely by reason of her or his disability, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program, service or activity receiving Federal financial assistance." <sup>103</sup>

Among other things, HUD's regulations implementing Section 504 (in 24 C.F.R. part 8) prohibit recipients of Federal financial assistance, in determining the site or location of a facility receiving such assistance, from making site selections the purpose or effect of which would (1) exclude qualified individuals with disabilities from or deny them the benefits of a program or activity, or otherwise subject them to discrimination; or (2) defeat or substantially impair the accomplishment of the objectives of the program or activity with respect to qualified individuals with disabilities. These prohibitions apply to both determining the site of permanent facilities and a site for relocation of residents.

Furthermore, HUD's implementing regulations prohibit discrimination, the denial of benefits, or the exclusion of participation of individuals with disabilities from the programs or activities of recipients of federal financial assistance because a recipient's facilities are inaccessible. Such recipients must provide qualified individuals with disabilities with program access, which may require modification of architectural features of facilities in RAD transactions for individuals with disabilities to have access to the program. Certain architectural specifications apply to facilities that are altered or newly constructed with HUD financial assistance, such as facilities where assistance is transferred and facilities used as temporary or permanent relocation sites for residents of a project undergoing a RAD conversion. If alterations are made to a housing facility, the alterations to dwelling units in the facility are required, to the maximum extent feasible (i.e., if doing so would not impose undue financial and administrative burdens on the operation of the project), to be made readily accessible to and usable by individuals with disabilities. If alterations taken to a development that has 15 or more units and the cost of the alterations is 75% or more of the replacement cost of the completed facility (except when it requires removal of structural load-bearing members), or if the facility is newly constructed, then a minimum of 5% of the total dwelling units, or at least one unit in a development, whichever is greater, must be made accessible for persons with mobility impairments. An additional 2% of the units, but not less than one unit, in a development must be accessible for persons with hearing and vision impairments.

In addition, regulations implementing Section 504 require recipients to make reasonable accommodations for persons with disabilities. A reasonable accommodation is a change, adaptation, or modification to a policy, program, service, or workplace which will allow a qualified person with a disability to participate fully in a program, take advantage of a service, or perform a job. Section 504 also includes effective communication requirements, such as

\_

their programs and activities for LEP persons. E.O. 13166 directs all Federal agencies, including HUD, to issue guidance to help recipients of Federal financial assistance in providing such meaningful access to their programs. <sup>103</sup> 29 U.S.C. § 794. HUD's Section 504 regulation that applies to recipients of Federal financial assistance, including PHAs and Project Owners, is located at 24 C.F.R. part 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 8.4(b)(5).

providing interpreters and alternate format documents (e.g., Braille, large print, accessible electronic communications) for persons with disabilities.

Additional detail and discussion of the interplay between Section 504, the Fair Housing Act, and Titles II or III of the Americans with Disabilities Act as these authorities relate to accessibility requirements is described in Part 2 of this Appendix.

### Titles II and III of the Americans with Disabilities Act

Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability in all services, programs, and activities provided or made available by public entities. Title II of the ADA applies to housing developed or operated by state and local governments, which includes a PHA. Title III of the ADA prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability by public accommodations and requires places of public accommodation and commercial facilities to be designed, constructed, and altered in compliance with established accessibility standards. For example, Title III applies to rental offices, sales offices, homeless shelters, hotels and motels, and commercial spaces associated with housing, such as daycare centers, social service offices, and sales and retail establishments. Titles II or III also will generally apply to community spaces and facilities, such as neighborhood networks, to computer centers (including the computers in the centers), and to transportation services and conveyances provided by PHAs and Project Owners.

Additional detail and discussion of the interplay between Titles II and III of the Americans with Disabilities Act, the Fair Housing Act, and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act as these authorities relate to accessibility requirements is described in Part 2 of this Appendix.

### Section 109

Section 109 of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974 (HCDA of 1974), Title I, prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin, disability, age, religion, and sex in Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) programs and activities. Section 109 applies to RAD projects that receive CDBG or other assistance under Title I of the HCDA of 1974.

In addition to its responsibility for enforcing other Federal statutes prohibiting discrimination in housing, HUD has a statutory obligation under Section 109 to ensure that individuals are not subjected to discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin, disability, age, religion, or sex by recipients of CDBG funds. Section 109 charges HUD with enforcing the right of individuals to live in CDBG-funded housing and participate covered programs and activities free from such discrimination. However, this additional statutory authority only applies to programs authorized under Title I of the HCDA of 1974, such as CDBG and programs, such as Section 108 loan guarantees and the Historically Black Colleges and Universities program.

### Equal Access to HUD-assisted or HUD-insured Housing

HUD requires its housing programs to be open to all eligible individuals and families regardless of sexual orientation, gender identity or marital status. HUD recipients and subrecipients must comply with 24 C.F.R. § 5.105(a)(2) when determining eligibility for housing assisted with HUD

funds or subject to an FHA-insured mortgage, and when making such housing available. This includes making eligibility determinations and making housing available regardless of actual or perceived sexual orientation, gender identity, or marital status, and prohibiting inquiries about sexual orientation or gender identity for the purpose of making eligibility determinations or making housing available. Applicants are encouraged to become familiar with these requirements, HUD's definitions of sexual orientation and gender identity at 24 C.F.R. § 5.100, clarifications to HUD's definition of family at 24 C.F.R. § 5.403, and other regulatory changes made through HUD's Equal Access Rule, published in the Federal Register at 77 FR 5662 (Feb. 3, 2012).

### Section 3: Economic Opportunities for Low- and Very Low-income Persons.

Certain HUD programs require recipients of assistance to comply with Section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968 (Section 3), 12 U.S.C. § 1701u (Economic Opportunities for Low- and Very Low-Income Persons in Connection with Assisted Projects), and the HUD regulations at 24 C.F.R. part 135. The regulations at 24 C.F.R. part 135 implementing Section 3 ensure, to the greatest extent feasible, that training, employment, contracting and other economic opportunities be directed to low- and very low-income persons, especially recipients of government assistance for housing, and to businesses that provide economic opportunities to low-and very low-income persons where proposed project is located. Recipients of funds covered by Section 3 must comply with 24 C.F.R. part 135, particularly subpart B-Economic Opportunities for Section 3 residents and Section 3 Business Concerns, and Subpart E-Reporting and Recordkeeping. HUD encourages recipients to search the national Section 3 Business Registry to find local businesses that prioritize hiring Section 3 residents.

## <u>Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970</u>

The Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970, as amended, 42 USC § 4601 *et seq.* (URA) is a Federal law that establishes minimum standards for programs or projects receiving Federal financial assistance that include the acquisition of real property (real estate) and/or displace persons from their homes, businesses, or farms as a result of acquisition, rehabilitation, or demolition. The URA implementing Federal regulations can be found at 49 C.F.R. part 24. Project-Based Voucher (PBV) and Project-Based Rental Assistance (PBRA) are considered Federal financial assistance for purposes of the URA. As a result, the URA will apply to acquisitions of real property and relocation of persons from real property that occur as a direct result of acquisition, rehabilitation or demolition for a project that involves conversion of assistance to PBV or PBRA programs under RAD.

http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/HUD?src=/program\_offices/comm\_planning/library/relocation/policyandguidance/handbook1378.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> For additional guidance, see HUD Handbook 1378 Tenant Assistance, Relocation, and Real Property Acquisition), available at:

### Section 104(d) of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974

Section 104(d) of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, 42 USC § 5304(d), (Section 104(d)), is a Federal law that applies when a lower-income dwelling is demolished or converted (as conversion is defined in accordance with 24 C.F.R. § 42.305) to a use other than lower-income housing in connection with a Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) or HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME) funded activity. Under Section 104(d), a lower-income person is considered displaced and, therefore eligible for Section 104(d) relocation assistance if the person permanently moves from real property or permanently moves personal property from real property as a direct result of the demolition or conversion of a lower-income dwelling to a use other than lower-income dwelling unit in connection with a CDBG or HOME funded activity. The Section 104(d) one-for-one replacement housing requirements may apply with respect to occupied and vacant occupiable lower-income dwelling units that are demolished or converted to a use other than lower-income dwelling units in connection with CDBG or HOME funded activity. Section 104(d) implementing regulations can be found at 24 C.F.R. part 42, Subpart C. Additional HUD policy and guidance for Section 104(d) is available in HUD Handbook 1378, Chapter 7.

### Part 2 – Accessibility Requirements

Federal accessibility requirements apply to all RAD projects – whether they include new construction, alterations, or existing facilities. Applicable laws include, but are not limited to, the Fair Housing Act, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, and Titles II or III of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). A PHA or Project Owner must comply with each law that applies to its project and with the requirement that provides the most accessibility when two or more laws apply. All three laws include new construction requirements. Substantial alterations, additions, rehabilitation and existing facilities must be in compliance with applicable requirements of Section 504 and the ADA. All three laws may also require reasonable accommodations or modifications.

### Accessibility Requirements for New Construction

The Fair Housing Act requires all "covered multifamily dwellings" designed and constructed for first occupancy after March 13, 1991, to be readily accessible to and usable by persons with disabilities. In buildings with four or more dwelling units and at least one elevator, all dwelling units and all public and common use areas must meet the Fair Housing Act's design and construction requirements. In buildings with four or more dwelling units and no elevator, all ground floor units and public and common use areas must meet the Fair Housing Act's design and construction requirements. The Fair Housing Act requires that all covered multifamily dwellings be designed and constructed so that public and common use areas are readily accessible to and usable by persons with disabilities; all doors are sufficiently wide to allow passage by persons using wheelchairs; all units contain accessible routes into and through the dwelling unit; light switches, electrical outlets, thermostats, and other environmental controls are in accessible locations; reinforcements are installed in bathroom walls to allow later installation

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup>See 24 C.F.R. § 100.205 (Fair Housing Act) and 24 C.F.R. §§ 8.22 and 8.23 (Section 504). See also 28 C.F.R. § 35.151(b) and 28 C.F.R. part 36 (ADA Titles II and III regulations, respectively).

of grab bars; and kitchens and bathrooms are usable such that a person in a wheelchair can maneuver about the space. <sup>107</sup> These design and construction requirements apply whether the housing is privately or publicly funded, including housing supported by tax credits. <sup>108</sup>

New construction of a multifamily housing project containing five or more dwelling units is also subject to physical accessibility requirements under Section 504. Under Section 504, a "project" includes all residential and appurtenant structures, equipment, roads, walks, and parking lots which are covered by a single contract or application for Federal financial assistance, or are treated as a whole for processing purposes, whether or not they are located on a single site. The accessibility standards for new construction under Section 504 are the Uniform Federal Accessibility Standards (UFAS). HUD recipients may also use the 2010 ADA Standards for Accessible Design under title II of the ADA, except for certain specific identified provisions, as detailed in HUD's Notice on "Instructions for use of alternative accessibility standard," published in the Federal Register on May 23, 2014 ("Deeming Notice"). This option exists until HUD formally revises its Section 504 regulation to adopt an updated accessibility standard. Refer to HUD's Deeming Notice for more information.

Section 504 also requires that a minimum of 5% of the total dwelling units or at least one unit, whichever is greater, is required to be accessible for persons with mobility impairments. An additional 2% of the total dwelling units or at least one unit, whichever is greater, is required to be accessible for persons with vision and hearing impairments. HUD may prescribe a higher percentage or number of units upon request by any affected recipient or by any State or local government or agency based upon demonstration to the reasonable satisfaction of HUD of a need for a higher percentage or number, based on census data or other available current data, or in response to evidence of a need for a higher percentage or number received in any other manner. In reviewing such request or otherwise assessing the existence of such needs, HUD shall take into account the expected needs of eligible persons with and without disabilities. 112

Title II of the ADA prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability in all services, programs, and activities provided or made available by public entities. Title II of the ADA applies to housing programs, including housing developed or operated by state and local governments, which includes PHAs. Title III of the ADA prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability by public accommodations, including rental offices, and requires places of public accommodation and commercial facilities to be designed, constructed, and altered in compliance with established accessibility standards. All newly constructed or altered facilities, including facilities altered to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 100.205.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> For more information about the design and construction provisions of the Fair Housing Act, see <a href="https://www.fairhousingfirst.org">www.fairhousingfirst.org</a>. See also the Joint Statement of the Department of Housing and Urban Development and the Department of Justice, Accessibility (Design and Construction) Requirements for Covered Multifamily Dwellings Under the Fair Housing Act (April 30, 2013), available at:
<a href="https://www.hud.gov/offices/fheo/library/hudjointstatement.pdf">www.hud.gov/offices/fheo/library/hudjointstatement.pdf</a>.
<sup>109</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 8.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> The UFAS are available at <a href="https://www.access-board.gov/guidelines-and-standards/buildings-and-sites/about-the-aba-standards/ufas">https://www.access-board.gov/guidelines-and-standards/buildings-and-sites/about-the-aba-standards/ufas</a>). See also 24 C.F.R. § 8.32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 8.22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> See HUD regulation at 24 C.F.R. § 8.22(c).

comply with program access and readily achievable barrier removal obligations that exist under Titles II or III of the ADA, must comply with the U.S. Department of Justice's ADA architectural accessibility standards as described in the following U.S. Department of Justice Technical Assistance document ADA Requirements, Effective Date/Compliance Date (Feb. 2011), http://www.ada.gov/revised\_effective\_dates-2010.htm.

### Accessibility Requirements for Alterations

If a building was constructed for first occupancy after March 13, 1991, the building must be in compliance with, and all alterations must maintain the building's accessible features so that the building continues to meet, the Fair Housing Act's accessibility requirements. In addition, without regard to the date of construction for first occupancy, certain alterations may be required under the Fair Housing Act if requested by a resident as a reasonable accommodation or modification or otherwise required to remediate accessibility deficiencies in the design and construction of the building.

Under HUD's Section 504 regulation, alterations include any structural change in a facility or a change to its permanent fixtures or equipment. If alterations are undertaken to a project that has fifteen or more units and the cost of the alterations is 75% or more of the replacement cost of the completed facility, this qualifies as "substantial alterations," in which the new construction provisions of 24 C.F.R. § 8.22 apply. 113

When alterations are made that do not qualify as substantial alterations, alterations to dwelling units in a multifamily housing project shall, to the maximum extent feasible, be made to be readily accessible to and usable by individuals with disabilities. <sup>114</sup> If alterations of single elements or spaces of a dwelling unit, when considered together, amount to an alteration of a dwelling unit, the entire dwelling unit shall be made accessible. Once 5% of the dwelling units in a housing project are readily accessible to and usable by individuals with mobility impairments, no additional elements of dwelling units or entire dwelling units are required to be accessible under this provision. However, alterations to meet ongoing accessibility needs are always required, for example, in response to a reasonable accommodation request. Alterations to common areas or parts of facilities that affect accessibility of existing housing facilities shall, to the maximum extent feasible, be made to be accessible to and usable by individuals with disabilities. For purposes of this paragraph, the phrase "to the maximum extent feasible" shall not be interpreted as requiring that a recipient (including a PHA) make a dwelling unit, common area, facility or element thereof accessible if doing so would impose undue financial and administrative burdens on the operation of the multifamily housing project. <sup>115</sup>

All altered facilities covered by Titles II or III of the ADA must be altered in accordance with the U.S. Department of Justice's 2010 ADA Standards for Accessible Design and applicable ADA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> See 24 C.F.R. § 8.23(a). The sole exception is that load bearing structural members are not required to be removed or altered.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> HUD may require a higher number or percentage of accessible units pursuant to 24 C.F.R. § 8.22(c) and 24 C.F.R. § 8.23(b)(2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> 24 C.F.R. § 8.23(b).

regulations, unless subject to certain safe harbors identified in the 2010 ADA revised regulations for Titles II and III, as applicable. 116

HUD will consider on a case-by-case basis a PHA's request to undertake limited new construction on the site of a Covered Project undergoing rehabilitation to comply with accessibility requirements on the site.

### Additional Accessibility Requirements for Both New Construction and Alterations

Accessible units must be distributed throughout projects and sites and be available in a sufficient range of sizes and amenities so that a qualified individual with disabilities' choice of living arrangements is, as a whole, comparable to that of other persons eligible under the same program. This provision shall not be construed to require provision of an elevator in any multifamily housing project solely for the purpose of permitting location of accessible units above or below the accessible grade.

PHAs are encouraged to use universal design principles, visitability principles and active design guidelines in planning new construction or retrofit work, wherever feasible. However, adherence to universal design principles does not replace compliance with the accessibility requirements of Section 504, the ADA and the Fair Housing Act.

### Program Accessibility Requirements

Under Section 504, recipients must operate each existing housing program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance so that the program or activity, when viewed in its entirety, is accessible to and usable by individuals with disabilities. Title II of the ADA also includes a program access requirement, while Title III of the ADA requires readily achievable barrier removal. Further, Section 504, the Fair Housing Act, and the ADA require that reasonable accommodations/modifications be granted to address disability-related needs of individuals with disabilities. 119

focuses on the Fair Housing Act, the principles discussed in the statement generally apply to requests for reasonable accommodation under Section 504, except, for purposes of Section 504, HUD recipients are required to provide and pay for structural modifications as a reasonable accommodation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> See http://www.ada.gov/regs2010/2010ADAStandards/2010ADAstandards.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> See 24 C.F.R. §§ 8.26 and 8.27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> See 28 C.F.R. § 35.150; 28 C.F.R. § 36.304.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> For more information on reasonable accommodations, see the HUD/DOJ Joint Statement on Reasonable Accommodations Under the Fair Housing Act at <a href="http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/documents/huddoc?id=JOINTSTATEMENT.PDF">http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/documents/huddoc?id=JOINTSTATEMENT.PDF</a>. While this joint statement

### **APPENDIX II: Recommended Relocation Plan Contents**

While RAD mandates written relocation plans only for projects which involve permanent relocation (including, without limitation, a move in connection with a transfer of assistance) or temporary relocation anticipated to last longer than one year, HUD strongly encourages PHAs to document their relocation planning process and procedures in a written relocation plan. The following provides suggested content for required and recommended relocation plans. In the case of any discrepancy between this description of the recommended relocation plan contents and the provisions of the Notice to which this Appendix is attached or any applicable laws or regulations with respect to the URA or Section 104(d), the provisions of the Notice or applicable laws and regulations shall govern.

The basic elements of the relocation plan include:

- A general description of the project and project elements that may create relocation needs;
- Information on residents of the project and eligibility for relocation assistance and payments;
- Information regarding how the project will address the RAD right to return requirements and the project's re-occupancy policies;
- A detailed discussion of plans for temporary relocation assistance;
- A detailed discussion of any transfer of assistance;
- A detailed discussion of any offers of alternative housing options and plans for voluntary permanent relocation assistance;
- A detailed discussion of compliance with fair housing and civil rights requirements, including accessibility requirements;
- The relocation budget; and
- The appeals process.

The plan as a whole should discuss the specific steps to be taken to minimize the adverse impacts of relocation on the residents.

### I. Project Summary

The Relocation Plan should provide a general description of the property (e.g., year built, location, number of units, configuration, resident population served). The project summary should also identify the nature of the activities to be undertaken, including acquisition, demolition, rehabilitation, and construction activities and additional detail regarding the project scope (e.g., gut rehab, systems replacement, modest in-unit renovations, transfer of assistance). The project summary should also discuss how any construction activities are to be implemented (i.e., vacate the property entirely, vacate specific floors or buildings, rehabilitation with residents in place). The summary should also discuss the overall theory of relocation, for example, whether a few households will be relocated off-site and the vacant units will be used as temporary housing before other households move back to their original units (a "hoteling" approach), or whether the vacant units will be permanently occupied, with the residents vacating other units to be renovated (a "domino" approach).

The relocation plan should also identify the funding sources which may trigger relocation requirements, with particular attention to the potential presence of HOME or CDBG funds which may trigger Section 104(d) requirements.

### **II. Project Occupancy**

The Relocation Plan should provide information on occupancy of the property including the number of residents, their household type (family, elderly), any non-residential (commercial) occupants, and should identify how any routine needs (such as continuation of utilities such as telephone service) and civil rights compliance issues (for example, limited English proficiency, disabilities, reasonable accommodations and unit modifications that have been or may be necessary) shall be identified and addressed. The Relocation Plan may specify the community meetings, interviews and/or other processes that will be undertaken to assess the residents' needs.

The Relocation Plan should also address eligibility for relocation assistance and payments, applying the rules of the Notice to the particularities of the project.

### III. Resident Return and Re-occupancy Policies

The Plan should address how the project will honor the RAD right to return requirements and the "no re-screening upon conversion" policy. With respect to residents who will be temporarily relocated, the Plan should include the methodology that will be used to determine the sequence in which residents will re-occupy units at the project after rehabilitation, demolition, and/or construction is completed, and to determine how residents are matched with units if the residents are not able to return to their original unit. For example, if units will come online in stages, the plan should outline how the PHA or Project Owner will determine when each resident will return to the property.

### IV. Temporary Relocation Assistance

The plan should detail the temporary housing resources to be used, the anticipated duration of temporary relocations, notices to be provided and the temporary relocation assistance the PHA or Project Owner will provide for residents (Paragraph 2-7 of HUD Handbook 1378). Topics to be addressed in the Plan include:

- <u>Temporary Housing Resources</u>. The Plan should identify the nature and availability of the temporary housing resources the PHA or Project Owner anticipates using. On-site resources are generally preferred. However, in some cases, PHAs or Project Owners may need to use hotel rooms for short-term relocations, or market-rate apartments. If the PHA or Project Owner anticipates using other assisted housing resources (such as HCVs, public housing or other properties with regulatory restrictions), the PHA or Project Owner should take particular care to address regulatory issues.
- <u>Allocation of Temporary Relocation Resources</u>. The Plan should describe a fair and reasonable methodology for allocating temporary relocation housing to residents on a nondiscriminatory basis.
- <u>Duration of Temporary Relocation</u>. In the event that the Plan includes relocation which is anticipated to exceed one year, it should detail the requirements which apply to those

residents (such as the issuance of a *Notice of Relocation* to the resident covering eligibility for URA relocation assistance, the offer of permanent relocation assistance and payments at URA levels and, if conditions warrant, the subsequent issuance of a *Notice of Eligibility*) as distinct from requirements that apply to residents who are not relocated for more than one year.

- <u>Packing and Moving Assistance</u>. The Plan should address how the PHA or Project Owner intends to provide or reimburse for packing and moving services and expenses. Considerations the Plan may want to address include:
  - o Instructions and supplies (e.g., boxes, markers, tape) to be provided if residents prefer to pack their own personal possessions and items of value;
  - Assistance in packing to be provided if residents need assistance or prefer not to pack their personal possessions;
  - Guidance on how residents request to pack their own possessions or to receive packing assistance; and
  - How the PHA or Project Owner intends to provide or reimburse for moving services and expenses. The PHA or Project Owner can choose to do one or more of the following:
    - Undertake the moves itself, using employees of the PHA or Project Owner or "force account labor" 120
    - Use a contractor or moving company
    - Reimburse residents for all actual, reasonable and necessary moving expenses.
- <u>Storage</u>. The Plan should address whether storage of the resident's personal property is necessary and the arrangements for such storage.
- <u>Damage or Loss</u>. The Plan should address Insurance for the replacement value of the property in connection with the move and necessary storage and/or the replacement value of property lost, stolen, or damaged in the process of moving (not through the fault or negligence of the displaced person, his or her agent, or employee) where insurance covering such loss, theft, or damage is not reasonably available.
- <u>Out-of-Pocket Expenses</u>. The nature of out of pocket expenses vary based on the nature of the temporary relocation moves. For example, hotel stays or in-place renovation may trigger the need for reimbursement of meals while a kitchen is unavailable. The Plan should outline the anticipated out-of-pocket expenses and the PHA's or Project Owner's plans and budget with respect to these expenses.
- <u>Leasing Arrangements</u>. The Plan should address whether the resident will have a direct lease or other contractual relationship with the owner of the temporary relocation resource or whether the PHA or Project Owner will hold the lease and the resident will maintain a contractual relationship with the PHA or Project Owner.
- <u>Utility Costs</u>. The Plan should address whether residents will need to disconnect and reconnect necessary utilities and, if so, how the PHA or Project Owner anticipates managing this process and any associated expenses. Necessary utilities may include telephone, cable service, Internet access or other items. The Plan should address payment of utility deposits, if required at the temporary relocation housing (HUD Handbook 1378, paragraph 2-7(A)(3)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Defined at 24 C.F.R. 905.108.

• Reasonable Accommodations. The plan should address whether residents with disabilities will require reasonable accommodations during temporary relocation and, if so, how the PHA or Project Owner anticipates ensuring the provision of reasonable accommodations and any associated expenses. Reasonable accommodations may include, among other items, the provision of transportation assistance, relocation to locations which are physically accessible and located near public transportation, and modifications to policies to allow individuals with disabilities to reside with a live-in aide.

### V. Transfer of Assistance

Relocation planning in the context of transfer of assistance is particularly complex. The PHA should address how RAD, URA and Section 104(d) requirements each apply, as the same activity may be treated differently under each regulatory framework. The Plan should specifically outline the PHA's procedures to ensure that the applicable requirements are applied to each situation appropriately. The Plan should also address whether relocation is required for any businesses or residents at the destination site. Finally, the Plan should address whether two moves – from the public housing site to an intermediate site and then to the transfer of assistance site – are necessary while the Covered Project is being constructed or rehabilitated.

### VI. Alternative Housing Options and Voluntary Permanent Relocation Assistance

If the PHA or Project Owner seeks to offer alternative housing options, the Plan should identify those options and the manner in which they are presented to residents for decision. The plan should also outline the counseling the PHA or Project Owner will provide to assist the residents in determining what options may be available and the financial implications of those options, for example,

- Discussion of whether units available in the market (either in the affordable market or the unrestricted market) will meet the financial and dwelling requirements of relocated residents;
- 2. The general area or location of unit(s);
- 3. Where applicable, the accessibility of such units for individuals with disabilities;
- 4. Criteria for receiving relocation assistance; and
- 5. Any other information that might benefit residents in their consideration of housing choices.

The Plan should identify how the PHA or Project Owner will work with any residents who have elected voluntary permanent relocation. The Plan should further include a description of the permanent relocation assistance the PHA or Project Owner will provide to such residents. Topics to be addressed in the Plan include:

• Replacement Housing. The Plan should address the availability of comparable replacement housing, the notices to be provided and the provisions to ensure that appropriate accessibility features are available in compliance with applicable laws and regulations.

- Fair housing considerations. The Plan should address referrals to housing not located in areas of minority concentration and compliance with requirements regarding accessible housing for persons with disabilities. The Plan should address how the PHA or Project Owner will determine if residents have paid for the acquisition and/or installation of accessible features in the housing from which they are being relocated and how the PHA or Project Owner will ensure that the replacement housing contains required and comparable accessible features or that the resident is appropriately compensated for the cost of acquiring and/or installing required and comparable accessible features.
- <u>Packing and Moving Assistance</u>. The Plan should address how the PHA or Project
  Owner intends to provide or reimburse for packing and moving services and expenses.
  Considerations the Plan may want to address include:
  - o Instructions and supplies (e.g., boxes, markers, tape) to be provided if residents prefer to pack their own personal possessions and items of value;
  - Assistance in packing to be provided if residents need assistance or prefer not to pack their personal possessions;
  - o Guidance on how residents request to pack their own possessions or to receive packing assistance; and
  - How the PHA or Project Owner intends to provide or reimburse for moving services and expenses consistent with 49 C.F.R. § 24.301 or, at the resident's option, 49 C.F.R. § 24.302.
- <u>Storage</u>. The Plan should address whether storage of the resident's personal property is necessary and the arrangements for such storage. See 49 C.F.R. § 24.301(g)(4).
- <u>Damage or Loss</u>. The Plan should address Insurance for the replacement value of the property in connection with the move and necessary storage and/or the replacement value of property lost, stolen, or damaged in the process of moving (not through the fault or negligence of the displaced person, his or her agent, or employee) where insurance covering such loss, theft, or damage is not reasonably available.
- <u>Dislocation Allowance</u>. The Plan should address when the resident is entitled to a dislocation allowance and the amount of such dislocation allowance, consistent with the URA Fixed Residential Moving Cost Schedule available at:

  <u>www.fhwa.dot.gov/real\_estate/uniform\_act/relocation/moving\_cost\_schedule.cfm</u>.
- <u>Appliances</u>. The Plan should address disconnecting, dismantling, removing, reassembling, and reinstalling relocated household appliances and other personal property.
- <u>Security Deposits and Utility Costs</u>. The Plan should address how the PHA or Project Owner anticipates managing transfer of utility arrangements, security deposits and any associated expenses. Utilities may include telephone, cable service, Internet access or other items that may have been in place in the resident's original home. See 49 C.F.R. § 24.301(h)(12).
- Replacement Housing Payment. The Plan should address the circumstances in which displaced residents may be entitled to a replacement housing payment (RHP) to cover the

increase, if any, in monthly housing costs for a 42-month period pursuant to URA requirements or a 60-month period pursuant to Section 104(d). 121

### **VII. Relocation Budget**

Based on the results of the planning process, the PHA or Project Owner should create a relocation budget that includes the following six components:

- 1) The cost of administering the plan and providing assistance and counseling.
- 2) Reasonable moving expenses for a person with disabilities, which may include the cost of moving assistive equipment that is the personal property of the residents, the furnishings and personal belonging of a live-in aide, and/or other reasonable accommodations (HUD Handbook 1378, Paragraph 3-2).
- 3) The cost of the physical move of the residents' belongings. (It is suggested that the move costs be broken down by average cost per move type multiplied by the number of moves.) This physical move cost total should be based on the move scenarios anticipated or projected by the resident survey. The move costs should consider:

For temporary relocation moves:

- Number and cost of two-way moves (i.e., a move to another unit and then a return move) within the same building/complex.
- Number and cost of two-way moves to a unit not in the same building/complex

### For permanent moves:

- Number and cost of one-time moves into another unit in the same building/complex.
- Number and cost of one permanent move to a unit not within the same building/complex
- Any required dislocation allowance
- 4) The estimated cost of projected increases in monthly housing costs and other expenses for temporary relocation (if applicable).
- 5) The estimated cost of projected replacement housing payments (RHP) (42-month period for URA or 60-month period if Section 104(d) applies).
- 6) Contingency costs estimated for carrying out the relocation process necessary to complete the proposed project.

<sup>121</sup> See also, CPD Notice 2014-09 "Effective Date of Moving Ahead for Progress in the 21st Century Act (MAP-21) Changes to Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970, as amended (URA) Payment Limits and Replacement Housing Payment Eligibility Criteria."

# VIII. Written and Oral Communications with Individuals with Disabilities and LEP Persons and Use of Accessible Meeting Locations

The Plan should identify how the PHA or Project Owner will take appropriate steps to ensure effective communication with residents and other individuals with disabilities involved in the relocation, such as through the provision of sign language and other interpreters and large print, Braille, accessible electronic, and other alternate format written communications. The Plan should identify the measures to be taken to ensure the most integrated meeting settings appropriate to individuals with disabilities. The Plan should identify how the PHA or Project Owner will ensure meaningful access for LEP persons, such as through written materials and oral communications provided in languages other than English.

### IX. Appeal Process

The Plan should specify the procedures to be followed if a resident disagrees with the PHA's or Project Owner's decision as to the resident's eligibility to receive relocation assistance, the amount of a relocation payment, or the adequacy of a comparable replacement dwelling offered to a resident. These procedures should include the process for filing a written appeal to the displacing agency and the specific appeal procedures to be followed consistent with 49 C.F.R. 24.10 (and 24 C.F.R. § 42.390 if Section 104(d) is involved).

#### X. Certification

The Plan should contain a certification of compliance with this Notice (or H 2014-09/PIH 2014-17, if applicable), the URA, fair housing and civil rights requirements and, if applicable, Section 104(d).

#### **Technical Assistance**

For detailed technical assistance regarding the contents or provisions of a written relocation plan, the PHA or Project Owner should direct questions to their RAD Transaction Manager or email <a href="mailto:rad@hud.gov">rad@hud.gov</a>.

## B.2 New Activities Conversion of Public Housing to Project-Based Assistance Under RAD

### RAD Resident Rights, Participation, Waiting List and Grievance Procedures

Notice H 2019-09/PIH 2019-23, REV-4 Section 1.6.C & Section 1.6.D

### C. PBV Resident Rights and Participation.

- 1. No Rescreening of Tenants upon Conversion. Pursuant to the RAD Statute, at conversion, current households cannot be excluded from occupancy at the Covered Project based on any rescreening, income eligibility, or income targeting. With respect to occupancy in the Covered Project, current households in the Converting Project will be grandfathered for application of any eligibility criteria to conditions that occurred prior to conversion but will be subject to any ongoing eligibility requirements for actions that occur after conversion.36 Post-conversion, the tenure of all residents of the Covered Project is protected pursuant to PBV requirements regarding continued occupancy unless explicitly modified in this Notice (e.g., rent phase-in provisions). For example, a unit with a household that was over-income at time of conversion would continue to be treated as an assisted unit. Thus, Section 8(o)(4) of the 1937 Act and 24 CFR § 982.201, concerning eligibility and targeting of tenants for initial occupancy, will not apply for current households. Once the grandfathered household moves out, the unit must be leased to an eligible family. MTW agencies may not alter this requirement. Further, so as to facilitate the right to return to the assisted property, HUD waives Section 8(o)(4) and 24 CFR § 982.201 to the extent necessary for this provision to apply to current public housing residents of the Converting Project that will reside in non-RAD PBV units or non-RAD PBRA units placed in a project that contain RAD PBV units or RAD PBRA units. Such families and such contract units will otherwise be subject to all requirements of the applicable program, specifically 24 CFR Part 983 for non-RAD PBV units and the PBRA requirements governing the applicable contract for non-RAD PBRA units.
- 2. **Right to Return.** See Section 1.4.A.5.b. and the RAD Fair Housing, Civil Rights, and Relocation Notice regarding a resident's right to return. To facilitate the uniform treatment of residents and units at a Covered Project, any non-RAD PBV units located in the same Covered Project shall be subject to the terms of this provision.
- 3. **Phase-in of Tenant Rent Increases.** If, purely as a result of conversion, the amount a tenant would pay for rent and utilities under the PBV program (the

Exhibit 6a Page 1 of 13

tenant's TTP) would increase the tenant's TTP by more than the greater of 10 percent or \$25, the rent increase will be phased in over 3 or 5 years. To implement this provision, HUD is specifying alternative requirements for section 3(a)(1) of the Act, as well as 24 CFR § 983.3 (definition of "total tenant payment" (TTP)) to the extent necessary to allow for the phase-in of tenant rent increases. A PHA must create a policy setting the length of the phase-in period at three years, five years or a combination depending on circumstances and must communicate such policy in writing to affected residents. For example, a PHA may create a policy that uses a three year phase-in for smaller increases in rent and a five year phase-in for larger increases in rent. This policy must be in place at conversion and may not be modified after conversion.

The method described below explains the set percentage-based phase-in a Project Owner must follow according to the phase-in period established. For purposes of this section "Calculated PBV TTP" refers to the TTP calculated in accordance with regulations at 24 CFR §5.628 and the "most recently paid TTP" refers to the TTP recorded on line 9j of the family's most recent HUD Form 50058. If a family in a project converting from Public Housing to PBV was paying a flat rent immediately prior to conversion, the PHA should use the flat rent amount to calculate the phase-in amount for Year 1 (the first recertification following conversion), as illustrated below.

#### Three Year Phase-in:

- Year 1: Any recertification (interim or annual) performed prior to the second annual recertification after conversion – 33% of difference between most recently paid TTP or flat rent and the Calculated PBV TTP
- Year 2: Year 2 Annual Recertification (AR) and any Interim Recertification (IR) prior to Year 3 AR 50% of difference between most recently paid TTP and the Calculated PBV TTP
- Year 3: Year 3 AR and all subsequent recertifications Full Calculated PBV TTP

### Five Year Phase in:

- Year 1: Any recertification (interim or annual) performed prior to the second annual recertification after conversion – 20% of difference between most recently paid TTP or flat rent and the Calculated PBV TTP
- Year 2: Year 2 AR and any IR prior to Year 3 AR 25% of difference between most recently paid TTP and the Calculated PBV TTP
- Year 3: Year 3 AR and any IR prior to Year 4 AR 33% of difference between most recently paid TTP and the Calculated PBV TTP

Exhibit 6a Page 2 of 13

- Year 4: Year 4 AR and any IR prior to Year 5 AR 50% of difference between most recently paid TTP and the Calculated PBV TTP
- Year 5 AR and all subsequent recertifications Full Calculated PBV TTP

Please Note: In either the three-year phase-in or the five-year phase-in, once the Calculated PBV TTP is equal to or less than the previous TTP, the phase-in ends and tenants will pay full TTP from that point forward. MTW agencies must also implement a three or five-year phase-in for impacted residents but may alter the terms above as long as it establishes a written policy setting forth the alternative terms. To facilitate the uniform treatment of residents and units at a Covered Project, any non-RAD PBV units located in the same Covered Project shall be subject to the terms of this provision.

4. Family Self Sufficiency (FSS) and Resident Opportunities and Self Sufficiency Service Coordinator (ROSS-SC) programs. Public Housing residents that are currently FSS participants will continue to participate in the PHA's FSS program.

The PHA may continue to use any FSS funds already awarded to serve those FSS participants who live in units converted by RAD. At the completion of the FSS grant, PHAs should follow the normal closeout procedures outlined in the grant agreement. If the PHA continues to run an FSS program that serves PH and/or HCV participants, the PHA will continue to be eligible (subject to NOFA requirements) to apply for FSS funding. Due to the program merger between PH FSS and HCV FSS that took place pursuant to the FY14 Appropriations Act (and was continued in the subsequent Appropriation Acts), no special provisions are required to continue serving FSS participants that live in public housing units converting to PBV under RAD.

However, PHAs should note that until provisions of the Economic Growth, Regulatory Relief, and Consumer Protection Act are implemented, there are certain FSS requirements (e.g., escrow calculation and escrow forfeitures) that apply differently depending on whether the FSS participant is a participant under the HCV program or a public housing resident, and PHAs must follow such requirements accordingly. All PHAs will be required to administer the FSS program in accordance with FSS regulations at 24 CFR part 984 (current, or as amended), the participants' contracts of participation, and the alternative requirements established in the "Waivers and Alternative Requirements for the FSS Program" Federal Register notice, published on December 29, 2014, at 79 FR 78100.38 Further, upon conversion to PBV, if the PHA no longer has a public housing

Exhibit 6a Page 3 of 13

program, funds already escrowed for FSS participants shall be transferred into the HCV escrow account and be considered TBRA funds, thus reverting to the HAP account if forfeited by the FSS participant.

Current ROSS-SC grantees will be able to finish out their current ROSS-SC grants once their housing is converted under RAD. However, once the property is converted, it will no longer be eligible to be counted towards the unit count for future ROSS-SC grants, nor will its residents be eligible to be served by future ROSS-SC grants, which, by statute, can only serve public housing residents. At the completion of the ROSS-SC grant, PHAs should follow the normal closeout procedures outlined in the grant agreement. Please note that ROSS-SC grantees may be a non-profit or local Resident Association and this consequence of a RAD conversion may impact those entities. To facilitate the uniform treatment of residents and units at a Covered Project, any non-RAD PBV units located in the same Covered Project shall be subject to the terms of this provision.

- 5. **Resident Participation and Funding**. In accordance with Attachment 1B, residents of Covered Projects with assistance converted to PBV will have the right to establish and operate a resident organization for the purpose of addressing issues related to their living environment and be eligible for resident participation funding. To facilitate the uniform treatment of residents and units at a Covered Project, any non-RAD PBV units located in the same Covered Project shall be subject to the terms of this provision.
- 6. **Resident Procedural Rights.** The following items must be incorporated into both the Section 8 Administrative Plan and the Project Owner's lease, which includes the required tenancy addendum (HUD Form 52530-c), as appropriate. Evidence of such incorporation may be requested by HUD for purposes of monitoring the program.
  - a. Termination Notification. HUD is incorporating additional termination notification requirements to comply with section 6 of the Act for public housing projects that convert assistance under RAD and to non-RAD PBV units located at the Covered Project. In addition to the regulations at 24 CFR § 983.257 related to Project Owner termination of tenancy and eviction (which MTW agencies may not alter), the termination procedure for RAD conversions to PBV will require that PHAs provide adequate written notice of termination of the lease which shall be:
    - i. A reasonable period of time, but not to exceed 30 days:
      - 1. If the health or safety of other tenants, Project Owner employees, or persons residing in the immediate vicinity of the premises is threatened; or

Exhibit 6a Page 4 of 13

- 2. In the event of any drug-related or violent criminal activity or any felony conviction;
- ii. Not less than 14 days in the case of nonpayment of rent; and
- iii. Not less than 30 days in any other case, except that if a State or local law provides for a shorter period of time, such shorter period shall apply.
- b. **Grievance Process.** Pursuant to requirements in the RAD Statute, HUD is establishing additional resident procedural rights to comply with section 6 of the Act.

For the termination of assistance and several other PHA determinations, PBV program rules require the PHA to provide an opportunity for an informal hearing, as outlined in 24 CFR § 982.555. RAD will specify alternative requirements for 24 CFR § 982.555(b) in part, which outlines when informal hearings are not required, to require that:

- i. In addition to reasons that require an opportunity for an informal hearing given in 24 CFR § 982.555(a)(1)(i)-(v),40 an opportunity for an informal hearing must be given to residents for any dispute that a resident may have with respect to a Project Owner action in accordance with the individual's lease or the contract administrator in accordance with RAD PBV requirements that adversely affect the resident's rights, obligations, welfare, or status.
  - 1. For any hearing required under 24 CFR § 982.555(a)(1)(i)-(v), the contract administrator will perform the hearing, as is the current standard in the program. The hearing officer must be selected in accordance with 24 CFR § 982.555(e)(4)(i).
  - 2. For any additional hearings required under RAD, the Project Owner will perform the hearing.
- There is no right to an informal hearing for class grievances or to disputes between residents not involving the Project Owner or Contract Administrator.
- iii. The Project Owner gives residents notice of their ability to request an informal hearing as outlined in 24 CFR § 982.555(c)(1) for informal hearings that will address circumstances that fall outside of the scope of 24 CFR § 982.555(a)(1)(i)-(vi).
- iv. The Project Owner provides opportunity for an informal hearing before an eviction.

Exhibit 6a Page 5 of 13

Current PBV program rules require that hearing procedures must be outlined in the PHA's Section 8 Administrative Plan. To facilitate the uniform treatment of residents and units at a Covered Project, any non-RAD PBV units located in the same Covered Project shall be subject to the terms of this provision.

7. **Earned Income Disregard (EID).** Tenants who are employed and are currently receiving the EID exclusion at the time of conversion will continue to receive the EID after conversion, in accordance with regulations at 24 CFR § 5.617. Upon the expiration of the EID for such families, the rent adjustment shall not be subject to rent phase-in, as described in Section 1.6.C.4; instead, the rent will automatically rise to the appropriate rent level based upon tenant income at that time.

Under the Housing Choice Voucher program, the EID exclusion is limited only to persons with disabilities (24 CFR § 5.617(b)). In order to allow all tenants (including non-disabled persons) who are employed and currently receiving the EID at the time of conversion to continue to benefit from this exclusion in the PBV project, the provision in 24 CFR § 5.617(b) limiting EID to disabled persons is waived. The waiver, and resulting alternative requirement, apply only to tenants receiving the EID at the time of conversion. No other tenant (e.g., tenants that move into the property following conversion or tenants who at one time received the EID but are not receiving the EID exclusion at the time of conversion due to loss of employment) is covered by this waiver. To facilitate the uniform treatment of residents and units at a Covered Project, any non-RAD PBV units located in the same Covered Project shall be subject to the terms of this provision.

8. **Jobs Plus**. Jobs Plus grantees awarded FY14 and future funds that convert the Jobs Plus target projects(s) under RAD will be able to finish out their Jobs Plus period of performance unless significant relocation and/or change in building occupancy is planned. If either is planned at the Jobs Plus target project(s), HUD may allow for a modification of the Jobs Plus work plan or may, at the Secretary's discretion, choose to end the Jobs Plus program at that project. If the program is continued, the Project Owner must agree to continue to implement the program according to HUD's program requirements. Jobs Plus target public housing projects must enroll public housing residents into the Jobs Plus rent incentive, JPEID, prior to conversion. Any resident of the Covered Project that had not enrolled prior to conversion is not eligible to enroll in JPEID but may utilize Jobs Plus services that predominantly benefit the former public housing residents who resided at the target project at the time of RAD conversion. To facilitate the uniform treatment of residents and units at a Covered Project, any non-RAD PBV units located in the

Exhibit 6a Page 6 of 13

Covered Project may voluntarily utilize Jobs Plus services that predominantly benefit the former public housing residents who resided at the target project at the time of RAD conversion.

9. When Total Tenant Payment Exceeds Gross Rent. Under normal PBV rules, the PHA may select an occupied unit to be included under the PBV HAP Contract only if the unit's occupants are eligible for housing assistance payments (24 CFR § 983.53(c)). Also, a PHA must remove a unit from the contract when no assistance has been paid for 180 days because the family's TTP has risen to a level that is equal to or greater than the contract rent, plus any utility allowance, for the unit (i.e., the Gross Rent) (24 CFR § 983.258). Since the rent limitation under this Section of the Notice may result in a family's TTP equaling or exceeding the gross rent for the unit, for residents living in the Converting Project prior to conversion and who will return to the Covered Project after conversion, HUD is waiving both of these provisions and requiring that the unit for such families be placed on and/or remain under the HAP Contract when TTP equals or exceeds the Gross Rent. Further, HUD is establishing the alternative requirement that until such time that the family's TTP falls below the gross rent, the rent to the owner for the unit will equal the lesser of (a) the family's TTP, less the Utility Allowance, or (b) any applicable maximum rent under LIHTC regulations. During any period when the family's TTP falls below the gross rent, normal PBV rules shall apply. As necessary to implement this alternative provision, HUD is waiving the provisions of Section 8(0)(13)(H) of the Act and the implementing regulations at 24 CFR § 983.301 as modified by Section 1.6.B.5 of this Notice.41 In such cases, the resident is considered a participant under the program and all of the family obligations and protections under RAD and PBV apply to the resident. Likewise, all requirements with respect to the unit, such as compliance with the HOS requirements, apply as long as the unit is under HAP Contract. The PHA is required to process these individuals through the Form 50058 submodule in PIC. To facilitate the uniform treatment of residents and units at a Covered Project, any non-RAD PBV units located in the same Covered Project shall be subject to the terms of this provision.

Unless a waiver is requested and approved as described below, any new admission to the Covered Project must meet the eligibility requirements at 982.201 and require a subsidy payment at admission to the program, which means their TTP may not equal or exceed the gross rent for the unit at that time. Further, a PHA must remove a unit from the contract when no assistance has been paid for 180 days. If units are removed from the HAP contract because a new admission's TTP comes to equal or exceed the gross rent for the unit and if the project is fully assisted, HUD is imposing alternative requirement that the PHA must reinstate the unit after the

Exhibit 6a Page 7 of 13

family has left the property. If the project is partially assisted, the PHA may substitute a different unit for the unit on the HAP contract in accordance with 24 CFR §983.207 or, where "floating units have been permitted, Section 1.6.B.10 of the Notice.

A PHA may request a waiver from HUD for the Covered Project in order to admit otherwise eligible families whose TTP exceeds gross rent and to allow the units those families occupy to remain under the HAP contract even if the PHA has not made a housing assistance payment for a family in 180 days.

For a Covered Project that consists of 100 percent RAD PBV units, the PHA must demonstrate that a waiver is necessary in order to avoid an undue concentration of poverty at the Covered Project. A PHA may evidence this by providing data showing, for example:

- how eligible income-certified applicants on the waiting list must be passed over because their incomes result in zero HAP at admission causing a higher concentration of poverty at the covered project; or
- how the income of newly admitted families is causing a markedly higher concentration of poverty than the PHA's non-RAD PBV projects.

The resulting impact on the property must be compared with the concentration of poverty at non-RAD PBV projects in the PHA's jurisdiction. If there are no non-RAD PBV projects in the PHA's jurisdiction, the PHA may alternatively demonstrate that the median income of families that could be admitted to the Covered Project is significantly lower than the median income of new admissions from the waiting list to the PHA's HCV program since the time of the RAD conversion.

For any other Covered Project, the PHA must demonstrate that the property contains specific units (e.g., units suitable for large families or accessible units) for which there are insufficient alternative housing opportunities.

If the waiver is approved, the new admission[s] families covered under the waiver are participants under the program and all of the family obligations and protections under RAD and PBV apply to the family, and the unit is subject to all program requirements. Such waiver requests should be submitted to the PIH Field Office in accordance with Notice PIH 2018-16.

10. **Under-Occupied Unit.** If a family is in an under-occupied unit under 24 CFR §

Exhibit 6a Page 8 of 13

983.260 at the time of conversion, the family may remain in this unit until an appropriate-sized unit becomes available in the Covered Project. When an appropriate sized unit becomes available in the Covered Project, the family living in the under-occupied unit must move to the appropriate-sized unit within a reasonable period of time, as determined by the administering Voucher Agency. In order to allow the family to remain in the under-occupied unit until an appropriate-sized unit becomes available in the Covered Project, 24 CFR § 983.260 is waived for current residents remaining or returning to the Covered Project. MTW agencies may not modify this requirement. To facilitate the uniform treatment of residents and units at a Covered Project, any non-RAD PBV units located in the same Covered Project shall be subject to the terms of this provision.

#### D. PBV: Other Miscellaneous Provisions

- Access to Records, Including Requests for Information Related to Evaluation of Demonstration. PHAs and the Project Owner must cooperate with any reasonable HUD request for data to support program evaluation, including but not limited to project financial statements, operating data, Choice-Mobility utilization, and rehabilitation work. Please see Appendix IV for reporting units in Form HUD-50058.
- 2. Ongoing PHA Board Review of Operating Budget. The Owner must submit to the administering PHA's Board the operating budget for the Covered Project annually. The PHA's Board must confirm that the Project Owner is making deposits into the Reserve for Replacement account in accordance with the RCC as well as assess the financial health of the Covered Project.42
- 3. Davis-Bacon Act and Section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968 (Section 3). These sections have been moved to 1.4.A.13 and 1.4.A.14.
- 4. Establishment of Waiting List. 24 CFR § 983.251 sets out PBV program requirements related to establishing and maintaining a voucher-wide, PBV program-wide, or site-based waiting list from which residents for the Covered Project will be admitted. These provisions shall apply unless the project is covered by a remedial order or agreement that specifies the type of waiting list and other waiting list policies. The PHA shall consider the best means to transition applicants from the current public housing waiting list, including:
  - a. Transferring an existing site-based waiting list to a new site-based waiting list.
  - b. Transferring an existing site-based waiting list to a PBV program-wide or HCV program-wide waiting list.
  - c. Transferring an existing community-wide public housing waiting list to a PBV program-wide or HCV program-wide waiting list, an option

Exhibit 6a Page 9 of 13

- particularly relevant for PHAs converting their entire portfolio under RAD.
- d. Informing applicants on a community-wide public housing waiting list how to transfer their application to one or more newly created site-based waiting lists.

For any applicants on the public housing waiting list that are likely to be ineligible for admission to a Covered Project converting to PBV because the household's TTP is likely to exceed the RAD gross rent, the PHA shall consider transferring such household, consistent with program requirements for administration of waiting lists, to the PHA's remaining public housing waiting list(s) or to another voucher waiting list, in addition to transferring such household to the waiting list for the Covered Project.

To the extent any wait list relies on the date and time of application, the applicants shall have priority on the wait list(s) to which their application was transferred in accordance with the date and time of their application to the original waiting list.

If the PHA is transferring assistance to another neighborhood and, as a result of the transfer of the waiting list, the applicant would only be eligible for a unit in a location which is materially different from the location to which the applicant applied, the PHA must notify applicants on the waiting list of the transfer of assistance, and on how they can apply for residency at other sites.

If using a site-based waiting list, PHAs shall establish a waiting list in accordance with 24 CFR § 903.7(b)(2)(ii)-(iv) to ensure that applicants on the PHA's public housing community-wide waiting list have been offered placement on the Covered Project's initial waiting list. In all cases, PHAs have the discretion to determine the most appropriate means of informing applicants on the public housing communitywide waiting list given the number of applicants, PHA resources, and admissions requirements of the projects being converted under RAD. A PHA may consider contacting every applicant on the public housing waiting list via direct mailing; advertising the availability of housing to the population that is less likely to apply, both minority and non-minority groups, through various forms of media (e.g., radio stations, posters, newspapers) within the marketing area; informing local non-profit entities and advocacy groups (e.g., disability rights groups); and conducting other outreach as appropriate. Any activities to contact applicants on the public housing waiting list must be conducted in accordance with the requirements for effective communication with persons with disabilities at 24 CFR § 8.6 and with the obligation to provide meaningful access for persons with limited English

Exhibit 6a Page 10 of 13

proficiency (LEP).

When using a site-based waiting list, PHAs should consider waiting list and transfer policies that expand opportunities for tenants seeking an emergency transfer under, or consistent with, the PHA's Emergency Transfer Plan. This includes allowing for easier moves between assisted properties.

To implement this provision, HUD is specifying alternative requirements for 24 CFR § 983.251(c)(2). However, after the initial waiting list has been established, the PHA shall administer its waiting list for the Covered Project in accordance with 24 CFR § 983.251(c). To facilitate the uniform treatment of residents and units at a Covered Project, any non-RAD PBV units located in the same Covered Project shall be subject to the terms of this provision.

A PHA must maintain any site-based waiting list in accordance with all applicable civil rights and fair housing laws and regulations.

- 5. **Mandatory Insurance Coverage.** The Covered Project shall maintain at all times commercially available property and liability insurance to protect the project from financial loss and, to the extent insurance proceeds permit, promptly restore, reconstruct, and/or repair any damaged or destroyed project property.
- 6. **Future Refinancing**. Project Owners must receive HUD approval for any refinancing or restructuring of secured debt during the HAP Contract term to ensure the financing is consistent with long-term preservation of the Covered Project. With respect to any financing contemplated at the time of conversion (including any permanent financing which is a conversion or take-out of construction financing), such consent may be evidenced through the RCC but HUD review of liens must be performed prior to execution.
- 7. Administrative Fees for Public Housing Conversions During the Year of Conversion. For the remainder of the Calendar Year in which the HAP Contract becomes effective (i.e., the "year of conversion"), RAD PBV projects will be funded with public housing funds. For example, if the project's assistance converts effective July 1, 2015, the public housing ACC between the PHA and HUD will be amended to reflect the number of units under HAP Contract, but will be for zero dollars, and the RAD PBV HAP Contract will be funded with public housing money for July through December 2015. Since TBRA is not the source of funds, PHAs should not report leasing and expenses into VMS during this period, and PHAs will not receive section 8 administrative fee funding for converted units

Exhibit 6a Page 11 of 13

during this time.

PHAs operating an HCV program typically receive administrative fees for units under a HAP Contract, consistent with recent appropriation act references to "section 8(q) of the [United States Housing Act of 1937] and related appropriations act provisions in effect immediately before the Quality Housing and Work Responsibility Act of 1998" and 24 CFR § 982.152(b). During the year of conversion mentioned in the preceding paragraph, these provisions are waived. PHAs will not receive Section 8 administrative fees for PBV RAD units during the year of conversion.

After the year of conversion, the Section 8 ACC will be amended to include Section 8 funding that corresponds to the units covered by the Section 8 ACC. At that time, the regular Section 8 administrative fee funding provisions will apply.

8. **Choice-Mobility.** One of the key features of the PBV program is the mobility component, which provides that if the family has elected to terminate the assisted lease at any time after the first year of occupancy in accordance with program requirements, the PHA must offer the family the opportunity for continued tenant-based rental assistance, in the form of either assistance under the voucher program or other comparable tenant-based rental assistance.

If as a result of participation in RAD a significant percentage of the PHA's HCV program becomes PBV assistance, it is possible for most or all of a PHA's turnover vouchers to be used to assist those RAD PBV families who wish to exercise mobility. While HUD is committed to ensuring mobility remains a cornerstone of RAD policy, HUD recognizes that it remains important for the PHA to still be able to use tenant-based vouchers to address the specific housing needs and priorities of the community. Therefore, HUD is establishing the following alternative requirement for PHAs where, as a result of RAD, the total number of PBV units (including RAD PBV units) under HAP Contract administered by the PHA exceeds 20 percent of the PHA's authorized units under its HCV ACC with HUD: The alternative mobility policy provides that an eligible voucher agency would not be required to provide more than three-quarters of its turnover vouchers in any single year to the residents of Covered Projects. While a voucher agency is not required to establish a voucher inventory

turnover cap, if such a cap is implemented, the voucher agency must create and maintain a waiting list in the order in which the requests from eligible households were received. In order to adopt this provision, this alternative mobility policy must

Exhibit 6a Page 12 of 13

be included in an eligible PHA's administrative plan.

To effectuate this provision, HUD is providing an alternative requirement to Section 8(o)(13)(E) of the Act and 24 CFR § 983.261(c). Please note that this alternative requirement does not apply to PBVs entered into outside of the context of RAD . MTW agencies may not alter this requirement.

- 9. **Reserve for Replacement**. The Project Owner shall establish and maintain a replacement reserve in an interest-bearing account to aid in funding extraordinary maintenance and repair and replacement of capital items in accordance with applicable regulations. The reserve must be built up to and maintained at a level determined by HUD to be sufficient to meet projected requirements. For FHA transactions, Replacement Reserves shall be maintained in accordance with the FHA Regulatory Agreement. For all other transactions, Replacement Reserves shall be maintained in a bank account or similar instrument, as approved by HUD, where funds will be held by the Project Owner or mortgagee and may be drawn from the reserve account and used subject to HUD guidelines.
- 10. **Initial Certifications and Tenant Rent Calculations.** The Contract Administrator uses the family's public housing tenant rent (reflected on line 10f of the family's most recent HUD Form 50058) at the date of the conversion to calculate the PBV HAP and tenant rent until the effective date of the earlier of the family's first regular or interim recertification following the date of conversion. At the earlier of the family's first regular or interim recertification, the Contract Administrator will use the family's TTP based on the recertification and the HCV utility allowance (or the PBV site-specific utility allowance, if applicable) to determine the PBV HAP and tenant rent. This means that the family pays the same tenant rent as the family was paying under the public housing program until the earlier of first regular or interim reexamination following conversion, at which point the normally applicable PBV calculation for the tenant rent becomes effective. (Under the PBV program, the monthly HAP is the rent to owner minus the tenant rent, and the tenant rent is the family TTP minus the utility allowance.) To facilitate the uniform treatment of residents and units at a Covered Project, any non-RAD PBV units located in the same property as the Covered Project shall be subject to the terms of this provision. To effectuate this provision, HUD is waiving 24 CFR 5.601 and 983.3(c)(6)(iii).

Exhibit 6a Page 13 of 13